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INDIAN SELF-DETERMINATION AND EDUCATION
ASSISTANCE ACT AMENDMENTS OF 1987

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 2, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
SeLecT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:07 a.m., in room 485,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Daniel K. Inouye (chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Inouye, Evans, and McCain.

The CHAIRMAN. This morning the committee will receive testimo-
ny on S. 1703, a bill to amend the Indian Self-Determination Act.
We will also hear the views of Administration witnesses regarding
these amendments, and we will also have a panel of witne ises to
expand on the tribes’ point of view on the matters of indirect costs,
federal tort claims coverage, and nonprocurement contracts.

The Indian Self-Determination Act is unique in that it requires
Federal agencies to continue providing direct services until such
time as Tribes freely choose to contract to operate those programs.
At that point the Federal agencies are required to transfer re-
sources and control over those programs to the tribes.

No other Federal agency is required to assist another govern-
mental entity and simultaneously to divest itself of its own re-
sources. In this sense, the Act contradicts all known laws of organi-
zational behavior. We recognize that implementation of the Act
has not been easy for either the tribes or the Federal agencies.

In addition, tribes and the Federal Agencies have attempted to
implement this Federal policy during a period of tremendous com-
petition among various Federal ]priorities, and during a period of
budgetary constraints. As a result, there have been problems with
funding for tribal indirect costs and for Federal costs for con‘ract
monitoring and personne.

We have af;l)proached the development ¢” these amendments with
the philoso% y that the trikes, the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
the Indian Health Service must work together to increase the suc-
cess of the Federal Policy of Indian Selgf-Determination. We have
attempted to address some of the concerns of the Federal agencies
regarding transfer of property to tribes, extending the time period
for consideration of contract applications, and making permanent
the protection of Federal personnel benefits for BIA or IHS staff
who choose to work with tribes. We are open to further suggestions
to making this law work better not only for tribes, but also for the
BIA and IHS.

(8Y)
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We also reccgnize that there has been tremendcas progress made
over the past twelve years. The BIA has over 1,400 contracts with
Tribes, totalling approximately $280 million, or 25 percent of the
budget. Tribal contracts with the Indian Healtk Service include the
operation of six hospitals and 300 outpatient clinics, as well as
many community health programs.

Our purpose here today is to expl re ways to improve the Feder-
al policy of Indian Self-Determination. And so I look forward to
your comments and recommendations.

And speaking of comments and recommendations, it would have
been helpful if the agencies had submitted their statements a bit
earlier, as we have provided in our rules. And I would hope that in
the future you would accommodate us. We need at least a few
hours to look them over.

And so, I would like to now call upon the first panel, consisting
of witnesses from the administration, the Honorable Ross Swim-
mer, Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs, U.S. Department of the
Interior, and the Director of Indian Health Services, Dr. Everett
Rhoades.

Gentlemen, as always, you are welcome here. Mr. Swimmer,
please proceed.

[The opening statement of Senator Inouye, and S. 1703 follow:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR
FROM HAWAIIL, CHAIRMAN, SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN
AFFAIRS

Good morning and welcome to this hearing of the Committee on
Indian Affairs regarding S. 1703, a bill to amend the Indian Self-
Determination Act. Today we will hear the views of administration
witnesses regarding these amendments. We also hrve a panel of
witnesses to expand on the tribes’ point of view on the matters of
indirect costs, Federal tort claims coverage, and nonprocurement
contracts.

The Indian Self-Determination Act is unique in that it requires
Federal agencies to continue providing direct services untii such
time as tribes freely choose to contract to operate those programs.
At that point, the Federal agencies are required to transfer re-
sources and control over those programs to the tribes.

No other Federal agency is required to assist another govern-
mental entity and simultaneously to divest itself of its own re-
sources. In this sense, the act contradicts all known laws of organi-
zational behavior. We »-cognize that impiementation of the act has
not been easy for either the tribes or the Federal agencies.

In addition, tribes and the Federal agencies nave atterapted to
implement this Fedeial policy during a period of tremendous com-
petition among various Federal priorities, and during a period of
budgetary constraints. As a result, there have been problems with
funding for tribal indirect costs and for Federal costs for contract
monitoring and personnel.

We have approached the development of these amendments with
the philosophy that the tribes, the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
the Indian Health Service must work together to increase the suc-
cess of the Federal policy of Indian self-determination. We have at-
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tempted to address some of the concerns of the Federal agencies re-
garding transfer of property to tribes, extending the time period for
consideration of contract applications, and making permanent the
protection of Federal personnel benefits for BIA or IHS staff who
choose to work with tribes. We are open to further suggestions to
making this law work better not only for tribes, but also for the
BIA and IHS.

We recognize there has been tremendous progress made over the
past twelve years. The Bureau of Indian Affairs has over 1,400 con-
tracts with tribes, totalling approximately $280 million, or 25 per-
cent of the BIA budget. Tribal contracts with the Indian Health
Service include the operation of 6 hospitals and 300 outpatient clin-
ics, as well as many community health programs.

Our purpose here today is to explore ways to improve the Feder-
al policy of Indian self-determination. I look forward to your com-
ments and recommendations.
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To amend the Indian Self-Detcsmination and £ducation Assistance Act, and for

other purposes.

IN THE SENATE O THE UNITED STATES

SeptemBer 18 (egislative day, SEPTEMBER 17), 1987

Mr. Evaws (for himself, Mr. INoUYE, Mr. McCain, Mr. Burpick, Mr. DECoN-
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cint, Mr. Murrowski, Mr. DascuLe, Mr. DoMesicl, Mr. HaTtrieLD, Mr.
Packwoop, Mr. Cocura¥, Mr. HECHT, and Mr. BINGAMAN) introduced
the following bill; which was read twice end referred to the Select Commit-
tee on Indian Affairs

A BILL

To amend the Indian Self-Determination and Education
Assistance Act, and for other purposes.
Be it enacied by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
TITLE I—ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS
SEC. 101. SHORT TITLE AND TABLE OF CONTENTS.

This Act may be referred to as the “Indian Self-Deter-
mination and Education Assistance Act Amendments of
1987".

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TiTLe I—-ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS
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Sec. 101. Short title and table of contents
Sec. 102. Declasation of Policy

Sec. 103. Definitions

8ec. 104. Reporting and audit requirements

TrrLe II—INDiaN SELP-DETERMINATION ACT AMENDMENTS

Sec. 201. Self-Determination Contracts

Sec. 202. Technical Assistance and Grants to Tribal Organization,
* Sec. 208. Personnel

Sec. 204. Administrative Provisions

Sec. 205. Contract Funding and Indirect Costs

Sec. 208. Contract Appeals

Sec. 207. Savings Provisions

Sec. 208. Severability

1 SEC. 102 DECLARATION OF POLICY. -
Section 3 of the Indian Self-Determination and Educa-
tion Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January 4,
1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further amended by
striking existing subsection “(b)”’ and inserting the following
new subsection “(b)”’ in lieu thereof:
“(b) The dongress declares its commitment to the

maintenance of the Federal Government's unique and

@ W A Ot W N

continuing relationship with a. responsibility to indi-

10 vidual Indian tribes and to the Indian people as a

11 whole through the establishment of a meaningful
' 12 Indian self-determination policy which will permit an
13 orderly transition from the federal domination of pro-
. 14 grams for and services to Indians to effective and
15 meaningful participation by the Inlian people in the
16 planning, conduct, and administration of those pro-
17 grams and services. In accordance with this policy the
18 United States is committed to supporting and assisting

8 1703 18
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1 Indian tribes in the development of strong and stable

tribal governments, capable of administering quality

programs and developing the economies of their respec-
tive communities.”.

SEC. 103. DEFINITIONS.

tion Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January 4,

2
3
4
5
6 Section 4 of the Indian Self-Determination and Educa-
7
8 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further amended—

9

(2) by adding the following new subsections (a), (b), (c)

10 and (d):

11 “(a) ‘construction programs’ means programs for

12 the planning, design, construction, repair, improve-

13 ment, and expansion of buildings or facilities but not

14 limited to, housing, sanitation, roads, schools, adminis-

15 tration and healtn facilities, irrigation and agricultural

16 wor4s and water conservation, flood control, cr port

17 facilities;

18 “(b) ‘contract costs’ means all direct and indirect

19 costs which are necessary and reasonable for the ‘
20 proper and efficient administration of self-determination )
21 contracts;

22 “(c) ‘contract funding buse’ means the base level

23 from which contract funding needs are determined, ard

24 includes all contract costs;

$110% '3 ,} i’)
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1 ‘(d) ‘direct program costs’ means costs that can
2 be identificd specifically with a particular contract
) 3 objective;’’;

[1-9

(b) by redesignating existing subsections “(s)”’ and “(b)”
as subsections “(e)”” and "“(f)”’ respectively;

5
6 (c) by adding the foliowing new subsections (g), (),
1
8

and (i):
“(g) ‘indirect costs’ means costs incurred for a
9 common or joint purpose benefiting more than one con-
10 tract objective, or which are not readily assignable to
11 the contract objectives specifically benefited without
12 effort disproportionate to the results achieved: Provid-
13 ed, That indirect costs are determined by multiplying
14 the amount of direct program costs by the indirect cost
15 rate for such contract;
16 “(h) ‘indirect cost rate’ means the rate arrived at
17 through negotiation between an Indian tribe or tribal
18 organization and the cognizant Federal agency;
' 19 “() ‘mature contract’ means a self-determination
20 contract that has been continuously operated by an
‘ 21 Indian tribe or tribal organization for three or more
22 years, and for which there are no significant and mate-
23 rial audit exceptions in the annual financial audit of
24 such Indian tribe or tribal organization;”;
o 51703 18 Ty o,
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(d) by redesignating existing suhsection “(c)” s subsec-
tion ““()"’;
(e) by striking existing subsection “(d)”” and by redesig-

nating as subsection “(k)” and ingerting the following new

2

3

4

5 subsection in lieu thereof:
6 “(k) ‘Secretary’, unless otherwise designated,
1 means either the Secretary of Health and Human
8 Services or the Secretary of the Interior or both;”;

9

(f) by adding the following new subsection “()’":

10 “() ‘self-determination contract’ means an inter-
11 governmental contract entered into pursuant to this
12 Act between an Indian tribe or tribal organization and
13 an agency of the United States for the purpose of as-
14 suring Indian participation in the planning, conduct
15 and administration of progx:ams or services which are
16 otherwise provided to Indian tribes and their members
17 pursuant to Federal law: Provided, That no intergov-
18 ernmental contract shall be construed to be a procure-
19 ment contract; and”’; and
20 (@) by redesignating existing subsection “(f)” as subsec-

21 tion “(m)”.

22 SEC. 104. REPORTING AND AUDIT REQUIREMENTS,

23 Subsection (a) of section 5 of the Indian Self-Determina-
24 tion and Education Assistance Act (Public Law 93-688, Act

o $ 1703 18 52
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11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

6
of January 4, 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further
amended—-

(8) by inserting after the words “as the appropriate Sec-
retary snali pr —be,” the following: “by regulations pro-
~ .gated under the Administrative Procedure Act (Act of
June 11, 194C, 60 S:at. 237, as amended), consistent with
section 102(d)(5) of this Act,”; and

(b) by changing the period at the end of the subsection
‘0 a colon and inserting the following proviso: “‘Provided,
however, That for the purposes of this subsection, such
rzcords for multi-year contracts shall consist of quarterly fi-
nancial statements for the purpose of quarterly + vance pay-
ments, the annual single-agency audit required by the Single
Audit Act of 1984 (Public Law 98-502, Act of October 19,
1984, 98 Stat. 2327), and a brief annual program report.”.

TITLE O—INDIAN SELF-DETERMINATION ACT
AMENDMENTS
SEC. 201. SELF-DETERMINATION CONTRACTS.

(a) Section 102 of the Indian Self-Determination and
Education Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of Janu-
ary 4, 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further amended
to read as follows:

“Sec. 102. (a)(1) The Secretary is directed, npon the
request of any Indian tribe or tribal organization, to enter

into a self-determination contract or contracts with such

§ 1703 18
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7

1 Indian tribe or tribal organization to plan, conduct, and
2 administer programs, including construction programs, or
3 portions thereof—

4 “(i) provided for in the Ac: of April 16, 1934 (48
5 Stat. 596), as amended by this Act;

6 “@i) any program or portion thereof which the
7 Secretary is authorized tv administer for the benefit of
8 Indians under the Act of November 2, 1921 (42 Stat.
9 208), and any Act subsequent thereto;
10 “(ii1) any or all of the functions, authorities, and
11 responsibilities of the Secretary of Health and Human
12 Services under the Act of August 5, 1954 (68 Stat.
13 674), as amended,;
14 “Gv) any program or portion thereof, including

15 construction programs, administered by the Secretary

16 for the benefit of Indians for which appropriations are
17 made to agencies other than the Department of Health
18 and Humaa Services or the Department of the Interi-
19 or; and

20 “(v) any program, or portion thereof, for the bene-
21 fit of Indians without regard to the agency or office of
22 the Department of Health and Human Services or
23 the Department of the Interior within which it is
24 performed.

8 1703 18 H x
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“(2) Any Indian tribe or tribal organization may submit
a proposal for a self-determination contract to the Secretary
for review. The Secretary shall, within ninety days after re-
ceipt of a proposal for a self-determination contract, approve
the proposal unless a specific finding is made that—

“(A) the service to be rendered to the Indian
beneficiaries of the particular program or function to be
contracted will not be satisfactory;

“(B) adequate protection of trust resources is not
assured; or

“(C) the proposed project or function to be con-
tracted for cannot be properly completed or maintained
by the proposed contract.

“(8) Indian tribes and tribal organizations shall be enti-
tled to contract for any program or function operated by the
Federal Government for the benefit of such tribe, as provided
in this section.

“(4) Upon the request of any Indian tribe or tribal orga-
nization that operates two or more mature self-determination
contracts, the Secretary is authorized to allow such Indian
tribe or tribal organization to consolidate sich contracts into
one single contract.

“(b) Whenever the Secretary declines to en. into a
self-determination contract or coatracts pursuant to subsec-

tion (a) of this section, he or she shall (1) state his or her

$ 1703 IS
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objections in writing to the Indian tribe or tribal organization
within sixty days, (2) provide assistance to the Indian tribe or
tribal organization to overcome his or her stated objections,
and (3) provide the Indian tribe or tribal organization with a
hearing, under such rulee and regulations as he or she may
promulgate, and the opportunity for appezl on the objections
raised.

“(c)(1) The Secietery is authorized to require any
Ind‘an tribe or tribal organization requesting to enter into a
self-determination contract pussuant to the provisions of this
title to obtain adequate liability insurance: Provided, however,
That, except for liability for interest prior to judgment or for
punitive damages, each such policy of insurance shall contain
a provision that the insurance carrier shall waive any right it
may have to raise az a defense the tribe’s s;vereign immunity
from suit, but that such waiver shall extend only to claims
the amount and nature of which are within the coverage and
limits of the policy and shall not authorize or empower such
insurance carrier to waive or otherwise limit the tribe’s sov-
ereign immunity outside or beyond the coverage and limits of
the policy of insurance.

“(2)(A) For purposes of section 224 of the Public Health
Service Act (42 U.S.C. 233(a)), and chapter 171 and section
1346 of title 28, United States Code, with respect to claims

for personal injury, including death, resulting from the per-
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formance of medical, surgical, dental, or related functions,
including the conduct of clinical studies or investigations, a
tribal organization or Indian contractor carrying out a con-
tract, grant agreement, or cooperative agreement under this
section or section 104(b) of this Act, the Act of April 30,
1908 (35 Stat. 71; 25 U.S.C. 47), or section 23 of the Act of
June 25, 1910 (36 Stat. 861; 25 U.S.C. 47), is deemed to be
part of the Public Health Service of the Department of
Health and Human Services while carrying out such contract
or agreement and its employees (including those acting on
behalf of the organization or contractor as provided in section
2871 of tiile 28) are deemed employees of the Service while
acting within the scope of their employment in carrying out
the contract or agreement.

“(B) Subparagraph (A) shall apply to an urban Indian
organization, and o employees of an urban Indian organiza-
tion, only with respect to services provided to Indians.”.

(b) Section 103 of the Indian Self-Determination and
Education Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of Janu-
ary 4, 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is hereby repealed.
SEC. 202. TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE AND GRANTS TO TRIBAL

ORGANIZATIONS.

Section 104 of the Indian Self-Determination and Edu-
cation Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January
4, 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further amended—

81703 IS <ty
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1 (8) by redesignating such section as section

2 “103”; and

3 (b) by adding the following new subsection (d) at
4 the end thereof:

5 “(d) The Secretary is directed, upon the request of any
6 Indian tribe or tribal organization, to provide technical assist-

7 ance on a non-reimbursable basis to such Indian tribe or
8 tribal organization—

9 “(1) to develop any new self-determination con-
10 tract authorized pursuant to this Act;
11 “(2) to provide for the assumption by such Indian
12 tribe or tribal organization of any program, or portion
13 thereof, provided for in the Act of April 16, 1934 (48
14 Stat. 596), as amended by this Act, any other program
15 or portion thereof which the Secretary is authorized to
16 administer for the benefit of Indians under the Act of
17 November 2, 1921, (42 Stat. 208), and any Act subse-
18 quent thereto, or
19 “(3) to develop modifications to any proposal for &
20 self-determination contract which the Secretary has de-
21 clined to approve pursuant to section 102 of the Act.”.
22 SEC. 203 PERSONNEL.

23 Section 105 of the Indian Self-Ditermination and Edu-
94 cation Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January
95 4, 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, ac emended) is further amended—

/
/

Q $ 1703 18
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(8) by redesignating such section as section
“104”; and
() in subsection (e), by deleting the words ““on or
before December 31, 1988”.
SEC. 204. ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS.

Section 106 of the Indian Self-Determination and Edu-
cation Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January
4, 1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further amended—

(a) by redesignating such section as “105";

(b) by changing the period at the end of existing subsec-
tion ““(a)”” to a colon and adding the following new proviso at
the end thereof: “Provided further, That the Office of Feder-
al Procurement Policy Act (Public Law 93-400, Act of
August 30, 1974, 88 Stat. 796) and Federal acquisition regu-
lations promulgated thereunder shall not apply to self-deter-
mination contract.”; !

(c) by stiking existing subsection “(c)” and inserting the
following in lieu thereof:

“(c) Any self-determination contract requested by an
Indian tribe or tribal organization pursuant to section 102 of
this Act shall be for a term not to exceed three years in the
case of a new contract, and for a term not to exceed five
years in the case of a mature contract unless the appropriate

Secretary determines that a longer term would be advisable:

Provided, That the amounts of such contracts shall be subject

8 170% 18
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to the availability of appropriations: Provided further, That
the amounts of such contracts may be renegotiated annually
to reflect factors, including but not ¥mited to cost increases
beyond the control of an Indian tribe or tribal
crganizations.”’;

(d) by striking existing subsection ‘(d)” and inserting
the following in lieu thereof:

“(d) Whenever an Indian tribe or tribal organization re-
quests retrocession of the appropriate Secretary for any con-
tract entered into pursuant to this Act, such retrocession
shall become effective upon a date specified by the appropri-
ate Secretary not less than one year from the date of the
request by the Indian tribe or tribal organization at such date
as may be mutually agreed to by the appropriate Secretary
end the Indian tribe or tribal organization.”,

(e) by striking existing subsection “(e)” and inserting the
following in lieu thereof:

“(e) In connection with any self-determination contract
or grant made pursuant to section 102 or 103 of this Act, the
appropriate Secretary may—

“(1) permit an Indian tribe or tribal organization
in carrying out such contract or grant, to utilize exist-
ing school buildings, hospitals, and other facilities and
all equipment therein or appertaining thereto and other

personal property owned by the Government within his

§ 1703 1§
~
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jurisdiction under such terms and conditions as may be
agreed upon for their use and maintenance;

‘(2) donate te an Indian tribe or tribal organiza-
tion the title to any personal property found to be in
excess to the needs of the Bureau of Indian Affairs,
the Indian Health Service, or the General Services
Administration, including property and equipment pur-
chased with funds under any self-determination con-
tract or grant agreement; and

“(3) acquire excess or surplus Government prop-
erty for donation to an Indian tribe or tribal organiza-
tion if the Secretary determines the property is appro-
priate for use by the tribe or tribal organization for a
purpose for which a self-determination contract or
grant agreement is authorized under this Act.”; and
(D by striking existing subsection “(h)".

SEC. 205. CONTRACT FUNDING AND INDIRECT COSTS.

Title I of the Indian Self-Determinaiion and Education

Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January 4,
1975, 88 Stat. 2208, as amended) is further amended by

adding the following new section 106:
“SEC. 106. (a) The amount of funds provided under the
terms of self-determination contracts entered into pursuant to

this Act—
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“(1) shall include all contract costs incurred by
such Indian tribe or tribal organization in connection
with such contract;

“(2) shall not be reduced to make base funding
available for any new self-determination contract;

“(3) shall not be reduced to make funding avail-
able for contract monitoring or administration by the
Secretary;

“(4) shall not be less than the appropriate Secre-
tary would have otherwise provided for direct oper-
ation of the programs or portions thereof for the period
covered by the contract: Provided, That any savings in
operation under such contracts shall be utilized to pro-
vide additional services or benefits under the contract;

‘ (5) shall not be reduced by the Secretary in sub-
sequent years exc;pt by a reduction in Congressional
appropriations from the previous fiscal year for the f-o-
gram or function to be contracted;

“(6) shall not be reduced by the Secretary to pay
for Federal functions, including but not limited to Fed-
eral pay costs, Federal employee retirement benefits,
automated data processing, contract technmical assist-

ance or contract monitoring; and
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1 “(7) shall not be reduced by the Secretary to pay
for the costs of Federal personnel displuced by a self-
determination contract.
“(b) The Secretary of Health and Human Services and

the Secretary of the Interior shall provide an annual report in

(=~ TS B N U )

writing to the Select Comriittee on Indjan Affairs and the

-1

Committee on Approp-iations of the Unjted States Senate,
8 and to the Committees on Interior and Insular Affairs and
9 Appropriations of the Uruted States House of Representa-

10 tives, on the implementation of this Act. Such report shal;

11 i=slude—

12 “(1) an accounting of the total amounts of funds
13 provided for each program or function for direct a..d in-
14 direct costs for new and mature self-determination con-
15 tracts: Provided, That in the annual budget justifica-
16 tions the amounts of funds provided to Indian tribes
17 and tribal organizations under self-determination con-
18 tracts shall be reported for each program, line-item, ac-
18 tivity or element and shall be reported separately from
20 amounts for Agencies, Service Units, Area Field Oper-
21 ations and other Federal functions;

22 “(2) an estimate of the actual obligations of
23 Indian tribes and tribal organizations for direct and in-
24 direct costs for self-determination contracts;
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“(3) the indirect cost rate and type of rate for
each Indian tribe or tribal organization negotiated with
the Department of the Interior Office of Inspector
General;

“(4) the direct cost base and type of base from
which the indirect cost rate is determined for each
Indian tribe or tribal organization;

“(5) the indirect cost pool amounts and the types
of costs included in the indirect cost pools;

“(6) activities of the Department of Health and
Human Services and the Department of the Interior in
assisting Indian tribes to establish and administer indi-
rect cost systems;

“(7) a list of requests for techrical assistance
made by Indian tribes and tribal organizations made
pursuant to section 103; and

‘“(8) any findings and recommendations regarding
needed improvements in the system of indirect cost
funding.

“(c) For purposes of determining indirect cost rates in
subsequent fiscal years for Federal programs that provide
funding to tribes other than the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
the Indian Health Service, and which have statutory limita-
tions on indirect cost reimbursements, Indian tribes and tribal

organizations shall not be held liable for the difference be-
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tween the amounts actually collected, and the amounts that
would have been collected at one hundred percent of their
indirect cost rate.

“(d) Indian tribes and tribal organizations shall not be
held liable for amounts of indebtedness attributable to theo-
retical or actual under-recoveries or theoretical over-recover-
ies of indirect costs, as defined in Office of Management and
Budget Circular A-87, incurred for fiscal years prior to fiscal
year 1988,

“(e) The Secretary shall give notice of any disallowance
of costs within three hundred and sixty-five days of receiving
any required audit report and shall provide for an appeal and
hearing to the appropriate officials on any such disallowance.
Any right of action or other remedy relating to any such
disallowance shall be barred unless notice has been given
within the designated period.

“(f) At least ninety days prior to removing any program
from the Indian Priority System, the Secretary of the Interi-
or shall publish in the Federal Register a notice of intent to
remove or alter any program in the Indian Priority System,
and provide a statement of the impact on base funding levels
for each Agency and tribe affected.

“(g) Upon the approval of a self-determination contract
and at the request of an Indian tribe or tribal organization,

the Secretary shall add the indirect cost funding amount
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awarded for such contract to the amount awarded for direct
program funding for the first year and, subject to adjustments
in the amount of direct funding available for su.u contract,
for each subsequent year that the program remains conﬁnu-
ously under contract. Such combined amount shell be carried
in the contracting agency’s budget at the specific budget lo-
cation of the contracted program for as long as the contractor
continuously contracts such program.”.
SEC. 206. CONTRACT APPEALS.

Title I of the Indian Self-Determination ard Education
Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638, Act of January 4,
1975, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended) is further amended—

(2) by adding the following new section 110:

“SEC. 110. (a) Federal district courts shall have original
jurisdiction concurrent with the Court of Claims, of any civil
action or claim against the appropriate Secretary arising
under this Act or under contracts authorized by this Act. In
an action brought under this paragraph, the district courts
may order appropriate relief including money damages, in-
junctive relief against any action by an officer of the United
States or any Agency thereof contrary to this Act or regula-
tions promulgated thereunder, or mandamus to compel an of-
ficer or employee of the United States or any agency thereof,
to perform a duty provided under this Act or regulation:

promulgated hereunder.
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“(b) No self-determination contract may be modified
unilaterally by the United States. Self-determination con-
tracts may be modified only—

“(1) at the written request of a tribe; or

“(2)(A) if the Federal agency states in writing the
reasons for the proposed contract modification and pro-
vides this wriiten notification to the tribe ninety days
in advance of the proposed effestive date of modifica-
tion; and

“(B) the tribe is afforded the right to appeal the
proposed modificzation through the Department of Inte-
rior Board of Contract Appeals or through the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services Board of Contract

Appeals.

“(c) The Equal Access to Justice Act (Public Law 96-
481, Act f October 1, 1980, 94 Stat. 2325, as amenaed)
suall apply to adininistrative appeals by Indian tribes and
tribal organizations regarding self-determination contracts.

“(d) The Contract Disputes Act (Public Law 95-563,
Act of November 1, 1978, 92 Stat. 2383, as amended) shall
apply to self-determination contracts.”’; and

(b) by redesignating existing section “110” as section
“1117,

SEC. 207. SAVINGS PROVISIONS.

Nothing in this .ct shall be construed as—
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(1) affecting, modifying, diminishing, or otherwise
impairing the sovereign immunity from suit enjoyed by
an Indian tribe; or

(2) authorizing or requiring the termination of any
existing trust rosponsibility of the United States with
respect to Indian people.

SEC. 208. SEVERABILITY.

If any provision of this Act or the application thereof to

W O =1 O, v W W N

any Indian tribe, entity, person or circumstance is held in-

—
[

valid, neither the remainder of this Act, nor the application of

—t
—t

any provisions herein to other Indian tribes, entities, persons

-t
N

or circumstances shall be affected thereby.
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STATEMENT OF ROSS 0. SWIMMER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR

INDIAN AFFAIRS, US. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, WASH-
INGTON, DC

Mr. SwiMMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate this opportunity to give the committee my views on
the Public Law 93-638 proce: * and recommendations that might be
able to make to the committee in easing the present statutory and

) regulatory burden on the tribes and contracting.

1 have a statement I would like to submit for
then generally summarize my remarks.

. The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, all of the statements of wit-
nesses will be made part of the record in total.

Mr. Swimmegr. I also offer my apology to the committee. I under-
stand the difficulty in getting the stateruent late, and I certainly

licy level some-

the record, and

time, and then unfortunately had some cleara
wouldn’t take as long as they did.

I've had personal experience with Public Law 93-638 on both
sides of the table. I recall in 1975 as a_tribal leader when Publi-

Law 93-638 became a law, many of the Indian meetings I attended

nces we thought

budget process.

I will say that durin my subsequent years as the Chief of the
Cherokee Tribe, 1 foung the opposite to ge true. And that in fact
there was a tremendous desire, certainly from the Washington
level of both agencies, indian Health and BIA, to transfer the oper-
ation of Federal respons, jilities over to tribes so that they could be
operated by the tribes and indirectly, at least, strengthen tribal

A I'm pleased to say that we have in fact contracted nearly $280
million, a little over that, to Indian tribes. It has not been without
substantial difficulty. And as the Chairman noted, it simply isn’t
the government way of doing things. And I have had long conversa-
tions, now that I've been on this side of the table, with area and
agency staff people who are caught in the dilemma of being suc-
cessful in contracting out the duties of their agencies and then
facing a downgrade or a loss of position because of that success.

! xactly how to address that, but I suggest that in
ing there were not sufficient incentives to encour-
0 give up some of that personal benefit in order to
r for the tribes to enter into these contracts and

-
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assume that responsibility. I believe we need to take a look at that
area and determine what we are going to do to create an atmos-
phere of willingness on both sides.

My suggestion, in addition to some specific ideas, is that we at
the agency level be given some additional time, the recommenda-
tions from others in the administration, including OMB, have been
6 weeks, to see if we couldn’t draft maybe a refined bill, or a differ-
ent bill to 638 entirely, that would substantially ease the process of
moving from Federal agencies, over to tribes that Federal responsi-
bility and Federal actioa. I think I would have to admit that would
be an ambitious schedule, but I think that the committee is cer-
tainly on the right track. You understand a lot of the inhibitions
now plaguing us in trying to make 638 work, there are some practi-
cal things that need to be addressed and perhaps a bill could be
written that would make the process a simple transfer of functions,
instead of a procurement contract process that is done with other
agencies.

One of the problems that I believe we face, if you could document
all of the issues that tribes bring forth, is with the fiscal year. I
would guess—now I haven’t done any research—but I would just
guess based on the complaints I've heard in the last several weeks
from tribes, that 50 percent or more of the complaints about Public
Law 93-638 arise in connection with the end and the beginning of
the fiscal year.

To give you an example, we're in a position right now where
we're under a continuing resolution for a specific period of time.
We cannot obligate any moneys beyond November 18. That’s ap-
proximately 11 percent of the next fiscal year. So our directives to
all of our offices have been, do not obligate more than 11 percent.
The tribes, then, are going to be told, your budget for all of these
contracted programs, $280 miilion worth, is 11 percent. It's ex-
tremely difficult for a tribe to do planning or to make purchases. If
they had & hig expenditure up front that would eat up all of the 11
percent now they would not have money for personnel. But we
cannot, under our current system, go beyond that 11 percent until
the CR is continued or an appropriation is made:

A thought came to mind. Maybe if we went calendar year so we
could go over this hiatus that happens each year to us. Usually by
the end of the calendar year, by January 1, we have a pretty good
idea of the appropriation process and where we are. I recognize
other implications, however. I just throw it out as saying that it is
an impeaiment.

We have a serious problem with the Inspector General and the
way in which the indirect cost rates are negotiated, and the timeli-
ness of those rates. Last night I received a final report from the
Inspector General regarding a study that was done of indirect cost
rates, and I was very surprised at some of their findings—final con-
clusions. We answered some of the issues in a draft that we re-
ceived some time ago. My personal experience, however, back in
the tribal days was that we constantly had to work to get the 1G
available to us o negotiate. 'm tuld now by a number of tribes
that we’re months behind, that we're going into the new fiscal year
witbout having the rates negotiated because of the manpower
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available. We need a simplified formula for contract support. I've
suggested flat fee.

out that we're short and then have to over-recovery or under-recov.
ery and all that. The present system lends itself to a tribe increas-
ing its overhead. That’s the only way the tribe wins, by increasing
its overhead. And the more overhead, the bigger the computers are,
the more people they can hire, the bigger the indirect cost rate, the
more money a tribe, gets.

I think it’s counterproductive. I don’t believe we should penalize
a tribe. We should work to find that happy medium, if we can, of

b

rect cost negotiatione, profit and loss. We're transferring a Federal
function from an Federa] agency to another government. We're
asking that government to operate that Federal responsibility on
our behalf. The same kinds of costs, the same kinds of overhead
don’t necessarily apply.

Removing the contracts, as is suggested in the bill, from procure-
ment system is only part of the answer. It’s not the purchase of
goods, or it’s not even the acquisition of a community development
block grant from HUD. It is simply a transfer function. And we
shouldn’t have it in the Procurement mode. And it shouldn’t even
be called a contract, in my opinion. It should be simply a transfer
of authority. And there should be minimum oversight. Tribes could
set forth what they expect to do with this budget that they’re going
to get. We monitor and have an annual audit.

The tribes must have more flexibility in the spending of this
money. Because we operated g ljst of programs, doesn’t necessarily
mean that those are all valuable on the reservation. It’s quite pos-
sible that the trite would rather emphasize something totally dif-
ferent. And it's my opinion that the tribe should have that kind of
flexibility, as far as our Programs are concerned. I think Dr.

. . .

Rhoades certainly has a different situation. Obviously, you’re not

set up a law enforcemant Program. But we operate many, many
different kinds of Programs. And many of those, I think, lend them-
selves to the need for greater flexibility of moving the money
around.

I want to emphasize again, that it is simply a matter of the
tribes carrying out our Snyder Act, Federal responsibility. We're
not trying to give 'hat up. We still would retain the Federal re-
sponsibility, and because we have tribes that are in serious finan-

. . . .

There has to be some residual for a period of time where the
Bureau of Indian Affairs retains capability to step in and help op-
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erate a tribe and the tribal government. We have tnat situation
presently with a couple of tribes, one very large and one fairly
small. But I would like for us to see the day when the Bureau of
Indian Affairs could literally step out of the picture and put the
budget with the tribes and let them carry out the resporsibility
that they believe is in the best interest of what’s going on on that
reservation.

As 1 said, in my statement, there’s attached to it an addendum
that contains specific recommendations if the proposed legislation
is to go forward. But I think that we certainly can live with that
legislation witn some of the amendments that we’ve proposed. I
would still recommend further work by the committee and giving
us some additional time, perhaps to sit down with the committee
and see if we can’t put our heads together and maybe come up
with some alternative, at least in the Bureau programs. Maybe we
need to think about a different kind of operation between us and
Indian Health Service. We find the same thing to be true in our
budget with education, for instance. That where we operate a fairly
large $200 plus million program, and it’s a single kind of activity
like education it lends itself much easier to certainty than when
we're dealing with 20 or 30 different line items, all the way from
law enforcement to child welfare, to general assistance, and em-
ployment assistance and housing, and all of that. It’s extremely
complicated once we start mixing all of those kinds of programs to-
%ﬁther. And it sometimes doesn’t lend itself to a quick fix kind of

ing.

So with that I appreciate the committee’s time and would be
happy to answer questions now, or after Dr. Rhoade’s testimony.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Swimmer appears in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. At the outset, I would like to advise you, if you
haven’t heard, that we have scheduled a markup of this measure
for October 21. But being aware of your concerns and your desire
to have a greater input in the final outcome of this measure, even
if the markup is held on October 21, I can assure you that if it is
reported to the Floor, it will be held until mid-November. This
should give you and the staff sufficient time to get together. And if
you feel that amendments of clarification would be appropriate, we
can resolve that on the Floor.

Mr. SwimMERr. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Second, can you tell us how you reached this 15
percent?

Mr. SwiMMER. It was a number that was arrived at before I came
on board. In addition to that it was a number that I looked at sev-
eral tribes’ operations to see what their carrent rates were. The
second largest tribe in the country had an indirect cost rate of
around 12 percent. Navajo, the largest I believe, last year’s was 15
percent.

I looked 2t many of the sma’ier tribes operations and found some
without any indirect costs. They didn't draw down indirect. They
were using what’s ¢ lled self-determination money to operate the
ad.inistrative side of the government. 1 found some that had rates
that exceeded 40 and 50 percent. The study that was done, various
studies none of which I consider to be state of the art type studies,
but reviews done within our own budget shop, indicated that the
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Bureau’s overhead was somewhere between 12 and 20 percent.
Nobody could pin it down, but 15 looked as good as any.

I often say that my mistake was that in addition to the flat fee, I
suggested a number. If I had left the Percentage out maybe I would
have had more cooperation on establishing the number. But that
was the intent. It was not the jdea that 15 percent was right or

in doing the pre and post audits was anywhere from $50 to 375,000
a year. If we could eliminate some of those costs and go to a simpli-
fied system and could agree on the fairness of it, that it would
mean a tremendous amount of benefit to the tribes. I believe we
need a system that would not be a payback or an over/under recov-
ery, that if we could set up an incentive system that would allow
tribes to keep whatever that amount was and use it for programs,
or use it for tribal government. But there would be a balancing
within the tribe, an incentive, if you will, to save administrative
money instead of build a huge bureaucracy that’s going to spend
more money in order to attract a greater percentage.
e CHAIRMAN. Does the Navujo's 12 percent also include the
cost of ins'1trance?
Mr. SwiMMER. I believe Navajo, I said, was around 15 percent
last year. I'm not sure that it does. All T know is that whatever the

The CHaIrMAN. You spoke of a tribe with no indirect costs, I
can’t quite imagine that.

Mr. SwiMMER. Well, what they did. These were some Pueblos
and they were receiving a—what we called a self-determination
grant. The self-determination grants were originally part of Public
Law 93-638 to help tribal governments achieve a certain level of
operation. If the Government didn’t have an accounting system, for
instance, the tribe would be given a grant to develop an accounting
system, or a personnel system, or whatever is needed.

In some cases what I was told is that the cost of having to negoti-
ate, and the difficulty of negotiating indirect costs was such that
the tribe—they had small contracts anyway—simply supported
itself, it’s tribal overhead, with its self-determination grant. I don't
believe it was intended to be a continuing grant, but it turned out
to be that way. And so they would receive a few thousand dollars
each year, : 1d that’s what they would pay their travel and admin-
istration with.

One of the concerns with our flat fee proposal was that some of
the tribes were concerned that if we went with a flat fee that it
would give tribes money that didn’t have rates, or it might reward
a tribe that was at a lesser rate than what was being proposed. But

Q
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I contend that any tribe that is operating one of our programs
should have enough overhead r.oney allocated to it to help defer
the actual cost of operation. And again because of the cost of nego-
tiating those rates, some tribes, especialiy the smaller ones, simply
don’t do it.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee inquired with the Office of Man-
agement and Budget [OMB] as to the practice in other agencies.
We have been advised that in all other Federal agencies, other
than BIA, there’s a special contract office, or some contract special-
ists, responsible for negotiating contracts. And then they have an-
other office, call it what you may, the auditing office or the Inspec-
tor General, that does the auditing. They are separate entities. In
your operation you have one office that does both. And the ques-
tion of conflict of interest comes up.

I would like to know what your justifications are in maintaining
one office to carry out two functions, two different functions?

Mr. SwiMMER. We require an independent audit. We do not do
the audits of the tribal 638 grants. We do negotiate the contracts.
It’s really not a negotiation. The iaw simply provides that the tribe
is entitled to receive the same amount of money that the Bureau of
Indian Affairs is currently spending on that particular activity. So
in the Public Law 93-638 type programs, we simply transfer, geuer-
ally}; those funds over to the tribe when they execute a contract
with us.

The negotiations that go on around that mainly involve all of the
procurement regulations that we have to go through. in determin-
ing how the money is spent, the kinc of reporting to be done, and
what-have-you.

On the other end of it the tribes are required, under the OMB
Circular, to have their auditing done by an outside firm. And they
submit those audits to 1s. Now, we have the ability to call on the
Inspector General and do independent audits of tribes, also. But
our function is only one of monitoring during the contract term.

The CHAIRMAN. Sut your office also monitors and sets the stand-
ard for the auditing doesn't it?

Mr. SwiMMER. I don’t believe so. I might not be understanding
exactly what—this is Hazel Elbert who has joined me at the table,
who is the Deputy primarily in charge of this section of our budget.
But she informs me that the Inspector General sets the standards
for the audits, and for the auditing, determines what the independ-
ent auditor will evaluate. We do not do that as a program matter.

The CHAIRMAN. As you may have noted, we just got a call to go
vote. I will have to report to the Floor. But since we were not able
to get your statement in a timely fashion, we were not able to
study it. So with study we would like to submit to you questions to
which we hope you will respond.

Mr. SwiMMER. Certainly.

The CHAIRMAN. And if I may at this time, I would like to call a
short recess to respond to the call.

Mr. Secretary if you are busy and you have to return to your
office, this may be a good time, sir.

Mr. SwiMMER. Thank you.

[Recess.]

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will please come to order.
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Senator Evans.

Senator Evans. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Unfortunateiy, Mr. Swimmer, I wasn’t able to be here for your
testimony, but I would follow one line of questioning. It seems to
me from reading your testimony that some of the difficulties you
point out right at the very beginning lies in the intricacies in
which we have found ourselves in the whole contracting process.

What's your view of the history of all of that? Why have we
veered so far from, as you put it, a clear statement of President
Nixon more than 10 years ago? How are we getting ourselves so
bound up in conflicting and probably unnecessary regulations?

Mr. SwiMMeR. I think it was something that was so unique and
innovative at the time in the Federai Government system that
once the law had bee.1 passed and given to the agency, there really
wasn’t a mechanism to deal with it. And so the term, contract, was
added to the whole concept of self-determination. And once that
term had been added, it was followed with the idea that there were
to be somehow procurement contracts.

The intent, as I understood it 2t the time, was that really it was
to be a Federal responsibility, a Snyder Act responsibility of the
Federal Government to Indian tribes, and that responsibilify would
be exercised by the Indian tribe. And that moneys through self-de-
termination grants, and what-have-you, would be made availablc to
Tribes to establish governments where there weren’t any, and de-
velop accounting systems. But then when it got moved over into
the contracting mode, many, many pages of regulations developed
around that. And we were boxed in, and have been sort of boxed in
over the years, to treat these transfers of functions just like we
would treat a HUD contract, or an application for a CETA grant,
or any number of other things the Federal Government makes
available in the normal course of business. But that wasn’t the way
‘hese functions were supposed to be operated.

And so I think that when we got it tied up in the procurement
law and all, that it created those obstacles. And one other obstacle
that I mentioned earlier that it created was that no one seemed to
consider the impact on the personnel of the agency. There were
some provisions to extend, and your bill provides an extension of
this, scme of the benefits of the Federal employee, and allow that
to be continued. But beyond that, for instance in the case of an
agency superintendent who has successfully contracted out his
agency, the most we can offer him besides maybe a pat on the back
and a good rating, is a downgrade. He actually loses money because
of tha* contracting sut. I don’t believe there were sufficient consid-
erations given to the incentives of how this program would work.
And certainly it did get tied up in the contract/procurement type
procedures that I don’t think are necessary to make it an effective
program.

And then, of cr'rse as 1 mentioned earlier too, it got tied up in
the fiscal year funding situation, so as now we’re locked into ullo-
cating to tribes only a small percentage of their moiey for next
vear. And it makes it difficult to operate going into the fiscal year
knowing that you omiy have 11 percent of the money that you had
last year. So it's all——
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Senator Evans. I don’t think you can be blamed for that. I think
that’s our processes up here that have caused us to be extraordi-
narily late in finishing our appropriation and budgeting process.
And it makes it impossible for you to know what’s going to happen.

Mr. SwiMMER. One idea I suggested, that I don’t think would
have a budgetary effect, that I frankly don’t know how it would
look on paper, but it would be a calendar year, because this experi-
ence has been continuing, so that maybe if we could do the transfer
renewals on a calendar year it might get us over this glitch that
generally happens.

Senator Evans. Do you have, in working out your proposals, this
veers a little from the questioning I want to follow, but in working
out those budgetary proposals given the fact that we haven’t final-
ized anything yet and won’t probably for another month, you work
on the basis of the President’s request rather than on the basis,
say, of prior year appropriations, which probably at least from his-
tory is likely to be a more accurate view of what’s going to be
available in the President’s request? Are you required or con-
strained by the Office of Management and Budget or by the Ad-
ministration from above somewhere to use the President’s request
even?at this late date, or preparation of these estimates for next
year?

Mr. SwiMMER. I believe so, but let me double check that.

Im told that we would live by the language in the Continuing
Resolution which would be the lower of the House or the Senate.

Senator Evans. I understand that, but——

Mr. SwiMMER. We would not be further constrained.

Senator Evans. The Resolution hasn’t passed yet, and so at this
point even though we're already into the new fiscal year, Continu-
ing Resolution, other than the temporary one, hasn’t passed. Are
you now at the point where you’re basing, or would change the
basis of your negotiation to the Continuing Resolution now in effect
rather than the President’s request?

Mr. SwIMMER. Yes.

Senator Evans. But you don’t do that until a Continuing Resolu-
tion has actually passed?

Mr. SwiMMER. That’s right.

Senator Evans. So is that a requirement laid on you by the
Office of Management and Budget, that you cannot use as a base
point the prior year appropriation, but instead must use the budget
request of the President?

r. SWIMMER. OMB does set the basic guidelines for us to use,
and there’s a little confusion on it, but I guess for planning pur-
poses, we would use the President’s budget for the Continuing Res-
olution purposes we’ll probably end up using the lower of whichev-
e}x; nglr?ber it happens to be, whether it’s the President’s budget or
the CR.

Senator Evans. And then when the final appropriatior: act is
passed, you of course use that?

Mr. SwiMMeR. Then we would make the adjustments. And of
course, often times they’re substantial.

Senator Evans. And the problem is that we end up—no wonder
it’s confusing out there because you end up with three different
levels of planning then?
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Mr. SwIMMER. At least.

Senator Evans. One, the President’s level, and then the lower of
the two and then the final one.

If you were to start by stripping away everything that has been
done both through regulation and subsequent law t> President
Nixon’s statement on what he thought the relationship ought to be,
how would you redraw it? What would be an appropriate, in your
view, what would be an appropriate way to cut through the thicket
we have now built for ourselves? Does it require just change in reg-
ulation? Does it require change in law as well? That’s really what
we're aimed at here in this proposal.

Mr. SwiMMER. It would probably require of new legislation, a
substantial change so that we don’t get bogged down in the regula-
tory process, once whatever law is passed.

I suggest something that would be, as I would style it, a transfer
of authority or a transfer of function, or a delegation of function, or
call it something besides a contract to start with. And then have it
more in the nature of a—I use the word grant, but I use it cau-
tiously, because it connotes something te Indian tribes that I don't
mean—but an ease of transfer of the Federal dollars. The Federal
responsibility—our agencies are different than all other agencies in
government. We're bound by Snyder Act and subsequent laws and
treaties, and we have certain Federal responsibilities that we carry
out on behalf of Indians. And what we’re doing is simply transfer-
ring those operations over to an Indian tribal government to carry
out. And it shouldn’t be anything more than that.

The responsibility will always remain, and that’s the point 1
want to emphasize, that we're not turning over responsibility or ab-
dicating responsibility, which many of the tribes think might
happen. But if we could have an ease of process that would allow
us to grant the money to the tribes at the appropriate level that'’s
been determined by Congress as the appropriated amount, and re-
quire a minimum reporting with an outside agency, perhaps, or an
agreed auditing firm doing a programmatic audit and then a fiscal
audit at the end of the year, and minor monitoring.

The peint that makes a bill a little more difficult and it has but I
think could be worked out, is that we must retain an ability to per-
form those functions. So that if a tribe actually fails to perform, or
chooses not to perform those functions, the Bureau of Indian Af-
fairs still must be in an action mode to go onto that reservation
and perform those functions, such as law enforcement or otherwise.
So there is going to remain an overhead problem within the
Bureau, a program commitment within the Bureau that maybe
excess to our needs, but I still believe that maybe there are ways of
balancing that a little better.

One provision that has been suggested in the amendments is on
retrocession, that it would be a year instead of 90 days, which gives
us a chance then to gear up and do the program if need be. I think
that given a few more weeks that with what your staff has worked
out with tribal leadership, if we can meet with your staff and could
work together, maybe we could come up with this simplified legis-
lation and avoid the multi-pages of regulations that are there now.

Senator Evans. I hope we c:.n do that. I understand before I ar-
rived, you talked about 6 weeks. I hope we can do that in some-
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thing considerably less tr.an that, or at least work toward that. I
think Mr. Chairman’s current schedule is for an attempt to have a
markup on October 20.

The CHAIRMAN. I announced that we will have the markup on
the 21st, with the assurance that this matter will not be voted
upon by the Senate before the middle of November.

Senator Evans. So there are two stages. Obviously we’d like to
get legislation in as good a shape as we can before we pass it out of
committee. There will be a chance after that, of course, for further
perfection, but we do hope that you’ll have a chance to work with
the staff and with the trical leadership.

Mr. SwiMMER. Very much so, and some of the other witnesses
here today may have some input into that. But I'm looking, as
much as anyone else, for answers. And welcome all the help.

Senator Evans. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain.

Senator McCain. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for
holding this hearing today, and thank you for appearing, these two
very important witnesses that I've had the privilege of dealing with
now for some period of time.

Mr. Swimmer, on the subject of the audit of methods of reim-
bursing Indian organizations for indirect costs incurred, I know
you're familiar with that study that was done by the President’s
Council on Integrity and Efficiency, and you made a response to
that report. And in your response you state, since contractors have
the opportunity to meet 100 percent of their indirect cost rates
from the funding provided under the total contract amounts, any
shortfalls for indir=ct costs would have to be self imposed.

I'm not sure I understand your logic in that statement, given
that I think it’s very clear that there has been a shortfall in fund-
ing for overall programs. So if we fund each one of them to 100 per-
cent, then you either don’t have enough money for some entirely,
or you're left with some indirect costs that have to be funded. I'm
not sure what you mean by self imposed.

Mr. SwiMMeRr. Well, I think what is meant there is it’s really a
choice of the tribe, and if they actually do not have the funds to
operate the administrat’ ‘e costs involved in the program that they
could dip into program funds. But your conclusion would be right
that conceivably that means that there would be less program dol-
lars and more administrative dollars

Some tribes have chosen to do that. Some have lived with the ap-
propriations that we were able to give to them. And in most cases
that has not been at 100 percent level of the indirect costs. So there
have been adjustments by the tribe in the program. We're suggest-
ing that they could dip into the program if need be to meet their
indirect cost needs.

Senator McCain. But I think you would agree that not without
some sacrifice of some kind given, I think, that we are in agree-
ment, that there has been a shortage of funding. I'm not blaming
that entirely on the Executive Branch, the Congress does still have
control of the powers of the purse.

Mr. SwiMMeR. There might be some value in combining the two
some way and letting the tribe use what it needs to for its over-
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h}elzad, technical overhead versus program direction and that kind of
thing.

But there definitely has been less money than what was negotiat-
ed as far as indirect cost rates because of the budget constraints.

Senator McCaIN. Thank you.

While you're here, are we going to see a resolution of the Pascua
Yaqui constitution problem soon, I hope?

Mr. SwimMeRr. Well, I certainly hope so. It’s one of our more
trying problems right now and we are hopeful that we’ll have an
ability to have a government and operate Federal programs.

Senator McCain. Well I think that some of the events that have
taken place are very unfortunate and I hope that we can get it re-
solved as soon as possible, because the prospect of many of those
programs being suspended can cause, I think, great difficulties for
it’s tribal members.

Mr. SwimMER. Yes; we would, of course, continue to operate the
programs, but we’re anxious to get back into a contracting mode
with the Tribe.

Senator McCain. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHarMAN. Mr. Secretary, in your opening remarks you
mentioned the problem of personnel being displaced as a result of
the diminished work load from increasing numbers of contracts. Do
you have any plans, legislative or administrative, to cope with this?

Mr. SwimmEeR. Nothing specific, except the general concept of
some incentives. It could take the form of any number of things.
And some actions that are taken through our personnel system
result in the ability of an individual to take early retirement, or
there are some provisions where they might receive an incentive
vonus, or something like that. But I just think that maybe by look-
ing at the personnel system gencrally, and what happens in other
cases where people are displaced for other reasons that maybe we
could find some examples that might work in these cases.

It just seems to me it was something that wasn’t consid-:red and
as a practical thing when the Federal bureaucrat is asked to do
something that is in his own worst interest that you’re going to
have a block there, a psychological block, at least in trying to carry
that function out.

The CuamrMaN. I have a question, not related to anything here,
but since you are before the committee today, I thought I would
take advantage of this opportunity to ask you about a problem con-
fronting the Cochiti Pueblo.

As you know, for many years the Cochiti Pueblos have been
faced with this problem of the dam.

Mr. SwiMMER. Yes.

The CaairMAN. And I note that most of the discussions have oc-
curred with the U.S. Attorney’s Office, the Corps of Engineers, and
the tribe. Now the Corps of Engineers, apparently has advised the
Attorney General’s Office to bring this to a head by going to court
instead of amicably resolving this matter.

I have looked over the facts as disclosed to me by all parties, and
it would seem that in this case, the Cochiti Pueblo Indians are the
unfortunate victims. The problems were not of their making. And
my question is a simple one. What role is the BIA playing? Are you
serving as an auvocate of the Pueblos? Or are you standing back as
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a disinterested party? Or are you on the side of the Corps of Engi-
neers?

Mr. SwiMMER. We have been serving as an advocate to the
extent that we have been invited into the process. I personally
toured the area from the air. I believe definitely, and our experts
have told us, that the dam 1s a major problem out there in the way
it was constructed. They apparently did not provide sufficient
drains for the underground seepage. It continues to invade the res-
ervation and from what our people tell us it eventually will go on
down and cause damage even further downstream to the Cochiti.

I have visited with the Corps of Engineers, personally asking
them to extend the time lines for negotiations. I found them to be
somewhat intransigent on this issue. And I don't know why par-
tlcularly, because on others that we've dealt with them they
haven’t been quite as adamant. But I do think that it’s the situa-
tion that lends itself to continued negotiation. I'm advised just now
that the Corps, I believe has withdrawn its demand, or its threat of
action. And I would hope that they would permit us to continue ne-
gotiating this situation, because it has a potential for a substantial
budget impact, of course, on the Corps, because absolutely some-
thing must be done in the form of drains, or a diversion syst:m or
something to keep the water from invading the reservation i1ands
generally in the future.

But we very definitely, through the area office, and some person-
al work of mine have been advocating for the Coch1t1 to get the
problem resolved, and would certainly be willing to work with this
committee with our technical people to furnish advice, or help in
any way we can to resolve it.

The CHairMmAN. I hope you will serve as an advocate and call
upon the Corps of Engineers to straighten up.

Mr. SwiMMER. I understand we have contributed funding to the
study to help determine a solution to it also. I think about $40,000
has been contributed from our budget to help the tribe do this
study to determine what can be done to solve the problem
The CualrMaN. I thank you very much.

Now we call upon the Director of the IHS, Dr. Rhoades

STATEMENT OF DR. EVERETT RHOADES, DIRECTOR, INDIAN
HEALTH SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN
SERVICES, ROCKVILLE, MD

Dr. RHoapEs. Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, I
am Dr. Everett Rhoades, the Director of the Indian Health Service.
I appreciate this opportunity to testify on S. 1703, a bill to amend
tlsl)e5lndian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act of
1975.

I share with Mr. Swimmer a prospective which is dual in one
sense. I spent a number of years dealing with Indian Self-Determi-
nation from the perspective of being a tribal council member prior
to moving into a new scene of responsibility as the agent for the
Federal Government in carrying out this responsibility as well. I
think the general remarks made by the chairman and by Mr.
Swimmer accurately depict the historical development of the self-
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determination process to the point where we are today. I echo
tiiose.

I have a prepared statement from which I'd like to make rela-
tively few points for purposes of discussion. You mentioned it
would be entered into the record.

There are a number of distinctive inherent elements in a health
system which require special consideration, and which in some in-
stances add to the complexity of an otherwise already complex
process. For example, the Indian Health Service, which is the pri-
mary organizational entity whereby the Federal Government car-
ries out its responsibility, as has already been enunciated by Presi-
dent Nixon in 1970 and President Reagan in 1983, and by the
Indian Self-Determination Act itself, over the years, has developed
a tripar_heid system of delivering health care to Indian people.

The first element of this system is the direct delivery of healtk
services by the Indian Health Service as an organized health care
delivery system. The Indian Health Service staff operates 45 hospi-
tals, 71 health centers and several hundred smaller health facilities
and satellite clinics scattered across thc United States.

The second mode of delivery is administered bg the tribes basi-
cally through the impetus of Public Law 93-638, in which, as
you've already pointed out in your opening statement, the tribal or
ganizations themselves now operate six hospitals and approximate-
ly 250 health clinics.

The third mode, of course, is a substantial one also. It is the pur-
chase of medical care by either the Indian Health Service or the
tribes from private providers also serving the general population.

Public Law 93-638 provides the tribes with an option to freely
choose to cither take over the management of most Federal pro-
grams serving them or to retain Federal management of their pro-
grams. The tribes that choose not to take over management of
their health programs from the Indian Health Service are not pe-
nalized for making that decision. We have always held a view that
a tribal decision not to contract is equally an expression of Indian
Self-Determination. In either case, however, I would like to empha-
size a point that Secretary Swimmer has made. There is a continu-
ing Federal responsibility for the health of Indian people which I
do not believe that we should abrogate.

For example, there must remain on the government side, a
mechanism for ensuring the quality of care that goes to Indian
people. I want to emphasize tt.at in making that statement, that is
In no way a judgment on the quality of care that is provided by the
Indian contractors. The quality of care is clearly equal to, if not su-
perior to that of the Indian Health Service direct system generally.
It seems to me that there is a residual responsibility which we
must not abrogate.

Likewise the statutory authorization for a Tribe to retrocede a
program, it seems to me requires a residual mechanism for that
program to be retrcceded if the tribe should so choose. It is my
opinion that the development of self-determination under Public
Law 93-638 has in fac been successful. That is not to say that it
has been either easy or without controversy or disagreements, and
that it doe~ not have a number of continuing prcblems that need to
be addressed, and to which the committee is giving its attention.
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I believe evidence that it is working is contained in the fact that
as of last month, the Indian Health Service was administering ap-
proximately 400 active Public Law 93-638 contracts. The contract
support provided by the Indian Health Service amounts tc approxi-
mately $180 million. I believe that that is a substantial measure of
progress ‘nce the bill was signed in 1975.

In mor. recent years we have also added Public Law 93-638 con-
struction contracts which presently represent appioximately $13
million « € our construction appropriation. I would only echo what
has been said, also, about the fact that an inherent requirement for
tribes to assume control over a program, and I would dare say re-
gardless of the derivation of that program, is a necessity for that
tribe to have the resources that they must have in order to build a
structure within that tribe to oversee and maintain the program.

This aspect of need is addressed in a number of ways. Again,
part of which has already been addressed here this morning, and
the difficulties and complexities of which are certainly shared in
the Indian Health Service. We have, I think, aggressively pursued
a series of obvious impediments in the continued transfer of re-
sponsibility to the tribes. We have set up a series of close collabora-
tive activities utilizing Indian tribes, as well as Indian Health Serv-
ice staff, to make recommendations to me about indirect costs, and
how they should be set, to say nothing of how they should be met. I
expect within a few weeks to have recommendations from a tribal
and Indian Health Service staff working group as to recommenda-
tions regarding the most appropriate tool for the transfer of re-
sponsibility to the tribes. I don’t need to go into this further. The
general perception, which I share, is that the usual contract mech-
anism is not ap-ropriate for this activity. We are seeking some
other mechanism to carry this out.

In addition, as if all of this were not bad enough, there is another
requirement, another mandate that has been placed upon the
Indian Health Service in regard to the delivery of health care. It is
what has come to be identified as equity in funding, equity in re-
sources. Both at the direction of the Congress, through this very
committee, othe- bills, and in a court case in California, the Indian
Health Service 1s required to implement a system of the allocation
of resources that will eliminate certain inherent inequities that
have developed over the years.

The basic premise of this equity mechanism that we call Re-
source Allocation Methodology lies in a differential proportional
provision of resources directed, first of all and primarily, at those
Tribes or service units which have the lowest level of funding com-
pared with their peer colleagues who have relatively better fund-
ing. Otherwise equity cannot be achieved. I think it is clear that
the reaching of equity in some instances will come into and has
come into conflict with the goals and objectives of self-determina-
tion. One of the concerns that we have about the bill as written, is
that we believe that it will seriously interfere with the continu-
ation of equity allocation of resources.

There are a number of provisions in t! e bill, if I could turn my
attention specifically to S. 1703, that we beiieve require further
consideration. As written, will not bring the remedy which every-
one, including the committee, seeks, particularly for the tribes. A
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number of provisions in the bill appear to be directed primarily to-
wards activities within the Bureau of Indian Affairs. As Mr. Swim-
mer has already pointed out, the history of the development and
implementation of Public Law 93-638 has taught us that there are
some activities which are more easily contracted in this case, than
other activities. A single mechanism that does not have a great
degree of latitude may compound certain problems.

We certainly applaud the goal of simplification and strengthen-
inyg of the self-determination process. As I pointed out, we have, in
the last couple of years, I think madz a considerable degree of
progress in that direction. I have pointed out, however, that I am
concerned about provisions in S. 1703 that would seriously hamper
our efforts to equitably allocate resources.

In addition, I believe that the desire to increase flexibility on the
part of the tribes may, in some instances, restrict an important
fiexibility on the part of Indian Health Service management that
requires further examination. I believe that there are provisions
which proviue unworkable or potentially harmful solutions to prob-
lems for which some solutions have already been developed.

For these reasons, we do not feel that we can support the bill as
it is currently drafted.

A foot- ste to the question of the allocation of resorrces, as an
example of the complexity in the operation of the healtn program,
is that some of the certainties that appear to be put in pla:e by
this bill to ensure a level of funding for those tribes who are oper-
ating under contract, of necessity those resources will have to come
from tribes that have elected not to contract. Hence we believe it
would impose a penalty on those tribes, which as I've said earlier, I
believe flies in the face of an equitable allocation of resources.

Finally, the well-intentioned desire to deal with the ever escalat-
ing costs of malpractice and liability insurance in which the bill
proposes to extend a Federal Tort Claims Act provision to tribal
contractors, we must oppose because we believe that it opens a vast
opportunity for the extension of this responsibility to all contrac-
tors. The Denartment will attempt to deal with this very real prob-
lem in the formulation of future budgets by seeking to make avail-
able the resources for that cost through that process.

In closing, Mr. Cnairman, I would like to underline Mr. Swim-
mer’s point that i would be very desirable to spend more time in
discussing variov; provisions that we believe may in fact may be
harmful. And ve would welcome the opportunity to continue to
participate with the committee i» this endeavor.

With that, I'd like to conclude my summarization of remarks and
I'd be available to try to answer any questions that the committee
may have.

[Prepared statement of Dr. Rhoades appears in the appendix.]

The CrarrmaN. Thank you very much, Dr. Rhoades.

Before proceeding, I am pleased to announce that we are honored
this morning by the presence of distinguished members of the Bar
Association of Sweden. On behalf of the Select Committee on
Indian Affairs, welcome. This committee, as you may have heard,
has jurisdiction over the affairs of Native American Indians. The
Native American Indians enjoy a special status in our Country, a
special status of sovereignty. And this morning we are dealing with
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an aspect of that and we have as witnesses, the Assistant Secretary
for Indian Affairs, and Dr. Rhoades in charge of the Indian Health
Service. I hope that you will find our hearings interesting.

Now Dr. Rhoades, a few days ago we were called upon by tribal
leaders in Alaska advising us that in their contract they found it
necessary to spend over $1 million to acquire medical malpractice
insurance. And by so doing, they had to deny themselves necessary
moneys for direct medical care.

What is the national picture of tribes being required to purchase
such insurance policies?

Dr. RHoaDES. I do not believe that I have those figures at hand,
Mr. Chairman. We are compiling that and I'd be very happy to pro-
vide that to the committee within a few days if I might.

The CHAIRMAN. Does your agency purchase medical malpractice
insurance?

Dr. Ruoabpes. No, sir; the Federal Tort Claims Act, as I under-
stand it, is the mechanism within the Federal government that
looks after that kind of activity for Federal employees.

The CHAIRMAN. So therefore, you cannot fairly compare your in-
direct costs with the indirect costs of Indian tribes?

Dr. RHOADES. Yes, sir; that is absolutely correct. There are cer-
tain other factors as well that make a comparisen inaccurat ..

The CHAIRMAN. What suggestions do you have to alleviate this
problem of medical malpractice insurance?

Dr. RHoabDEs. It is a very difficult problem, a National problem,
one of the preeminent problems in the provision of health care in
the United States. Secretary Rowen and the Department of Health
and Human Services has just recently received a report, I believe,
from a task force that he has empaneled {0 address this question. I
do not know the recommendations of that group at this moment,
but I believe they may be available very shortly.

The dilemma posed by the Alaskan contractors I th.nk, appro-
priately addresses the dilemma. And that is ~he escalating costs
can only come out of the program costs as it currently exists. I do
not consider myself anywhere close to being an expert on the prob-
lems of malpractice in general. I believe that the solution to the
problem of liability for medical care is a National one, which the
Indian Health Service, obviously, would participate in, but the solu-
tion of which lies outside ovr ability.

What little reading I have done about this problem suggests that
other countries in the world have deelt with it much more satisfac-
torily than has *e United States. I better not go very far into this,
I don’t know what the Bar Association of Sweden might have to
say about it, to say nothing of the B - Association of the United
States. But if I might repeat what is very, very prevalent in the
media, that we live in an extremely litigious society in this Coun-
try, and somewhere therein there lies a great deal of the solution
of the problem. The immerliate solutiun, as it applies to Indian con-
tractors, is not so easy to solve.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Ehoades, in y~ur opening remarks you cited
the great numbers of contracts, 635 contracts, the IHS has with
tribes. How riany have been retroceded by the tribes, or reassumed
by your service?
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Dr. RHOADES. I'm pretty sure that there have not bren more than
one or two relatively small contracts for health care or pieces of
health care that have actually been retroceded to the Indian
Health Service.

The CuairMAN. I am certain that you have noted that we have
just been called to return to the Senate for voting purposes. Since
we were not able to study your written testimony, we just received
it a few minutes before we opened the hearings, I will have to send
you statements and questions for your response. So if you will re-
spond to those questions I would appreciate that.

Dr. RHOADES. Yes, sir; we'd be very glad to. And I also extend my
apologies to the committee for the lateness of receipt of that open-
ing statement.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Evans.

Senator Evans. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I wonder if you could explain a little more in terms—I wrote it
down that this proposed bill would interfere with equitable alloca-
tion of resources. Is that another term for spreading poverty?
[Laughter.]

Dr. RHoADEs. That is a prospective relating to the allocation of
medical resources which is not entirely inaccurate in a certain
sense. I suppose it depends somewhat on the prospective of the
viewer.

If I might give an example of the disturbance of achievement of
equity, there are examples within your own representation, Sena-
tor Evans. If we were to carry out one of the provisions of this bill
that says that a tribe that enters into a contract with us basically
is ensured that level of funding, there are situations which un-
doubtedly would arise that would require an adjustment, even a
lowering of that level of funding, or else we would have to take
that funding from a sister program in order to achieve equity.
There is just no other way to achieve equity without this differen-
tial distribution of resources.

Senator Evans. But what you're saying, it seems to me, is it's an-
other way of saying we don’t have enough money to provide all of
the indirect costs for these programs, so therefore we just want to
make sure that everybody g~ts shortchanged about the same
amount?

Dr. RHoADES. No, sir.

Senator Evans. If everybody got an adequate amount then you
woul :2’t have to worry very much, would you about whether the
early ones retained their adequate amount and subsequent ones
would get their ad. juate amount?

Dr. RuoaDEs. The question of the determination of an adequate
amount is one of those judgement decisions that leads to great dis-
cussion. The points of cquity, or the failuyre to continue the equity
process, is just as true with the addition of new resources as it is
with the diminution of resources. One can achieve equity by bring-
ing vp those at the bottom of the scale, or one could achieve equity
by decreasing those at the top of the scale or some combination
therein. That process really is independent of whether there are
enough resources or not.

Senator Evans. I guess I'd like to distinguish between equaliza-
tion and equity. If you bring those from the top down, so everybody
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is shortchanged, that’s equalization, but I don't believe that in my
view it would be quite equity. I think equity connotes something a
little more like bringing everybody to an adequate level.

Dr. Ruoapes. I agree with that. That’s the concept that Indian
Health Service operates with.

Senator Evans. One of the problems that—let me go back to
your testimony here. On page 10 you say, therefore the Indian
Health Service is working with tribal officials to develop in ITHS
volicy on tribal consultation and will consider the information and
concepts included in a recent policy paper on this subject developed
by the National Indian Health Board.

I think it might be helpful to have that policy paper submitted
for the record, if it’s not horrendously long.

Dr. Ruoapes. We would be happy to do so. It should not be.

Senator Evans. Could you just describe for me then, very briefly,
what you consider an appropriate policy for tribal consultation?
What does that term mean to you?

Dr. Ruoapes. The policy that is actually referred to in this para-
graph, is intended to go beyond a policy regarding Indian participa-
tion. It is actuzily a policy to deal with all of the complexities of
resources for programs, so-called administrative or indirect costs on
one hand, and the achievement of equity on the other.

I do not know what adequate tribal consultation really consists
of in its entirety and I would dare say that the definition of that
would vary whether one is representing a Tribe on the one hand,
or the Indian Health Service on the other. The way that Indian
Health Service has addressed it, however, is that we have had a
series of National workshops with Indian participation in the plan-
ning and design and the development of the agenda of that work-
shop, a given workshcp. We've had a series of three now. During
the course of operation of those workshops, we have been able to
achieve a very high degree of collaboration in investigating, exam-
ining, discussing, and analyzing all of these questions between the
tribes and the Indian Health Service. At the second one of these
conferences, I believe, the breakthrough came when there was a
groposal for dealing with so-called indirect costs that was developed

y the tribes and discussed and placed before the assembly. The
recommendation of which I accepted.

It is that kind of activity which we have attempted to replicate
on a service unit by service unit and area by area level, that consti-
tutes an interdigitation of Indian participation with the Indian
Health Service. Obviously, without which progress cannot be made
very adequately on such an important subject.

Senator EvaNs. At the beginning of your answer, I detected your
thoughts that maybe consultation—what constituted adequate con-
sultation may differ from the tribal viewpoint and from the Indian
Health Service view;,)oint in this case. But doesn’t that in itself
mean that you haven't arrived at true consultation?

It seems to me that consultation to be effective has to have both
sides agreed equally on what constitutes appropriate consultation.
If you have a difference of viewpoint, as to what that includes, then
you're never going to get a meeting of the minds. We had this con-
versation in a somewhat different context with Mr. Swimmer a few
days, and as I said to him, I thought then and I think now, that the
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best kind of consultation I know begins when the twe parties sit
down with a blank sheet of paper, and not when one or the other
party comes forward with a fully blown program and puts it in
front of the other one for reaction. That's not consultation in my
viewpoint. I would hope that that’s the direction and the move-
ment that you're dealing with in your comments here in your
paper.

Dr. RHOADES. That is indeed the direction that we are going in. I
certainly don’t want to imply that we have arrived at that point, I
guess the only point that I would like to underscore is that the
process of consultation is one of those processes that is considerably
more complicated and difficult than that that you just outlined as
well, notwithstanding the value of doing it that way.

The fact that we have not achieved that state of excellence in no
way deters us from our determination to continue that process. In
fact, we, I believe within a few days, will be assembling a group of
Indian people to develop the next National workshop. It is my in-
tention that they conduct the worksliop. Therein also lies a very,
very good example, I think, of the intricacy of it. I should not even
be coming to that judgment. That is, ] don’t want to develop a
wrong concept at the wrong time, but it is a little paternalistic for
me to say, “You all do this.”

There have been a number of instances, all too few, where Indian
representatives and the Indian Health Service have set down with
a blank sheet of paper. I've given serious consideration to the next
National workshop perhaps being assembled with no agenda what-
soever. There are some dangers inherent in that.

Your point is well taken. We will continue this effort.

Senator Evans. Mr. Chairman, we're going to have to vote, I
guess pretty quickly, but in leaving, and maybe it's something that
we can save for a response when we get back, we’ve just received—
I've not had a chance to look at it thoroughly, but an audit of
methods of reimbursing Indian organizations for indirect costs in-
curred from the President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency.
And I know that at least Mr. Swimmer has had an opportunity to
rest snd to some of their recommendations, because those answers
are included in the audit.

But I am concerned, first in your remarks on page 11. You say, it
is possible that these costs would be more than the IHS would have
available for the program’s direct operation. An-. this on comment-
ing on direct and indirect costs. And yet, there 1s an assertion that
I hear through here and through the response of the BIA at least,
to the Auditor General’s report, that it is difficult to comprehend
that the shortfal's attributed to the Bureau in this report are accu-
rate since contractors have the opportunity to meet 100 percent of
their indirect costs rates from the funding provided under the total
contract amounts, any shortfalls for indirect costs would have to be
self imposed. And yet the audit itself concludes that Federal agen-
cies did not reimburse Indian organizations their projected total of
about $14 million of the $88.4 million in indirect costs applicable to
the fiscal year 1985 Federal Contracts.

Now, that’s a pret.y substantial opinion, and maybe we can get
back to that when we return.
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The CHairMAN. We'll stand in recess subject to the call of the
Chair.

[Recess.]

Senator Evans [presiding]. This hearing will please come back to
order. The Chairman is currently involved in another meeting for a
period of time and asked me to continue the hearing. I think we
finally will have at least an hour before another vote comes by, so
we’ll have a little time to get through with this panel and the next
one.

We left with a question hanging in mid air, and I just wonder if
either or both of you would like to comment on eithet the initial
comment on the audit, or particularly on this question of whether .
we just simply aren’t nroviding enough funding for adequate indi-
rect cost reimbursement, or whether we are and somehow it leaks
away somewhere else, or whether we are and it gets funded and
the tribes somehow are not using it for appropriate purposes?

Mr. SwimMmer. Mr. Chairman, if I may I'd like to address the
comments you made earlier and the question you just asked.

I did receive a copy of what you read the title of, at 4:30 last
night and I did manage to read through it, although I can’t say I
studied it in great detail. We received a draft of recommendations
on this several months ago and we responded. Responses to that
draft are in here. We have not been able to respond, obviously
since last night, to this report.

In our response that you mentioned, what we’re saying is that in
1985 the Congress instructed us to wrap the so-called indirect costs
into the program. And we used that year as what we called the
grandfather year. And we combined then the indirect costs, which
was a separate line item in our budget, into each one of the pro-
gram line items. We estimated that that particular year, as a sort
of snapshot, we were at a 92-percent level of funding the indirect
cosbts that the Inspector General had negotiated with the various
tribes.

As a result of the Congressional mandate and the rolling those
costs together, and then the subsequent flexibility that the tribes
were given through the process of prioritizing their programs, we
told the tribes that they would be able to take from those total dol-
lars the amount of money necessary to operate their program. And
even the amount of money that the Inspector General had deter-
mined would be their rate, if they cho:2 to do so. And that’s why
we had coutended that the indirect costs could be 100 percent
funded if that's what the tribe chose to do and if they needed the
dollars for that. ’

Now if we were dealing in today's environment or pre-1985 envi-
ronment, technically you would have a shortfall of eight percent of
the indirect costs at that particular time or this particular time.
And the result would be that we could allow them to fund that out
of direct program costs and would result in perhaps a decrease in
program activity. But by putting those two sums of money together
at that particular time in history we funded it as a single function.
The tribes were permitted to take whatever they needed out of
that, not exceeding what the Inspector General set as an indirect
rate, to operate their overheads.
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Now it's my understanding the IG mentions one program that
was retroceded allegedly as a result of a lack of indirect cost. I
don’t know if that is the fact or not. I do know that we’ve had
maybe one or two retrocessions in the history of Public Law 93-
638. But it apparently certainly hasn’t been enough of a burden to
cause very many.

I might add that I do disagree with a number of the comments
that are in this report by the Inspector General.

Senator Evans. Well, it seems to me that in reading your com-
ment of July 16, that while I guess a technical reading of it would
be consistent with what you just said, it certainly gives the impres-
sion at least in my first reading of it that the Bureau did provide
100 percent of indirect costs and that if the tribes didn’t see it
somewhere, it was their own fault Lecause they chose to use it for
something else. But now J understand what you're saying is that
there wasn’t 100 percent of indirect costs in the first place. And
that the only way the tribes could get 100 percent of their indirect
costs would be to steal it from their programs. That’s essentially
what you're saying.

Mr. SwiMMER. If they used the entire rate that was negotiated
from that year forward, that is correct.

Senator Evans. So, you have not yet had a chance to analyze to
determine whether or not you agree with the accuracy of their
figure when they say, that we conclude the Federal agencies did
not reimburse Indian organizations the projected total of about $14
million of the $88.4 million in indirect costs applicable to fiscal
year 1985?

Mr. SwiMMER. [——

Senator Evans. I'm not suggesting that that's necessarily all
your fault either. It may well have been legislative shortfall as well
?_s adr;ﬁnistrative shortfall. But do you believe that’s an accurate
igure?

Mr. SwiMMeR. Well that’s an accurate figure if we go strictly by
the rate that has been authorized vy the Inspector General. One
thing that I think they’re confused about, is that they are compar-
ing an indirect cost rate generally negotiated by Federal contrac-
tors, by people who do business with the Defense Department,
HUD and other agencies with the concept that was built into 93-
638 which is calleg contract support funds. But these aren’t intend-
ed to be contracts. These are intended to be a transfer of a Federal
function to an existing governmen: that we anticipate is in busi-
ness to govern at some level. And that there will be enough addi-
tional money transferred to that Government o cover those costs
like insurance, the outside accounting that would be required and
anything that is extra to the actuai operation of the program by
the government. The appropriate contract support fund was never
dete. nined. And instead at the very outset the concept of indirect
costs, instead, was substituted for the statutory language of con-
tract support. It was the ease of operation of the Inspector General
instead of going to a tribe that deals with HUD and other agencies
and negotiate an indirect cost and then dotermining what the
proper contract support would be for IHS and BIA transfer func-
tions of Federal responsibility, that they simply used the indirect
costs.
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We've contended that it's mixing apples and oranges to some
extent here, in that the true cost of operating that program, or the
extra costs over and above even to the point of including elected
governmental costs in the negotiation, is not as accurate as it
should be, and in some cases it’s just misleading. I think that it's
evident in my testimony of a few days ago where I gave you, just in
one area of operation such as education, we can do the same thing
in the area of law enforcement or other contracts where the con-
tract support can vary for the identical function. We used the ex-
ample of the accoun.ant and depending how the Jnspector General
figured it, it could vary from 5 percent to 50 percent. And we're not
trying to negotiate. This isn’t an adversary proceeding. We're
trying to make sure that the tribes have sufficient moneys to cover
their overhead costs of operating this Federal function.

And I have no feeling at all about denying the tribe. I've been
there. And I want to see that they’re adequate’y compensated. But
I don’t believe that it’s necessarily the same item that the Inspec-
tor General negotiates for other Federal agencies, universities,
schools and contractors, when we’re talking about these kinds of
activities that we are transferring to the tribe.

Senator EvANs. It seems to me, however, it's really distinction
without a difference. That when you talk about contract support or
indirect costs, it seems to me that the fundamental description of
what you're trying to do is say here are the direct costs of running
a program or a contract, whether it’s a university contracting to
the Government, or an Indian tribe contracting to the Government.

You've got a certain function, certain direct costs. In addition to
that the organization has other costs which clearly they have to
assume in carrying out that particular function. And that’s wheth-
er you catl it program support costs, or indirect costs, they're all
the same thing. It’s the extra costs which are legitimately assigned
against that contract, which would not have been there if you
didn’% have the contract. What's the difference?

Mr. SWIMMER. Lot me recognize Ms. Hazel Elbert who is at the
table with me and consulting.

Senator Evans. Surely.

Mr. SwiMMER. Essentially we're talking about the same thing, I
think, in that context. That you're right in that’s the way it works
out. My perception however, is that indirect costs for a contractor
that is applying to the Government, say on an RFP, would be a ne-
gotiated process that would not necessarily be equivalent to a situa-
tion where there are program dollars already identified that are
performing this particular function and we're simply transferring
those program dollars to another government to run the same pro-
gram. I'm not sure that the indirect costs that the Inspector Gener-
al has—the negotiating atmosphere that he is engaging in with
that tribal contract or that tribal government as a contractor
should be at the same level.

But we are essentially talking about exactly what you just said.
It is, whether it’s transferring a function or a contract from the
Government, the indirect cost or the contract support is to cover
that extra over and above expense short of profit that the contrac-
tor or tribe woulu incur.
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Senator Evans. Dr. Rhoades, what’s tLe cxperience with the
Indian Health Service on this wholz question? Do you feel that
there is an adequate amount available or set aside so that it really
does cover those indirect costs or are we just spreading a shortage
around?

Dr. RHOADES. I believe, in fact, it is a great deal of the latter. The
situation as it applies to Indian Health Service is somewhat differ-
ent than in the Department of the Interior. One of the things that
we have attempted to do in conjunction with the tribes, is to estab-
lish just exactly what those indirect costs are.

There is some reason to believe that the establishment of indi-

ect costs may not really have a very close relationship to the
actual costs of operating a program. Again, there is a great danger
of antagonizing somewhere, and having come from an academic
background, my impression is that the concept of indirect costs
largely have been subsidized costs for, let's say medical education,
in one sense. The difficulty that is posed to the Indian Health Serv-
ice is that a tribe that is able to negotiate a 30-percent indirect cost
rate, for example, of a fairly sizeable program based upon what in-
formation we have, provides them with funds that are available to
them to carry out tribal activities unrelated to the health program.

And that is fine. I applaud that. I would be trying to do that as a
Tribal Chairman. But the question that it poses to me then, as
being responsible for providing those dollars for health care is if I
have tribe B sitting over here that is trying to get some indirect
cost dollars, should I be providing indirect cost dollars to tribe A
over and above health programs? I think not. And it is because the
Indian Health Service had no good mechanism for establishing
what those costs were that lead us to want to, as you've already
alluded to here, abandon the concept of indire :t costs. That’s a con-
cept that’s weighted down with all kinds of other baggage.

We believe that it should be possible to identify what those costs
are. Of course we want to make those costs available to the tribe,
but the funds that we have available to us are those funds that we
would have previously used to operate that program. That’s all the
funds that we have for that activity. Within the general funds
there now are two categories of utilization. One is for administra-
tion in the tribe, and the other is for the services. A negotiation
that takes up a'‘good deal of our time is negotiating how much that
is. That is a tribal choice. A tribe may elect to do more or less with
the administrative dollars within {hat package. Further compound-
ed, I don’t want to beat this tired horse, is that the funds that I
have available to distribute under the equity doctrine to a tribe in
fact depend upon the relative position of their collegial tribes. To
perhaps oversimplify something that I'm not sure is widely under-
stood, the mere fact of having an established indirect cost rate or a
?*st l?ool has really nothing to do with the availability of dollars
o1 that.

A. d therein does lie, in my opinion, the great difficulty.

Senator Evans. OK.

If that's the case, then take a snapshot at any one time, and
from that point another say fairly large unit, medica} care unit, is
assumed by the tribe instead of being run directly by the Indian
Health Service. They then have two responsibilities as you pointed
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out. One of the indirect costs, the administrative costs of running
that program, and the other the cost of the program itself. You
shift the money ‘o them, will you shift th.e program money?

Dr. RHoaDEs. Yes; let’s call it program money for all activities
related to that activity, let’s say in a hospital for purposes of clar-
ity. We give them all the money that we have been spending for
that activity.

Senator Evans. But do you include in that, and do you assign an
indirect cost to yourself. You know, beyond just running that facili-
ty you also have an indirect cost. It's all the administration and
the rest of the people that are involved in headquarters of the
Indian Health Service. It seems to me that an adequate or an ap-
propriate way to do that would be to sort of figure for yourself
what the indirect costs are of running that hospital, and when you
transfer the money, transfer the program money plus the indirect
costs, because you no longer have those indirect costs presumably.

Dr. Ruoapes. We have the indirect costs, but it is handled in an
entirely different way. I guess as good an illustration of the funda-
mental difference between a government doing business, and in
this instance a Tribe sort of behaving as a private entity.

It sounds like you may have heard from me that we give them
program dollars for medical services and then put indirect costs on
top of that. No, I want to make clear that my use of the term pro-
gram here is all of those costs that are associated with running
that hospital. We give that to the tribe from within which must
come the dollars that are used for what we are sort of calling indi-
rect costs. We have had tribes, for example, the Oklahoma Choctaw
that took over the hospital at Talihina. They basically paid for the
indirect costs for operating that hospital themselves. They contrib-
uted their dollars to that because the amount of money that was
available in total for that program, they felt, was not sufficient to
keep the program at the level that it had been operated, and also
provide those additional tribal administrative costs.

Other tribes have done it different ways. We do take into account
our best assessment of what the indirect cost is for the Indian
Health Service. That has proved to be an extremely difficult, and
so far unsuccessful activity, because the entire bookkeeping system
of the Federal government is not designed for that. We've got to
try to, within that context identify those costs. We have made
agreements with the tribes. The two pilot projects that I alluded to
in my opening statement, and did not discuss, were designed specif-
ically to help us sort out those, what I would prefer to call, direct
costs of doing business.

I might prophesy, sort of on behalf of Mr. Swimmer. I have a
strong suspicion that when the dust comes to settle and there is
some general agreement, if there is, on what the size of those costs
may be, it's going to be very close to 15 percent in my opinion. I
don’t know that yet.

Senator Evans. I might say at that point, that suggests that if it
indeed is 15 percent than we're spending way, way too much now,
because we're spending a lot more than 15 percent now.

Mr. SwiMmeR. No.
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Senator Evans. At least in the audit here of the President’s
Council on Integrity and Efficiency, it shows them considerably
higher than that.

Mr. SwiMMER. Our records have indicated that there could be
fewer dollars than are presently spent. That was not the intention
of 15 percent. When I originally had our budget people lnok at
that, it was almost identical to the amount of dollars presently
committed, presently committed, not dollars that had been negoti-
ated. It was almost equivalent to our budget and that’s one of the
reasons why I looked at the 15 percent as being a number, because
that’s what we were giving out then.

Since that time, I think, in doing some more figuring there doss
appear to be maybe—that might result in fewer real dollars ou‘ of
our budget, and that’s why the 15 percent may need to be adjusted
to 18 percent or something. I don’t agree that that’s necessarily the
right number. I just think that so far it’s been our best effort at
determining what the costs are. But again, this was in no way in-
tended to be a reduction of the budget in that area. But I think it
does, if you look at the Inspector General’s report as I read it, the
38 tribes he studied had rates between five and twenty percent.
And as I mentioned in my earlier testimony the two largest tribes
in this country have rates of 15 or under percent. We seem to be in
the ball park there in that abberations of 40, 50, 60 percent are due
to special negotiations that have gone on, or maybe lack of negotia-
tions that have gone on, but it's that process that got maybe out of
control, or it was a particular situation that ger. _ated it.

Now I might say, too, that we, our two agencies even are differ-
ent in the way we approach this. As Dr. Rhoades said, he is much
more in the nature of what I described as our grandfathering, and
that, I think, was based on their budgeting, and that’s what Con-
gress had asked us to do in 1985. We actually provide 100 percent
of the program costs, but we then have another line item of $40
million that is tapped for the so-called indirect costs. So we give
100 plus percent. Back in 1985 what we had proposed was putting
that $40 million and spreading it through the existing programs
and having that as a one-time transfer and using it like THS, there-
fore the tribe could in fact technically fund their indirect or they
could use it for program expense.

The point I'm trying to make is that one way or the other, if we
can work into here, not penalties but incentives for tribes to save,
and tc use more for program dollars, we're going to get more pro-
gram out there. On the other hand there does have to be sufficient
balancing, that we don’t deny the tribe the right amount of the
necessary amount to operate their government, but short of
making a profit or doing things thac they ma_ want to do, but
really are not direct prograin relations or directly related program
operations.

Senator Evans. I would ask you, for the record then, to comment
particularly on page 13 of the President’s Council report, because
they go into some detail on various levels of flat rate and they sug-
gest, at least in their repert, that it would take a flat rate of some-
where close to 30 percent to equal the authorized amounts based on
approved rates. So, for the record let’s get to that. I don’t want to
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spend too much time on this one element. It would be helpful if
you could do that.

Mr. SwimMER. I certainly will. I certainly challenge that. It's just
not an appropriate number, but I think we can give the committee
some enlightenment on where that came from.

Senator Evans. OK.

There'll be other opportunities, of course. It's obvious that we'll
have to go into some detail on the analysis of that report, and I'm
sure there’ll be plenty of opportunity to get at it.

But, Dr. Rhoades, fo go back to this whole question of how much
is appropriate, let’s take a theoretical organization, an organization
that has 10 hospitals or clinics. And that organization has in addi-
tion to all of the direct costs that are involved in running that hos-
pital or clinic, a supervisory organization. And the supervisory or-
ganization includes whatever is necessary to—you know, and those
are the indirect costs.

And I guess what I'm getting at, if we start shifting responsibil-
ity for those organizations to others, and over a five-year period all
10 of those were shifted, wouldn't it be logical at that point to
eliminate the supervisory organization, or come pretty close to it?

Dr. RuoaDes. Again, that is a concept that has been within
Public Law 93-638 since the very beginning. I remember the origi-
nal hearings on the bill before. There were a number of witnesses,
not including myself, that believe that as using your analogy, there
should be a proportionate decrease in the, let’s say the size of the
Indian Health Service in this instance.

1 believe that to be true. However, no one knows what those
units are. There doesn’t seem to be a good way to arrive at them.
They're clearly not one to one, unless someone, the Congress in
this instance, wishes to remove responsibility for various activities,
from the Indian Health Service, I do not believe it can be one to
one.

Senator Evans. Could you describe some of those activities?

Dr. Ruoapges. For good or bad, in fact, there is an Indian Health
Service in this Country. We have, I believe, as nearly an ultimate
comprehensive medical program as exists in the world. A large
part of the success of that program has come from consultative ac-
tivities. The maintenance of what I addressed earlier as quality as-
surance. What are all of those elements that make that up?

One of the dangers, I believe as a physician, that lies in Public
Law 93-638 is what I call the vulcanization of that program. Are
we going to have a system of medical care in this Country for Indi-
ans, or are we going to have 400 different ones of all varying de-
grees, some of them operated by tribes with 250 members, or are
we going to continue to raise the status of health of Indian people
to the highest possible level? It is my contention that the mere
process of turning the activities over to the tribes requires some-
body to be responsible for that. There still is a responsibility to the
Federal Government.

It is, I believe, too easy to say that if there are 10 tribes, there
should be a 10-percent reduction in the government’s administra-
tive staff for every one of those that disappears. I think that that
would create in some instances, chaos. There will be two crossing
lines of personnel, and one of the things that I think that makes it
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difficult r&ght now, is that in fact we are in a transition period. I
have found in most ¢f the areas that have had to change over from
an extencive: direct delivery to tribal delivery the requirement for
additionai personnel. Somebody'’s got to deal with the technical as-
sistance. Someone has got to deal with the fiduciary responsibil-
ities, and so on and so forth, whic', was not previously present in
that way in the Indian Health Service.

I don’t know what the size of those are. We are trying to define
the size of both sides of it. There are no previous precedents, that I
know of, that give us good goidance. I think therein lies one of the
reasons why the traditional indirect cost setting mechanism doesn’t
fit with this otherwise unique program. I realize that that has a
distinct disadvantage of appearing to sound like a preservation of
the Indian Health gervice bureav 'racy, and I certainly do not pro-
pose that whatsoever. Somewhere between the walking away from
the responsivility of heaith for I~dian people and maximizing the
taking nver of the programs by the tribes, is a balance in there of
Indian Lealth Service activities whether it is someone who :oordi-
nates maternal and child health activities across this Country, or
whether it is someone that coordinates the immunization level of
Indian people across the Country, or whether it is a physical thera-
pist that assures that the standards are maximum. Most of those
cannot be contained in small individual units of health care.

I'm talking about a whole different order of appr.ach to the
health care of Indian people that I believe would be 21, very un-
fortunate if it were dropped out for the obvious goc:: of self-?;ter-
mineation.

Senator Evans. I understand all of that and I think that there’s
Probably some—certainly some truth in smal! and isolated areas.
But I think the fundamental concept that somehow there needs to
be an overarching Federal presence, or otherwise you get vulcani-
zation, flies right in the face of our total medical system. We don’t
have an overarching Federal Presence in our regular health care
system.

est strides in improving the health of a group of people in this
Country that has ever been made. I think that you have identified
probably the one essential aspect of that that reflects the difference
between the Indian Health Service and the usual American health
care delivery.

Senator Evans. So 1 presume then, you are for a National health
service?

Dr. RHoaDEs. I don’t think that conclusion necessarily follows.

Senator Fvans. It sounds an awful ot like it to me.

Dr. RHOADES. Yes, sir; I don’t want to put down American medi-
cal care either. I happen to be a graduate of that and a participant
of that. It happens to be the finest in the world also in its right.

Senator Evans. Well, that’s another subject at another time.
[Laughter.]

Well. we do thank you for the testimony and these questions. We
have perhaps focused more on some of the indirect cost elements
than we should have compared with some of the other problem
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but we’ll be back and we’ll need the help and I'm sure we’ll get it
of both of you and your agencies as we try to develop the very best
in the way of self-determination to give the maximum amount of
opportunity for Indian tribes and tribal organizations to engage in
self-determination in a responsible way.

Mr. SwiMMER. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Evans. Yes.

Mr. SwimMmeg. If I could make one correction. I did make a mis-
statement and I said two or three programs had been retroceded.
I’m told we had about 10 over the last 10 years. And I didn’t want
somebody to take that as a misstatement. They're various pro-
grams, but about 10 had been retroceded.

Senator Evans. And do you know what the rationale was for—
was there a single set of rationale for retrocession, or did they vary
from place to place?

Mr. SwiMMER. Most of them appear to be in the law and order
area, and result from lack of program funding. Not necessarily an
indirect cost issue, but the money in some areas is so small and
often this could happen, I imagine it has in a multi-tribal agency,
where a tribe might get enough money for one law enforcement of-
ficer and a part-time secretary or something, and they’ve just de-
cided to retrocede it to us.

Senator Evans. Have there been any retrocessions of conse-
quence in the Indian Health Service programs?

Dr. RHoaDpEs. I don’t believe of consequence, Mr. Chairman. I un-
derstand a couple of fairly small contracts in Alaska were simply
n}cl)t renewed and I truthfully don’t know the motivation behind
those.

Senator Evans. Thank you.

Dr. RHoaDES. Thank you. We certainly look forward to an oppor-
tunity of working with the committee. We expect that we can do
things better and we will try.

Senator Evans. Thank you very much.

The next panel is the Honorable Ron Allen, Chairman of the
Jamestown Klallam Tribe; Mr. Reid Chambers, Attorney, expertise
in Federal tort claims; and Mr. Eric Eberhard, Attorney, on non-
procurement and :nature contract.

We welcome you gentlemen to the witness table. We'll start out
in order with Mr. Ron Allen.

Mr. Allen.

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM RON ALLEN, CHAIRMAN,
JAMESTOWN KLALLAM TRIBE, SEQUIM, WA

Mr. ALLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T appreciate the opportunity to come and testify before you and
address some of the issues that you’ve been entertaining this morn-
ing, regarding your amendment bill.

I'd like to make an initial request, if it’s reasonable. As you
know, in the Northwest and in coordination with Affiliated Tribes
of Northwest Indians we have conducted a study addressing the in-
direct costs issue. And we've come up with this report that we feel
is reasonably comprehensive in addressing indirect costs. And so if
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it is reasonable, we would like to have this report entered into the
record regarding this issue.

Senator EvaNs. Certainly we will enter it in or attach it to the
record. I don’t know with the volume of the report how precisely
we would do that, but we will indeed make it an effective part of
the record.

Mr. ALLEN. OK.

We sincerely appreciate it. Because we have been working quite
diligently at trying to get a good handle on this issue since it's a
major goal of the Bureau and an objective within this amendment
bill. And we feel that it 1s very important in terms of addressing
indirect costs.

I'd like to just address a number of issues as I heard both the
Bureau and IHS address the proposed amendment. One of the
things that I am a little bit concerned about is Mr. Swimmer had
made a suggestion of proposing to this committee to submit a modi-
fied version or even a new draft version of this bill. I'm not sure if
I heard it right or not, but I would express my concern over any
kind of a total new version of this bill at all from the Bureau or
from the Administration, because in my judgment this bill has
beei a collective development of the tribes.

I feel if there is a version out here regarding this amendment
that belongs to the tribes, that is basically coming from the tribes’
hearts and those of us who are out there making this thing a reali-
ty, this bill is it. We do believe that there are a number of issues
within this bill that needs to be addressed and that we'd like to ad-
dress, but we think that if the Bureau or IHS is going to make
some suggestions in terms of improving the bill and its objectives,
that this ’s the draft that should be utilized. I guess I just wanted
to make sure that you understand that I'm particularly concerned
about their approach, and the committee’s consideration of what
may happen there.

Senator Evans. After my comments on consultation starting
with a blank sheet of paper, now that the paper is no longer hlank,
but that we have developed something, I think that this will be re-
tained certainly as the base from which we work. Obviously if we
can find ways to make it a better bill, we all want to do that.

Mr. ALLEN. OK.

I appreciate that.

I want to make some general comments about some of Mr. Swim-
mer’s comments regar ing indirect costs. Dealing with indirect
costs and dealing with the preservations of the tribes’ funding base
is a very important issue that we have been addressing. Mr. Swim-
mer has made reference that they are still strongly considering
some sort of a flat rate fee and/or some sort of an approach that is
a simplified approach, and in terms of dealing with indirect costs.

Our position is, is that it’s not that simple. That’s part of what
our study has addressed, that any kind of approach of a flat rate is
just not workable within this system of addressing the true costs
and the recovery of those ccsts by the tribes in adniinistering BIA/
IHS contracts and grants. That the level and percentage of indirect
cost is urique to each tribe. Each tribe, relative to its situation
wherever it is geographically, and whatever its conditions are,
whether it has resources, or doesn’t have resources, or whether it’s
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a tribal organization that absolutely has no resources, but just op-
erates programs in behalf of its member tribes has to be addressed
according to those conditions. The recovery of the indirect cost rate
has to be negotiated between the tribes and the Inspector General
office in terms of determining what those costs really are. They
should be able to recover those costs in full.

I concur with your comment that what’s really happening since
1985, or actually previous to that, is that it has been a deteriora-
tion ot our programs in order to cover the true costs, or eise it has
been a reduction in the tribal assets in order to carry out these
Federal program functions. So in our judgment the existing system
is a good S{stem, and the proposed bill is addressing that system
and hopefully improving it to clarity that the present process is the
correct procedure for the tribes to identify those costs and to recov-
er those costs. And justifying that we have a right to recover those
costs.

One of the things that we pointed out in our report, is there are
a number of costs that even in the indirect cost is not actually re-
covering all of the costs that the Federal Government spends. In
making a proposal of regrandfathering, as Mr. Swimmer had »oint-
ed out, where the tribe gets the full amount of funds for their
direct and for their indirect at a snapshot year, there are costs out-
side of the tribes’ control that will change those things. Insurance
is one of the better examples. It can slowly consume a larger por-
tion of those indirect costs. So it will eventually deteriorate the
direct program services of the tribes.

Our concern is that whatever language we incorporate into the
bill, that there is an opportunity for tribes to make adjustments to
their indirect cost rates. Becanse no matter what snapshot year
you take, whether it’s fiscal y .r 1985, or whether it's fiscal year
1988, there are a number of tribes that don’t understand what indi-
rect costs are, that aren’t negotiating their true costs, and there
are a number that have been set up in a situation with their con-
tracts, so that their rate is not their *rue rate. Therefore the prob-
lem is funds that they would be rec. -ering is not the true num-
bers. So when we this implement this bill, most of the tribes should
have the opportunity to make sure that their true rate is what is
incorporated into this process.

Our approach is that the simplification proposal that Mr. Swim-
mer has made would not work because, if some tribe happens to
fall within that percentage, if it's a 30-percent or whatever it might
be, that’s fine. But every tribe that is around that, if it's 35, or 45,
or 65, or 105, and there are tribes that are 105, they are very small
tribes with very small bases. Ard it’s a very legitimate cost recov-
ery for them. That the flat rate won't work for them and there’s
going to be a considerable amount of injustices in the unding level.

One of Mr. Swi~mer’s proposals has been to try to provide subsi-
dizinﬁ grants. Even at that there’s a problem in terms of identify-
ing those true costs and a consistency of the funding to provide the

return of those costs. I do want to hopefully address that particular
issue. I'm hopeful that we can have an opportunity to work with
you, your staff and the Bureau as they make their pro sals, that
we can have the opportunity to look at it closely so that we are
assured that whatever law is adopted in addressing this that i* is
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the law that’s going to be able to address all of our needs. From the
small tribes to the large tribes and to the tribal organizations that
d}(lm’t have any resources at all. We're all very concerned about
that.

I do have another concern over one of the clauses that’s in this
bill that’s dealing with the IPS system. One of our objectives that
we're trying *o accomplish is to try to protect the tribe's base
budget, so that we have consisten.v and predictability of our fund-
iny for future years and that we can move our funds around.

You've incorporated into your bill language that would allow the
tribe to move money from one program to another, but we do have
a concern about the Bureau’s proposal to remove some activities
out of the IPS system, or into .t, we feel that it is very important
for the tribes to have adequate time to respond to such a proposal.
'The way it’s addressed now in the bill is that the Bureau would be
able to notify the Congress and the tribes through the Federal Reg-
ister, 90 days prior to the implermentation of their proposal. In our
Judgment and in our experience, that is not enough 't e,

What we are suggesting is that that time frame +«ds to be ex-
tended to at least 1 year, which allows tribes adequa. time across
the Nati  to address and modify, if necessary, any proposal that
would be affecting tribes’ contracts and programs. What we refer to
as the tribes’ funding base. We feel that we need that kind of time
frame in order to unite all the different tribes in terms of address-
ing the issue. Because often the Bureau may come up with an idea,
wherever the idea comes from, and it may not be in our interest,
therefore we need adequate time in order to address obligations
with clear reasons. We would like you, Mr. Chairman to consider
that notification go specifically to Congress, so that Conpress knows
the Bureau is proposing it.

The bottom line of this concern for us is that where—I've repeat-
ed this before, where only one-third of the BIA funds go to the
tribes directly, and we're trying to protect that base so that we
have some sort of protection of the funds and programs we are ad-
ministering. If we're depending on some funds, and in a very short
notice those funds are reduced from us, it can have a significant
impact to us. If it's a larger tribe, they may be able to deal with i¢
a little bit easier. But if it's a smaller tribe, it would be much more
difficult. So we're trying to oppose that that process be firmer in
terms of protecting our base funding, so that the tribes can have
assurance that our base programs do have the highest priority in
the BIA budget.

Another thing is, is that in addressing contract development and
also developing of indirect cost rates, this bill has a clause in it to
try to improve the technical assistance. We would like to suggest
that the technical assistance be structured or else referenced in
maybe the report language, whatever it might be, so that the tribes
don’t necessarily have to get the technical assistan: e directly from
the Bureau. We have numerous examples where the tribes have re-
ceived direct assistance from the Bureau in developing their indi-
rect cost rate, for example, and unfortunately they ended up with
an incorrect rate. Just last week when I was at CAI and I dis-
cussed these issues with a number of tribes from Oklahoma, they
were telling me where they got their assistance, and then they told
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me what their rate was, and we had told them that something is
really wrong here, that your rate is totally inaccurate. They said
they got their technical assistance from the BIA.

What we’re suggesting is that maybe that if we can put the lan-
guage in here that those tribes can reach out to other entities or
parties that can come in and assist them in developing those rates
so that they’re recovering their true rates, and assist them in edu-
cating not only their staff, but their councils, so that they're devel-
oping their true rates, and so that they’ll recover their full costs.
We think that that’s very important.

If it’s worded such that the Bureau is going to provide it, I have
a serious concern if the Bureau’s motives aren’t the same as ours,
the tribes’. Our position is that sometimes we are given the argu-
meni that what we're trying to do is unjustly recover money
through the indirect cost rates from the Federal Government,
when it’s not true at all. What we’re doing is identifying those true
costs and many of us across the United States have actuaily been
able to identify them explicitly in recovering them, so we end up
with the rate and we end up with the numbers that we should be
really receiving. Then unfortunately, Mr. Swimmer and others
have noted that there are tribes who don’t even have 15 perceni,
who have 6 percent and 2 percent. Those are the tribes we've iden-
tified that have been receiving bad technical advice, whether the
Bureau is not knowledgeable enough about it in those respective
areas, or whatever it may be, but they do need to have that oppor-
tunity co that everybody can recover the costs they should be re-
covering in implementing these contracts and grants. In our judg-
ment that will make the program and the Self-determination Act
successful, unfortunately what were trying to do now is do a job
with inadequate resources.

One of the objectives we’d also like to request from this commit-
tee, hopefully, is we feel that this bill is streamlining the bureauc-
racy a lot. We think that by eliminating a lot of needless oversight
by the bureaucracy that we will be saving the Bureau, we think,
hundreds of thousands of dollars, and potentially millions of dol-
lars. What we feel is, by doing that, that we need assistance be-
cause we feel that those savings should be redistributed to the
tribes. Our problem today is that we don’t have enough money to
qualitatively carry-out alfl the programs that we’re asked to do.

We're microcosm governments and we're asked to do everything
that any other government would do with very limited resources. It
doesn’t make any difference whether it’s a small tribe or a large
tribe, if we're creating a savingss what we would like to see is that
these savings get redistributed back to the tribes and not necessari-
ly to some new initiative by the bu~eaucracy. As any bureaucracy,
they can always think of new re.ons that they need money for
ADP equipment, or for new personnel, or for new whatever is de-
sired, whatever is o~ their wish list. We have the same needs. We
feel that the purpos. of the act and the purpose of the funding is
for the tribes. If we're creating a savings and we’re going through
oll this effort to cause th> savings, we think that those savings
should come back to the trib> to help us fund different needs that
we have, whether it’s in sociai services, or like Mr. Swimmer had
mentioned, in law enforcement o> whatever.
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We have law enforcement needs, but the BIA hasn’t been able to
adequately fund this program. So we should be able to start fund-
ing there programs and if we create savings then the extra fudns
should be going to our programs where those savings can accom-
plish our ghjectives, and accomplish, in our judgment, the true
intent of self-determination.

We know that the savings are coming around the corner, and
we’re very confident about it.

I don’t know, I question whether or not—Mr. Rhoades alluded
that the more and more we contract out, the more need for addi-
tional personnel for oversight. We don’t believe that’s true at all.
We Delieve that the tribes are becoming more and more competent
to handle each of these programs or services and that the tribes
are becoming the expertise. It’s not necessary for the Bureau to
have a counterpart expertise no matter if it’s in fisheries, or if it’s
in social services, we agree, they need to have “some” people to
have minimum oversight, but they don’t need to have the same
comparable type and number of a staff that exists today. So we
would disagree with that position, and we feel there should be an
incentive for the Bureau, both bureaus, to become more efficient
with their funds.

I'm also a little bit concerned about Mr. Rhoades’ comment that
if we create a protection of the tribes’ base funding, that that
would necessarily create  -eduction in the Bureau’s programs that
serve the tribes directly. _.at is not what we're trying to accom-
plish. In our judgment that shouldn’t be the case at all. We feel
that inside of the bureaucracy that there is other administrative
functions that also have a considerable amount of funding and that
our objective here is that if there’s a way to create savings, if
there’s a need for reductions, whatever they muy be, and if they’re
across the board reductions, the tribes haven’t objected to absorb-
ing their fair share, like the Gramm-Rudman for example. But if
it’s a program within t; Bureau, our position is that the Bureau
should sincerely look fo: vays to absorb the reduced funds out of
their administrative costs, out of their administration itself and not
out of the tribes’. So that we can actually carry out our
responsibility(s).

So I don’t think we would agree that it’s a matter of making it
appear like if we're trying to protect ourselves, and in doing that
were also hurting other tribes who are receiving direct services
from IHS or from the BIA. That’s not the case at all. That’s not
what we’re trying to accomplish.

There is another point, let me get back to indirect costs again, if
you don’t mind. Mr. Swimmer made a comment that the idea of
simplifying the indirect costs is to try to help eliminate very costly
negotiations. There is, true enough, a cost to putting together your
indirect cost rate. But we are getting better at it, so the actual cost
of that process is not something that we feel is overly significant in
terms of putting that together. We feel that as we are gotting
better at it and more knowledgeable about it, that the actual cost
continues to be reduced. I've experienced that with my tribe, be-
cause I develop our tribe’s indirect costs rate and I do the negotiat-
ing with OIG. Each year I have found it faster, easier, and less
costly. The main reason is because I've become more knowledgea-
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ble about it. So I feel that that argument is not a good argument,
particularly in light of the need for the tribes to make sure that
they’re recovering all the costs that they are entitled to administer-
ing those programs.

Mr. Chairman, I think, let me leave it at that for now for my
comments. If you have questions I can try to answer them.

Senator Evans. Thank you very much, Mr. Allen.

We turn to Mr. Reid Chambers.

STATEMENT OF REID CHAMBERS, ATTORNEY, SONOSKY,
CHAMBERS & SACHSE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Caamsers. Thank you, Mr. Vice Chairman.

I will comment briefly on the Federal Tort Claims Act issue,
which the committee heard testimony on in Tampa last week. I
also just wish to restate the problem given the Government’s oppo-
sition to this.

The Government doesn’t disagree about the problem that exists.
Dr. Rhoades testified this morning, and it’s unquestionably true,
that the Government when it operates a health program does not
carry malpractice insurance. The Government, the BIA, doesn’t
carry liability insurance. If a problem comes up, if a tort comes ug,
then the Government defends under the Federal Tort Claims Act,
and it pays any judgment that’s entered against the Government,
because the Government is essentially a self-insurer.

Now when a tribal contractor takes the program over, they get
just the funds that the Government uses for the program. The
tribal contractor is not a self-insurer, the Federal Tort Claims Act
defenses are not available to the tribal contractor, so the tribal con-
tractor has to go and purchase insurance and self evidently this de-
creases the amount of money that’s available to provide services to
the Indian people, because the contractor just gets the money that
the BIA or the IHS had when it was operating the program.

Now the decrease is large. Dr. Rhoades indicated this morning
that he would get the committee the figures for the Indian Health
Service on what they understand tribal contractors pay for insur-
ance. We had understood that the IHS had done a study, and we
had understood that the magnitude was about $4 million estimated
for insurance costs in the next fiscal year. But we’ll have apparent-
ly more precise figures than that.

We do know, as my client the Alaska Native Health Board testi-
fied in Tampa, what the figure is for Aiaska. For the last 2 years
combined in Alaska, it's almost $2.5 million in insurance costs by
native health contractors in Alaska. For the next fiscal year it is
certain to be at least $1,700,000. The health insurance costs of
course keep going up. Since 1984 fiscal year, they've gone up by
over 400 percent in Alaska.

Now this is part of a national problem, but it's a very sericus
problem for the health contractors in Alaska and the health con-
tractors nationally. It’s not just a question, Senator Evans, of the
cost of the insurance. It’s also a problem that some contractors
con’t buy insurance at any price. My client, the Yukon Kuskokwim
Health Corporation, is facing that danger now. Some of the func-
tions that the Alaska health contractors provide, such as communi-
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ty health aides, cannot be covered by insurance. The first line of
defense in Alaska is the community health aides in the villages op-
erating on radio contact with doctors at some base clinic. They’re
finding that they can’t get insurance to cover the work of the com-
munity health aides.

So there’s clearly a serious problem. It's of a large magnitude
and it’s a major decrease in the services that can be made available
withlthe constant Federal dollars to the Indian people, or native
people.

Now the Government, Dr. Rhoades’ testimony this morning, said,
well please don’t enact section 201 of the bill. The first argument
the Governmert makes is, 1 guess I can call it a Pandora’s box ar-
gument. In other words, you'll open the lid and in will come not
Just Tndians, but every other conzeivable kind of claimant, contrac-
tors under the Veterans Administration, or buy Indian contracts,
and this or that or the other thing. And therefore, once the door is
open everything will come in, and the Government will be
swamped.

Now it's very important—a Pandora’s box, I guess, Senator
Evans, is a common lawyer’s argument——

Senator Evans. It’s a common legislator’s argument. [Laughter.]

Mr. CHAMBERS. I think it’s very important to be clear on why it's
not right here. And I think it's very clear why it's not right. This
area is a unique responsibility. This is not a precedent for the Vet-
erans Administration. It’s not a precedent for contract care where
the Government provides contract care elsewhere. Where the Gov-
ernment is providing contract care with private physicians, those
physicians already carry malpractice insurance. Not so with the
Yukon Kuskokwim Health Corporation. Not so with the other
health corporations in Alaska. And the Governmert’s responsibil-
ity in this area is unique because of the Indian Self-Determination
Act, which was an important policy judgment by Congress.

These contractors, but only these tribal contractors, stand in the
shoes of the Government. They’re providing a government respon-
sibility, which is an important trust responsibility of the Country,
which is an important component of National policy for over two
cen.uries. And so when anybody else says this opens Pandora’s box
for all these other people, there’s a clear answer to that. This is not
a precedert for anything else. This is a unique trust responsibility
and it only applies to tribal contractors. So I strongly submit that
the committee should reject that kind of an argument.

Now the Government also comes in—they didn’t do this today,
but the Justice Department in a letter to the House Committee,
about 10 days ago, raises the following problem: they say that we
can’t control these tribal contractors and therefore it’s unfair for
the Government to be responsible under the Federal Tort Claims
Act for their actions. Well, that’s not so either. The Government
can decline to contract if the contractor is not competent. In fact,
Dr. Rhoades testified this morning, and acknowledged that in gen-
eral the tribal contractors are at least as competent, I think he
said—ycu know, the record will show what he said—but I thiuk he
said that they’re more competent in the general case than the THS.

Certainly that’s borne out by the history of claims, Senator
Evans. In Alaska there have been three claims filed in all the
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years that the tribal contractors have been operating health pro-
grams. Two have been dismissed without any merit at ~ll, and the
third is still pending. So there is not some major liability being con-
ferred against the Government if you adopt this bill.

The last argument that the Government offers—I guess it's not
really an argument, I guess it was an alternative that Dr. Rhoades
offered—is that the Government will come up with the money and
pay the insurance costs. Well, on paper I guess that sounds okay.
But I'm very skeptical about it and I would expect the committee
would be skeptical about it. I just have a—it’s more than a sneak-
ing suspicion, it's a strong feeling that what will happen is that
this money will come out of health services for Indian people. I
mean there’s obviously only so much money that’s available for
Indian programs. Obviously that money has gone down dramatical-
ly, in terms of constant dollars, say from what it was, 8 or 9 years
ago before the first budget cuts in this administration. We all know
there are reasons for those cuts, and I'm not debating their merits,
or even their distribution, right now. But I'm just pointing out that
I think what’s going to happen is that this isn’t going to be extra
money. It’s going to come out of some other Indian program and
it’s going to hurt the Indian people of the country.

So I think virtually all tribal contractors in the Country would
strongly urge you, as they did last week in Tampa, when the com-
mittee heard testi. .ony on this down at the National Congress of
American Indians, that Chairman Ron Allen referred to, that you
not give in on this, and that you stand firm on this.

The other thing I'd like to address just briefly, Mr. Chairman, is
what I would call obstacles to contracting. I think all of this has
been presented in testimony before the committee. For some
reason, often when a tribe or a tribal contractor, or a regional
health board in the case of the Alaska Native Health Board, wants
to take on a function, they’re met with some kind of defense on it,
and declination on it.

Now the argument is often that this is a trust function. Well, of
course anyth.ng is a trust function. The . hole trust responsibility
comprehends this field.

Or they’re met with an argument that this is a function per-
formed by the area office, rather than just one tribe, or this is a
function provided statewide or something else. Well, there are usu-
ally statewide organizations that can take that contract. We have
numerous instances of this. The Yukon Kuskokwim Health Corpo-
ration, for example, wanted to contract to p-ovide the functions
that sanitarians prcvide. And they were met with a declination be-
cause that function is provided by the whole Alaska area office.
The employees who do that are in the area office, sc IHS said we
can’t contract that for you. Now in fact, the health corporation
ended up providing that function anyway out of program funds,
and the sanitarians in the area office had very little to do.

Similarly with *hird party payments. My client, the Yukon Kus-
kokwim Health Corporation offered to take on that function.
They're doing it in some areas, and they are doing it efficiently.
And, with all respect, the Indian Health Service is not doing it effi-
ciently in aiaska. IHS declined to contract with my client on the
ground it was an area function. And there are other instanes in
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personnel management, or construction of waste disposal systems,
where contracts get declined because they’re an area function.

Well, why is this? I think it’s happening—I mean Dr. Rhoades
said he wasn’t trying to defend a bureaucracy, but I think Chair-
man Allen is right. I mean no one, obviously, wants to come out
and defend the bureaucracy. But I think what is happening and
what has been happening in this field, and we get this experience
over and over again in the individual cases, is that they are trying
to protect individual jobs of individual people who work down the
hall, and who they see every day and who they have lunch with.
Early retirement isn’t really seen as a suitable alternative for that.
So they decline the contract.

Now I think that’s really what’s happening. And I think the
committee might consider putting pretty strong language in this
bill requiring ihat there not be a declination, absent clear and con-
vincing evidence that an essential trust function is required to be
performed by the BIA or IHS. The committee might consider put-
ting in language again, saying to the maximum extent feasible, or
unless clearly required otherwise by law, that the contract take
place. The committee might consider putting in the report, the ex-
pectation that where there are declinations, that those declinations
be submitted to your committee and to the comparable House com-
mittee, to the Interior and Insular Affairs Committee in the House,
so that you can exercise an oversight function.

I certainly know, Senator Evans, that you do not wish to be in
the business of being the Assistant Secretary, or being the Director
of the Indian Health Service, but this committee has done a mar-
velous job in bringing this issue to the forefront, and a tremendous
service to Indian people. I was Associate Solicitor in the Interior
Department when these regulations were drafted in 1975. And they
were drafted with good faith and great verve, but they don’t get
implemented that way. And it’s not just a problem of what the
standard is, it's really a problem of what’s happening out in the
trenches. And I can’t thinll() of any way to break this kind of old boy
network, other than having the administrators know that they’ve
got to submit a reason for the declination and that that reason is
going to be reviewed by this committee and its staff in Washington.
It would become like the Freedom of Information Act. Government
officials become very chary about declining requests when they’ve
got supply reasons for it and when it’s going to be reviewed by an
impartial body that really has established a track record here for
protecting Indian interests.

Those are just my ideas on it, but I would commend the commit-
tee for its work on this and strongly urge you, sir, to keep going.

Thark you. I'll answer any questions you may have.

Senator Evans. Surely. Thank you very much.

Let me turn to Mr. Eric Eberhard.

STATEMENT OF ERIC EBERHARD, ATTORNEY, GOVER. STETSON
& WILLIAMS, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. EBerHARD. Thank you, Mr. Vice Chairman. I will try to be
very brief here. I realize the hour is growing late.
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I would like to start by just commenting on your comment on the
consultation process, which I thoroughly agree with, and I think in
many respects this bill reflects that very kind of process.

Thig committee began hearings on amendments to Public Law
93-638 very early this year, with a blank sheet of paper. The com-
mittee and the tribes have jointly filled in that blank sheet of
paper and I think the bill, as Chairman Allen pointed out, reflects
much of the best of the hopes, thoughts and aspirations of the
tribes and the committee for what Public Law 93-638 can become.

I'm a little concer~ed about the notion that we may be in a posi-
tion now where markup on this may be postponed, or that floor
action on it may be postponed basedv on a request for some addi-
tional time to present what are, at least as of today, some rather
undefined proposals for further revamping Public Law 93-638 over
the next 6 weeks, or 2 weeks, whichever the case may be. Certainly
every idea should be considered, but I wonder what the consulta-
tion will be with the tribes with respect to further massive revi-
sions of Public Law 93-638 1n that short of a timeframe.

I think we have a consensus at this point in Indian country, and
indeed with the committee and the a(;)r?linistration on several key
points that have been problems in Public Law 93-638. I hear either
explicitly or implicitly in the comments of Mr. Rhoades and Mr.
Swimmer, that there is a agreement that we should get procure-
ment out of Public Law 93-638. Clearly the tribes and the commit-
tee agree that that is a worthwhile objecti .e.

I also hear agreement, either explicitly or implicitly that we
should get away from day-to-day monitoring of these contracts.
That we should move toward a situation where once a year tribes
certify compliance. That we should move toward a situation where
we can have umbrella contracts to cover many programs. That we
should move toward a situation where *ribes who have successfuilly
performed for a period of years without u.ajor audit exceptions can
gpltl,er into very long term contracts. Those are all provisions of this
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I also hear some agreement, and I appreciate Mr. Rhoades’ con-
cerns in this regard, but I hear some agreement that there indeed
needs to be great flexibility in the way the United States approach-
es these contracts.

And finally, I hear explicit agreement that these are ultimately
Federal responsibilities with the tribes performing the functions
for the Federal Government. And it seeras to me that is bedreck
when we get to questions like should the Tort Claims Act be ap-
plied? Clearly, yes. These are Federal responsibilities. The tribes
are carrying out Federal duties. Would we have a situation where
the Tort Claims Act applies if the BIA or the IHS is directly ad-
ministerinf, but not when the Tribe is carrving out the function?
Do we really want a dual standard? Does that promote tribal self-
determination, or does it undermine it?

I believe the answers to those questions are very, very clear.
Tribes 'would be carrying out and have carried ut under this Act
in the past, Federal responsibilities. The Federal Government re-
tains, and I emphasize there is explicit agreement on this, this Fed-
eral Government retains ultimate responsibility. The Tort Claims
Act should clearly be applied in those circumstances. I would sug-
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gest that the same bedrock principlez shed some further light on
Mr. Chamber’s final point with respect in contracting trust func-
tions. Those functions ultimately are the responsibility of the Fed-
eral Government. The tribes are serving as contractors. The re-
sponsibility does not shift. These duties are not being abrogated.
The responsibilities remain in the Federal Government. The tribes -
are simply administering those programs for the Federal Govern-
ment, the duties remain.

There are a few reported case decisions that squarely so hold
from the Federal courts. I think that there is now agreement with
the administration, tlie committee and the tribes that indeed those
are basic principles in the Public Law 93-638 area. I would suggest
that if we return to those basic principles that many of these issues
are not issues at all. That they are easily resolved, zad that your
bill does res 've them fairly and consistently with the underlying
purposes of Public Law 93-638.

Those are my comments: I'll be happy to answer any questions
you have.

Senator Evans. Thank you very much. Thank all of you for ver:-
important testimony on this bill.

Let me return first to Ron Allen. In talking about indirect costs,
and I appreciate what you and your colleagues have done in really
a remarkable document. I'm glad we do have it for the record, that
is I think at least the best thing I have seen in the field, trying to
analyze just what is happening and what has happened in this
arena.

With your experience is there, in your view, any kind of a formu-
la base or a formula basis for indirect cost recovery, or is it so indi-
vidual and so unique to each circumstance that it simply has to be
negotiated individually?

Mr. ALLeN. I don't believe that you could come up with a formu-
la, a simplified formula that would be applicable for all tribes. I
think that it is unique to each tribe. It is clear that each has very
similar line items that are to be incorporated into that rate, and
th%t are supposed to be recovered. But they vary from tribe to
tribe.

As an example, one tribe may rent its office faciljties. One tribe
may have paid for it and they run a depreciation schedule against
it. The renter won’t have maintenance. The owner, whether they
receipt it through an EDA grant or whether they pay for it out of
their own tribal funds, or however they accomplish tlYne acquisition
of their facilities, they have maintenance. There are different ex-
penses. Some will have legal expenses, and some won't. Now some
don’'t have legal expenses, for example, simply because they can’t
afford it. They can’t incorporate it into it. That’s some of the prob-
lems where you've got tribes that aren’t recovering their full costs.
I'm not sure there’s a great answer to it. Because as our studies
revealed, these are all the items that the tribe should be receiving.

Most tribes aren’t receiving them. The larger ones are, but many
of them are paying for a lot of the expenses themselves, and most
tribes aren’t receiving everything they should be receiving. So then
you get to each tribe whatever their conditions are, the numbers
change. So if you try to create a flat rate, or a simplified system,
it's going to hurt different people different ways, or it's going to
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effect different tribes different ways. Some may benefit. Some may
inadvertently get a windfall out of it. I would think many won’t.
It’s ot a simple issue.

Senator Evans. Would it, short of a formula basis, and I tend to
agree that the complexities are just too great to come up with any
kind of a formula, or if you came up with a formula that was ade-
quate, it would be so complex nobody could understand it, but short
of that, should there be a sort of book of standards if you will, or
some recognition that would be applicable in all cases as to really
what does constitute, what are legiti.nate elements that go into a
cost recovery? To what degree do you go into those elements?

You heard Mr. Swimmer, use as an example, with very separate,
or very differing cost rates, that one bought a computer and
charged it, and one hired a CPA, one had an internal bookkeeper.
For certain levels of contracts should we have sort of individual
standards that are set up though that you can then develop indi-
rect cost rates?

Mr. ALLEN. A great deal of the standards are already in place in
terms of what are legitimate items that can be recovered. There
are additional items that we have identified in o'r report that
aren’t in that. That we’ve pointed out that need to be identified
and need to be incorporated into the cost recovery for support costs
for tribes, for contracts.

We think it would be helpful if they can be incorporated into
those guidelines, or it can be an addendum of sorts. I'm not sure, at
this point, what is the best way to handie that so that all tribes
understand all the items that they can and should recover, and
also the items that aren’t necessarily in the A-87 criteria in terms
of identifying, what we can recover.

We explained in our report, you know, the costs that are in the
Government’s recovery that you don’t see, and insurance is a good
example, et cetera. But we think that yes, that we should try to
create some sort of a document that would be helpful in assisting
tribes to understand that what they’re supposed to be recovering,
you know, so that there’s a consistency there.

Senator Evans. Sort of a checklist of items?

Mr. ALLEN. Yes.

And then it can vary frecm tribe to tribe, because it would ad-
dress it a little differently. But then they would know explicitly
that they should be recovering in these areas. That’s part of that
technical assistance issue ihai I was mentioning, as well.

Senator Evans. In your view, would a move toward multi-year
contracts and long ferm contracts diminish the kind of work that
now goes on in negotiating tho e indirect cost recoveries?

Mr. ALLeN. What——

Senator Evans. Now you have to redo it every year, presumably.
If you have multi-year contracts, would that limit the necessity of
continued negotiation over indirect cost?

Mr. ALLEN. No; that won't. It will help with the streamlining of
administering the programs, but it won't make any difference as
far as negotiating the rate, because the rate does change every
year. I mean it may stay the same. A tribe maybe very fortunate
and be able to manage its funds and retain—if it’s 35 percent, they
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can hang onto that 35 percent ar.a they can have real close scrutin-
ous management of those funds.

But tribes will vary with their contracts and grants each year.
They may get a grant from a foundation that will allow indirect
costs. They may get a grant from HUD or whatever that will allow
a certain portion of it. So they end up with these constant adjust-
ments each year.

Senator EvaNs. But with a single contract, if you have a particu-
lar contract where let’s say a mature contract can be for an ex-
tended period of time, isn’t it possible to negotiate a multi-year in-
direct cost element to the contract as well?

Mx. ALLeN. Oh, I think it would be possible, ves. I the Inspector
General would allow it. I don’t know if they have ever done that. It
woul | have to be coordinated with I would think OMB and the In.
spector General’s Office.

“es; that would be helptul. We are hes “ng in that direction
now. The grandfathering process is forcing us, in essence, to try to
keep a stable indirect rate, so that there is consistency there, and
so we're headed in that direction anyhow. And if the Inspector
General would allow us to negotiate that kind of rate with each of
those specific contracts, then that’s workable. I mean, basically
what you end up with there is a multiple rate, and that’s doable.
That’s not as complicated as it sounds.

Senator Evans. Well, what I was trying to get at is that I know
Mr. Swimmer has pointed out that his attempt to move toward a
single rate is to simplify the process, which is very tedious and
cumbersome right now, but even if you negotiated them separately,
as you suggest is necess: ry, if we can move toward multiple year
contra:ts and multiple year, potentially multiple year agreements
on indirect cost recovery, that simplifies some of the process, and
would at least——

Mr. ALLEN. That would simplify it, yes.

Senator Evans. I see they've got another vote on for us, but I
think we can finish.

Mr. Chambers, first on the Pandora’s box argument, I thoroughly
agree with you, and that’s one over the years that I've grown to
find distastef.:l. People who don’t understand that when they come
in and tell me they’re against a piece of legislatior: or for a piece of
legislat.:n because of the precedent it set or what might heppen, I
get turned oft immediately. Because I think we have to deal with
legislation as it is. And “r the purposes we desiga it. And some
can say, well thai opens the door for somebody else. Well, let them
come forward and if they want legislation, we have to deal with
that individually and separately. So 1 hope that what we do here—
at leas* " don’t intend to push anything aside because of a fear that
it sor v might open the door to somebody else.

I’ . understand essentialiy what you're saying is that in the ne-
gotiation of contracts and in the (i)etermination of them that it
really ought to essentially be the burden of proof be on the Govern-
ment to say that you're not capable rather than the other way
around, the tvibe proving ti.at they are capable?

Mr. CHAMBERS. Yes, Mr. Chairman. That’s—and I think the com-
mittee probably needs to—I had thought that was in the 1975 act,
and I had thought it was i the 1975 regulations, but I think we
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didn’t properly anticipate then the friction within the bureaucracy
when it comes to the individual cases that come before them.

So I would suggest that the committee might well want to write
it in in language that simply isn’t susceptible to any other inter-
pretation. Mr. Chairman, that was my suggestion. Because we just
meet these things out in the field, where there doesn’t seem any
rhyme or reason for it. And if the officer in the area office in some
distant part of the country knows that a declination will be re-
viewed by this committee, then i*'s going to end up being reviewed
in Washington. They’re goi»g tc be much more reluctant to turn it
down. They're going to have to give reasons for it that make sense.
They don’t do that always now. They just don’t.

Senator Evanc. It sort of boggles the mind of the committee,
however, having to face up to that responsibility.

Mr. CuamBeRs. I know that, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Evans. Somehow we’ll see what—we ought to work on
that and see what we can do, or what we can say that makes very
clear what the intent is and where the burden of proof ought to be
on these declinations.

Mr. CHamsegs. I think if you threaten them, Mr. Chairman, you
will find that they won’t be declining contracts that are going to
come before you. [Laughter.]

Senator Evans. That may well be.

On the liability policy problems, has anyone considered, or do
you think it’s conceivable to consider a m~.ter liability policy that
would cover either all or a major share of t.bal contractors, rather
than having to deal independently or separately with them?

I understand that HUD and other agencies sometimes do that in
their housing authorities and other agencies are attempting to do
the same thing.

M.. Cuamsers. Well, Mr. Chairman, HUD has recently set up a
self-ineurance pool for all the Indian housing authorities. Or really
the National American Indian Housir Council has done that, and
HUD has approved it.

That doesn’t remove the problem of paying the premiums
thougb.

Senator Evans. Yes.

Mi. CuamgEens. I mean then what happens is each housing au-
thority pays ‘he premiums that they would have otherwise have
paid to sn 1nsurance company and pays it inte the pool. So it
wouldn’t alleviate the problem of, if $4 million per year is the cor-
rect figure, it woul” 't AV ° e the problem of the $4 million per
year being paid. I* . . a it would get paid into a self insur-
ance pool, rather t...n tc a private insurance company, and that
n}alight be more effective or it might not be. I'm not an expert on
that.

I do believe that the housing authority pool has worked well. It’s
been in effect for about 1 year. But I don’t think it alleviates this
problem. This problem, as Mr. Eberhard was saying, that the bed-
rock truth is that the performance of this health care function is a
Federal responsibility. And for that reason that the people who are
performing it, if they’r2 Indian tribes or tribal organizations, ought
to have the same protection that the Federal Government has
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when it performs it, and cught not to be required to pay $4 million
per year.

Senator Evans. Or go into any kind of an insurance responsibil-
ity, we just put them on the same basis as direct employees of the
Federal Government?

Mr. CuAmBERS. In terms of the Tort Act coverage, Mr. Chairman,
that’s certainly our strong proposal.

Senator Evans. Do you care to comment on—on page 9 of the
bill, we authorize adequate liability insurance, and then we go into
the question of limits on sovereign immunity. Perhaps you'd like to
maybe comment for the record as to whether we need fo go further
than we have in the act so far in this question as a way of reducing
costs? It’s on page 9 of the printed bifl, and 'm not sure you have
the same bill.

Mr. CHamBers. Well, Chairman Allen has been good enough to
supply me with a copy—I think we've got the right provision.

nator Evans. It's section 201 and C(1).

Mr. CuAMBERS. I'd noticed this actually reading through the bill
in preparing last week for this testimony.

Mr. Chairman, the committee I suppose could make this judg-
meut. It’s policy judgment for you. It’s your judgment I have a
preference on it, but I don’t know that it’s clear how it should come
out.

One possibie judgment would be to allow a tribal organization to
interpose their sovereign immunity from suit on any medical mal-
practice claim.

Senator EvaAns. Yes.

Mr. CHAMBERS. What the bill currently does is that it provides
that the United States will be liable under the standards of the
Tort Claims Act. So that if a tribal contractor does commit medical
malpractice, the United States will pay the injured plaintiff.

Another logical possibility would be to say that the tribe can
assert its immunity from suit and nobody pays the injured plain-
tiff. And that’s a policy judgment which, I think, is your judgment.

My preference is that the injured plaintiff ought not to be the
one that bears the burden. That if someone bears the burden, the
United States ought to bear the burden. Not just because the
United States has a deep pocket, but because there is a Federal
function being performed. There is an important health care func-
tion being discharged. The United States has decided that a par-
ticular tribal contractor is qualified to perform that function, oth-
erwise they wouldn't contract with them. And that the United
States ought to compensate someone who is injured.

Either way is better than the presert system, where millions of
dollars of program costs get diverted to paying insurance premi-
ums, and Fwould point out, Senator, at least that the history is
that they’re not massive negligence clai..s against tribal contrac-
tors. That’s not been the experience. So that I don’t think there’s
reason for great concern about opening up the Treasury of the
United States in this respect.

Senator Evans. Mr. Eberhard, first let me guarantee you that as
far as further consultation with the tribes, that we’ve come this far
building an act, and we don’t intend to stop. There will be, as far
as this Senator is concerned, I'm sure the chairman is concerned,
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we will continue that. We hope that the initial act as introduced
was a good start, but recognize like in the case of most acts, it can
always be improved, but we’ll want to improve it collectively
rather than separately.

One question. The THS apparently has proposed the use of grants
or cooperative agreements as an alternative for contracts. Do you
have any comments on potential tribal concerns over grant and co-
operg)tive agreements as instruments for carrying out these func-
tions?

Mr. EserHARD. Well, that takes us right back into the whole
question of how do you define these Public Law 93-638 contracts.
There is an existing body of Federal law, primarily codified in title
41, that defines the use and the appropriate use of contracts,
grants and cooperative agreements. There was an effort here in the
Congress in 1984, to broaden out Public Law 93-638, at least inso-
far as it had theretofore not included cooperative agreements, to
include cooperative agreements.

That was, I think, a good effort. The problem is that it still did
not recognize that fundamentally this law is talking about a differ-
ent kind of an arrangement than we are 1lking about when the
United States goes out and procures goods or services in any other
context, whether that’s for its direct use, or for the benefit of the
citizens of a State, whatever it may be. That fundamentally what
we're talking about here stams from a Congressional policy that
happily the Executive by and large has shared over the years, that
tribal sel”-government should be promoted. One way to do it is to
elevate, if you will, the role of tribal government in providing Fed-
eral services to the citizens, or the members of those tribes.

That’s a wholly different proposition than you find in any other
aspect of Federal policy. I think that will be the difficulty if all we
do is once again say to IHS or BIA, you can either contract it or
you can grant it, or you can do it through a coop agreement. The
people, at least in middle management, in those agencies are going
to say, well now that takes us back to title 41, and title 41 says we
have to do these things this way. The next thing you know instead
of a direct, straightforward transfer of function and dollars to pro-
vide those functions, what we’re going to have are contracts that
extend for hundreds and hundreds of pages incorporating unneces-
sary Federal law, and actually running counter to the purpose
which you’re trying to accomplish ".ere, which is promoting tribal
self-government.

Senator Evans. Well put. That’s probably a pretty good place to
stop. [Laughter.]

We have 3 minutes to vote, but that is well put. And it's an at-
tempt, which I guess now has gone on for at least 12 years since
President Nixon's statement, and we're still struggling to find the
right way to fully and most straightforwardly implement that con-
cept. That’s what this bill is alf about in attempt to move in that
direction. We’ll depend on your help and the help of everyone else
who has testified to try to get us there in the best fashion we can.

We sti’. do intend to have the markup on the 21st. We Lope that
we will have as much information, and as much help both from the
government and others, between now and then to make the bill as
good as we can make it as it leaves the committee, but understand
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that if there is further work needed after that time, we obviously
wid have time for it before we get to the floor.
Thank you very much, all of you, for coming.
Mr. ALLeN. Thank you, sir.
Mr. CHAMBERS. Thank you.
Mr. EBERHARD. Thank you.
Senator Evans. The hearing is adjourned.
. [Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

ApDITIONAL MATERI2 . SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

STATRMENT OF ROSS O. SWIMER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY - INDIAN AFFAIRS,
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERICR, BEFORE THE HEARING OF THE SELECT OOMMITTEE ON
INDIAN AFFAIRS, UNITED STATES SENATE, ON S. 1703, THE *INDIAN
SELF-DETERMINATION AND EDLCATION ASSISTANCE ACT AMENDMENTS OF 1987~

October 2, 1987

tir. Charrman and members of the Cormittee, 1 am pleased to present the views
of the Department of the Interior on S. 1703, the “Indian Self-Determ:nation

and Educa* ~n Assistance Act Amendments of 1987-.

We could mly support S. 1703 :f 1t were amended to address our concerns das

detailed in this testimony. We plan to submit an alternative proposal for

amending the act 1n the near future.

Before dealing with some of the specifics involved 1n tribal-BIA contracting
I believe 1t 1s appropriate to step back for a moment to consider what we
wish to accomplish. The enactment of the Indian Self-Determination Act 1n
1 January of 1975 was the end result of President Nixon's July 1970 Message to
the Congress on indian Policy which called for tribes to be given the
opportunity to assume responsibilities and control over programs operaved for
their beneiit by the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) and the Indian Health
Service (IHS).

We now find ourselves 1n what somet1mes sewms to be a quagnire of conflicting
laws, rulec, regulations and policies trying to carry out what was a fairly

straiwgnt forward and clear objective 1n President Nixon's tessaye, that 1s to
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transfer responsibiiity and funds at the tribes request to operate federally

funded programs intended for their benefit.

Most of the problems are associated with the mechanism used 1n providing the
tribes with the Federal funds. Apparently, 1n response to concerns that the .
turn over of programs and services to tribes could be followed by a cut off
of the Federal funding, contracts were chosen as the mechanism for those
turnovers. The reasoning apparently was that contracts are used 1n
connecticn with a Federal agency's carrying out o Federal responsibility
while grant agreements are associated with Federal aid in carrying out
someone else’s responsibilities and cooperative agreements are used 1n
jointly carrying out a responsibility. Therefore, it apparently seemed to
follow that the use of contracts provides a basis, or an additional basis,
for continued Federal funding because it 1s clearer that Federal
responsibilities are being carried out.

1 do not believe that the use of the term “contract” provides any assurance

against budget cuts or any guarantee of continued funding. It is notable l
that in the budget:ng and appropriations process for BIA, no distinctions are |
made between contracted and non-contracted funds, nor 1s special i
consideration given to the degree to which a given program 1S contracted. ‘
However, the use of the contract mechanism has unintentionally caus ; tne
development of pr.blems. Among the problems at least partially due to the v
contracting mechanism are the unproductive and time consuming annual renewal
or recontracting process and the delays in the determination of contract

amounts while final appropriation amounts are being decermined and a!located

1n accordarnce with Appropriations and Conference Committee Reports.

[ l-)
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Another problem 1s the BIA's need to monitor the contractor while the
contract 1s being carried out because of the LIA's continuing responsibility
to ensure compliance with deta:led contract terms. To be able to do this the
BIA may retain part of the budgeted funds for program operaticns that might

otherwise be included I1n the contract amount.

St1ll another problem 1s indirect cost determinations, budgeting and funding
for 1ndirect costs, and the spiral of debt that can afflict tribes due to
theoretical overrecoveries of costs. This problem 1s further complicated by
tribal goverrments' dependence on the use of indirect cost funding to support
more of a tribal government’s expenses than the expenses the tribe incurs

solely because of tne contract.

On2 way of trying to deal with these problems 1s to continue to try o modify
the Federal contracting mechanism to streamline 1t and make 1t more 1n line
with the purpose itended. This 1s what S. 1703 1s intended to do, and the
attachment to my prepared statement provides our detailed comments on that
b1ll. However, 1t 1s increasingly obvious that contracting 3$ too unwieldy
‘o oromote true self-determination. For this reason I believe that a more
basic change msy be needed and that the time 1s appropriate to actively
consider 1t. We are currently developing an extensive legislative proposal
to fix what we view as the problems with P.L. 93-638. wWe plan to submit our
proposal to the Congress 1ithin the next sSiX weeks. We respectfully request
that the Commttee withhold action on S. 1703 until 1t has the chance to

review our proposal.
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I realize that a basic restructuring of P.L. 93-638 would be a tremendous

undertaking, w.th actual umplementation requiring several years, but [ am
convinced that our experience makes 1% Clear that we have created too many
barriers to true self-determination by relying on the mechanism of
contracting. There must be incentives for tribal governments to run therr
own programs and for the BIA to transfer the progiams through a sensible and
manageable system. I do not believe that a few amendrents to the existing
law w1ll solve the problems; 1t 15 time to consider a new process. We would
be pleased to work with the Committee 1n consultation with Indian tribes, to

develop legislative provisions along the lines I have outlined we will be

proposing.

This concludes my prepared statement and I will be pleased to respond to the

Committee’s questions.
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DEPARTMENT OF THE INTURIOR DETAILED COMMENTS ON . 1703, THE “INDIAN
SELF -DETERMINATICN AND FDUCATION ASSISTANCE ACT AMENLCMENTS OF 1987,

1. We have no comments on section 101 of 3. 1703 which provides the short
title and a table of contents for the bill.

2. Section 102 modifies the declaration of policy now 1n section 3{b) (25
U.5.C. 450a(b)) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act
thereinafter referred to as “the Act") to clarify that the Federal
responsibility is to “individual Indian tribes and to the Indian people as a
whole™ rather that to “the Indian pecple”. It also adds “In accordance with
this policy the United States 1S committed to supporting and assisting Indian
tribes in the development of strong and stable tribal governments, capable of
administering qual **- programs and developing the econcmies of their
respective commum .=S." We have no objections.

3. Section 103 amends section 4 (25 U.S.C. 450b) of the Act to acd eight
defimit:ons and change a defimition.

The term “construction programs* 1s added and defined to mean “programs for
the planning, design, construction, repair, improvement and expansion of
buildings or facilities but not )imited to, housing, samitation, roads,
schools, administration and health facilities, irrigation and agracultural
works and water conservation, flood control, or port facilities”.

(a) The word “including” is apparently missing after “facilities” the first
time it appears (pane 3, line 13).

(b) The def'mition apparently extends to activities usually considered es
operation and maintenance of facilities as distinguished from true
construction and renovation. We believe that the ongoing operation and
maintenance of facilities 1s and should be contractible under the Act.

(c) The Gefimtion 1S 1included because of a la.or amendment (page 7, line 2)
to section 102 of the Act to expressly include “construction programs" as
contractible under the Act. Although we support the concept of allowing
tribes to contract for the planning, desig), and construction of projects,
we believe such contracting should be done as a business activity so the
tribe could make a profit and manage the contract appropriately. Contra~ting
for construction under P.L. 93-638 1s really not appropriate since it 1S
designed to enable tribes to operate oN-go1Ng prograns whereas construction
projects for a given tribe are infrequent and limited in duration. Mcreover,
contracting construction under P.L. 93-638 with all the attendant
complexities of indirect cost-negotiation and payment would 1nev tably
result in cost inflation. This nflation would reduce the amount of
constriction that could be done to benefit Indian people.
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4. Sections 103 also amends section 4 of the Act to provide definitions for
the terms "contract costs”, "contract funding base”, “direct | ogram costs",
“indirect oosts”, and "indirect cost rate”. These terms are dealt with in
connection with the sections where the terms are use.

S. Section 103 also amends section 4 of the Act to define the term "mature
contract” {(page 4, line 19) to mean "a self-determination contract that has
been continuously operated by an Indian tribe or tribal organization for
three or more years, and for which there has been no significant and material
audit exceptions in the annual financial audit of such Indian tribe or tribal
organization”.

This defirition includes the first two of several uses in the bill of the
phrase “"Indian tribe or tribal orgamization". Section 4(c) (25 U.S.C.
450b{c)) defines the term "tribal orgamzation" to inciude "the recognized
governing body of any Indian tribe“. Therefore, the phrase "Indian tribe or
tribal organization" is redundant and the term "Indian tribe” need not be
added when the term "tribal orgarization” 1s used. See also page 5, line 12;
page 6, line 24; page 7, line 1; page 8, lines 1, 14 and 18; page 9, lines 1,
2, 4, and 9; page 11, lines 6 and 11; page 12, line 20; page '3, lines 8, 13,
15, and 2}; page 14, lines 3, 11, and 13; page 15, line 2; page 16, lines 16
and 23; page 17, lines 2, 7, 15, and 24; page 18, lines 4 and 24; and page
20, line 17.

6. Section 103 changes the definition of "Secretary” in sec.ion 4 of the Act
to read "unless otherwise designated, means either the Secretary of Health
and Human Services or the Secretary of the Inter:ior or both". For clarity we
recommend that the definition read as follows: “'Secretary’ unless otherwise
designated, means the Secretary of Health and Human Services or the Secretary
of the Inter:or, as appropriate in the context”. This will avoid the
possibility of questions as to whether the consolidated section 102 of the
Act 1n section 201 of the bill can be interpreted as requiring opne Secretary
to contract with a tribal organization for the operation of an activity
assigned by law to the other Secretary.

On page 5, line 4 the word "1t" should be inserted before "as".

7. Section 103 also amends section 4 of the Act by adding a definition of
the term "self-determination contract” to me.n "an intergovernmental contract
entered mnto pursuant to this Act between an Indian tribe or traibal
organization and an agency of the United States for the purpose of assuring
Indian participation in the planning, conduct and administ.ation of programs
or services which are otherwise provided to Indian tribes and their menbers
pursuant to Federal law: Provided, That no intergovermmntal contract shall
be construed to be a procurement contract”.

(a) The definition uses the new and undefined term “intergovernmental
contract” and the term 1S not used elsewhere in the bill. Under the Act as
1t now stands and as 1t would be amended by S. 1703, contract are to be
entered into witl, "tribal organizations” which 1s defined to include other
than governmental organizetions :including apparently even urban Indian
organizations (see page 10, line 15 of the bill). Therefore the term
"1intergovernmental contract” 1S not appropriate unless the bill 1S amended as
we recommend to limit contracting under the Act to tribal governments but
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permitting them to subcontract if they so choose. If that recommendation :s
accepted, the temm "intergovernmental contract” or "intergovernmental
self-determination contract” might be substituted for "self-determination
contract”.

(b) The definition refers to entering into contracts with “an agency of the
United States” whereas under the Act and under S. 1703 the contracts are
limited to those entered jnto by the "Secretary”. We recommend that the
definition be amended to conform to the authority in the Act.

{c) We strongly Support the idea in the proviso that contracts under the Act
not procurement contracts, although we note that the proviso does not

8. Section 104 amends section § (25 U.S.C. 450c) of the Act to require the
appropriate Secretary to have regulations for contract reporting requirements.
Mature ~ontracts (multi-year contracts) shall only be required to provide
quarterly financial statements, an annual single-agency audit, and a brief
program report.

We do not object to having regulations for contract reporting requirements
and we strongly support minimizing reporting requirements. We note that the
citation tc _he APA provision should be to section 553 of title 5, ynited
State Code.

9. (a) Section 201 of §. 1703 restates section 102 of the Act
consolidating into one section the authority now in sections 102 (BIA) and
103 (IHS) (25 U.S.C. 450f and g). We have no objection to the consolidation
of the section 102 and 103 provisions 1f the clarifying amendment 'n item 6
above to the definition of "Secretary” 1s made.

(b) We strongly object to the extension to "tribal organizations” of the
right to require the Secretary to enter into a contract. (See page 6, line
24 and page 8, line 1.) This 1s a serious and counter productive weakening
of tribal goverrment authority. Under the Act as it now stands that right 1s
reserved to Indian tribes acting through their tribal governments. Under the

(c) As amended by section 201, section 102(a) (1) otherwise tracks existing
law providing for contracting to plan, conduct, and administer programs (or
portions thereof) under the Johnson-O"Malley Act of 1934, the Snyder Act of
1921 "and any Act subsequent thereto”, and the Indian Health Transfer Act of
1954 and adds express authority (which we have assumed existed under the Act)
for ocontracting programs administered by the "Secretary” for which
appropriations are made to other Federal agencies. 1t also expressly extends
the Act to "any program, or portion thereof, for the benefit of Indians
without regard to the agency or office of * * * the Department of the
Interior within which it 1s performed.” we have no objestion to this
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extension. However, the provision includes authority for construction
contracting and, as indicated in item 3(c) above, we strongly recommend that
such contracting be authorized instead under the Buy Indian Act.

(3)(1) The amended section 102(a)(2) requires the Secretary to accept a
"proposal” for & contract within 90 days of receipt unless the Secretary
mekes one of three findings. The three findings are the same as the three
current declination criteria under the Act. We assume the "proposal” is the
same as the “request” under section 102(a)(l). If so, the same term should
be used in ooth instances. If not, the provisions should be clarified to
indicate the relationship of a proposal to a request. We do not object to
the 90 day requirement.

(2) The amended section 102(a)(2) omits the factors to be considered 1n
arriving at a finding, i.e., whether there would be a deficiency 1n
performance with respect to equipment, bookkeeping and accounting procedures,
substantive knowledge of the program to be contracted, community support for
the contract, adequately trained personnel, or other necessary components of
contract performance. We have no objection to omitting these factors to be
oconsidered because we believe that the allowable finding provide adequate
protections against improvident contracts. However, we do recommend that an
additional finding be added to clarify that requested contracts are subject
to the availability of funds for the program or portion thereof 1involved and
that the Secretary 1s not required to divert funds from BIA operated programs
or portions thereof serving other lndians to funds the requested contract.

(f) Section 102(a)(3) on page 8, line 14 appears to be an unnecessary
restatement of section 102(a)(1).

(g) We have no objection to the section 102(a) (4) provision allowing the
consolidation of two Or more mature contracts 1nto a s.igle contract.

{h)(1) Section 102(b) 1s based on the current section 102(b) of the Act
except that 1t imposes a sixty day maxumm period for action. It apparently
allows the Secretary sixty days to notify a tribe of the reason for the
Secretary declining to enter 1nto a contact requested under section 102(a).
The sixty days would seem to start running on the date the Secretary declines
during the new limit of ninety days allowed in section 102(a)(2) described
above.

(2) Also within that sixty days the Secretary 1s to provide assistance to the
tribe to overcore the reasons for the declination. The ability to provide
the asgistance depends on the nature of the declination reason and the
availability of appropriations to provide the assistance. We assume that 1t
is not intended that our authority to provide the assistance expires at the
end of the sixty days and we suggest that the provision be amended to require
the initiation of assistance during the period.

{(3) Finally, within the sixty days the Secretary is also to provide the tribe
with a hearing and an opportumity for an appeal.

(1) The amended section 102(c){l} on page 3, line 8 restates the current
authority {(see 25 U.S5.C. 450f(c)} the Secretary has to require contracting
tribes to carry liability 1insurance. It however modifies the current




prohibition against an insurance carrier raising the tribe's defense of
sovereign rmmunity to the ex ance coverage by permitting the
defense to be ralsed "for liability for 1nterest prior to Judgrent or for
punitive damages”. We have no objection to this provision.

(3) We object to the Federal Tort Claims coverage under section 102(c) (2) of
the bill, and defer to the Depart ofJustice to present the rationale.

10. section 202 (Technical Assistance and Grants to Tribal Orgamzat'xons) of
the b1ll adds a new subsection (d) to the current section 104 (25 U.S.C.
450h) of the Act. The new provision

1. Section 203
4501(a))

be agrees to pay the

of those benefits. While a reasonable

extension of current law would not be objectionable we believe that it would
be unwarranted to make this provision permanent at this time.

12. (a) Section 204

(b) Section 204 restates the current section 106(c) (25 U.S.C. 4503(c)) to
allow the use of multi-year contracts for 3 years 1in the case of new
contracts and up to five years for mature contracts "unless the appropriate
Secretary determines that a longer term would be advisable”, As under
current law, the amounts of the contracte would be subject to the
availability of appropriations and could be renegotiated annually to reflect
unforeseen circumstances. We suppyrt the idea of multi-year contracts.

(c) Section 204 also restates section 106(d) (25 U.S.C. 4503(d)) of the Act.
The restatement omits our authority to amend contracts to increase amounts
payable without having to find an increased benef1t to the Federal Government.
It also changes maximum period for the acceptance by the Secretary of a
retrocession from 120 days to one year. We oppose the first of these changes
because 1t may prevent us from providing necessary aid to a tribal contactor
s under the Act. We support the latter change because we need adequate time to
budget and provide staff to take over & tribally run program. The one year
lead time would allow for a more efficient transfer.

(d) section 204 restates current section 106(e) (25 U.S.C. 4503(e)) to
provide the Secretary authority to transfer title of excess Federal property
and to acquire excess Federal property for donation :f 1t can be used for a
purpose for which a contract 1s authorized under the Act. We support this
provision but recommend that the Act be further amended to require a tribe to
return property used 1n comnection with a program or portion thereof which
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the tribe retrocede to the Secretary or 1n case a recession of the
contract under section 109 (25 U.S.C. 450m) of the Act unless the Secretary
declines the return of the property.

13. (a) Section 205 (Contract Funding and Indirect Costs) adds a rew section
106 to the Act (the ol? section 106 having been redesignated as secliion 105)
which incorporates the current section 106(h) (25 U.S.C. 4503(h)) of u= Act
ard new -rovisions. It requres th Secretary :0 provide funds for ail
“contract costs” 'ncurred in connection with the contract but shall not be
less than the Secretary would have provided for the Secretary's operation of
the program. Any sa.ings may be used for additional services under the
contract. Funds provided for suci, contraccs canno” be reduced (1) to provide
funds for new contracts uncer the Act, (2) to provide funds for costs cl the
Federal agency including those for contract monitoring, ADP, technical
ass1stance, or personnel costs such as costs for Federal employees d splaced
by the contract.

Under Section 106 (a)(5), funding could not be rrduced unless there is a
reduction 1n Congressional appropriaticns from the previous [iscal year for
programs to be contracted. This provisior would not be cost effective, es
many programs are funded under the Indian Priority System (IPS), which is a
budget line composed of numercus 1ncreases and decreases based upon tribal
decisions. Although the IPS porticn of the budget may not show an overall
decrease, many decreases may be included 1n 1instances where tribes have
assigned a lower milority to programs and reduced funding accordingly. Under
this” provision of the proposed legislation, however, the Bureau would be
required to maintain the same level of fundirg in such cases. Also, in scme
programs, 1n which tribal projects have been completed (such as facilities
improvement and repair preiects or minerals inventory surveys) aaditional
funds should not be nrovide. to the tribe, regardless of the amount of the
appropriation. Given these circumstances, we must object to this provision.

We agree with the provision of not providing oontract money for BIA
monitoring of the contracts if we read the this to mean that the BIA should
rot ' : monitoring contracts. We believe we should be out of the day-to-day
monitoring business and snould be looking at a year end review to see if the
services contracted for were provided, Tribes should be required to provide
certification of their program audits and monthly financial reports showing
expenditures. We do not believe a day-to-day monitoring of the contract is
necessary for either the tribe or the BIA.

(b) Section 205 also requires 1n the new section 106(b) that the Secretary
annually submit to the Congress detailed reports on the dnect and 1ndirect
cost amounts provided and budgeted for contracts under the Act. The
information required is not now conpiled but could be 1n the future 1f we are
atlowed to proceed with our ADP and management  information systems
development. We would be pleased to work with the Commttee's staff to
develop a reporting requirement that we can comply with on a reasonable
prompt basis without an undue diversion of resources from programs serving
tribes and their members.

{c) Sectior 205 provides a new section 106(c; that holds tribes harmless for
providing the difrerence 1n indirect cost rates actually provided and the
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amounts that would nave been provided at 100 percent of their indirect cost
rate 1n subsequent fiscal years for Fedetal programs (other than BIA and IHS)
that provide funding to the tribes.

Although we believe that trives should be provided whatever indirect cost
rate is provided to other contractors under var10us Federal programe, and that
those [unds should be made avallable by the individual agencies, this issue

over-recovery.

(d) Section 205 adds a new section 106(e) that raquires the Secretary to give

notice of any disallowance of costs within a year from recerving an audit

report.  An appeal plus hearing shall be provided. If notice 1S not gven

within one year, any right of action or other remedy relating to the

disallowance 1s barred. We do .xot object to this provision but would Iike to

g{c vith the Committe:'s staff for clarifice tion of exactly when the year
ins.

(e) Section 205 adds a new section 106(f) that requires the Secretary to
pub’ish 1n the federal Register a notice of intent to remove or alter any

critical for the benefit of the tribes.  For instance, removing the road
maintenance program from the IPS will 1nsure tnat roads are maintained
consistently Bureau-wide, thereby meeting the standards requiied for
obtaining badly needed Federal Highway Trust Fund dollars. The restrictions
contained 1n this proposed bill w 1] require the Bureau to undertake a long
ar.’ cumbersome process in cases where timely decisions and flexibility 1s
cr1 ical.

(£) Section 205 adds a new section 106(g) that requires the Secretary to add
the 1indirect cost funding to the contract if requested by the tribal
coatractor. The combined amourt shall be included i the contracting
agency's budget. vk would not object to a lump sum approach to determining
appropr iate contract support costs but disagree strongly - .th this provision.

Under Section i06 (9), contract support costs would in essense be
"grandfathered” into the budget. This section provides that the indirect
costs determined for tribal cont-acts would be added to the direct program
funding amount and carried 17 the budget under the direct progran line for
each subsequent year the the program remains contracted. The Bureau has
implemented this method in the past, under Congressional direction, resulting
1n inequitable funding of these contract support costs from tribe to tiibe.

14. (a) ¢ .ction 206 (Contract Appeals) adds a new section 110(a) o the Act
(the current section 110 being redesignated as section 11.) that provides
Federal district courts with original jurisdiction concurrent with the Court
of Clawms for claims ari1sing under the Act or under contracts authorized by
the Act. We recommend that the Committee's staff consult with the Department
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(b) Section 206 also adds a new section 110(b) prohibits the Umted States
from unilaterally modifying contracts but also providcs a means for doing so.
We would be glad to work with the Comm,. ze's staff to clarify the intent of
this provision.

(c) Section 206 also adds a new sec.ion 110{c) that provides for the Equal
Access to Justice Act (the Act of October 1, 1980, 94 Stat. 2325) to apply to
admnistrative appeals by Indian tribes and tribal organizations regarding
P.L. 93-638 contracts. This would provide for the possible award of attorney
fees 1n cases where the tribe prevails in the appeal. We object to this
provision.

(d) Section 206 also adds a new section 110(d) tbat provides for the Contract
Disputes Act to apply to P.L. 93-638 contracts. A recent court decis ™
ruled that thes. contracts were not under the Contract L..:utes Act. S
stated above, 1f we do not view these contracts as procurement coatri s,
then they should not be subject to the Contract Disputes Act.

15. Secticn 207 (Savings Provisions) 1s the same as the current section 110
(25 U.S.C. 450n) of the Act. We ve no objection to 1it.

16. Section 208 (Severabilitv) » self explanatory. We have ro objection to
1t.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee

I am Or. Everett R. Rhoades, and I am the Director of the Indian Health
Service (IHS). 1 appreciate this opportunity to testify on S 1703, a byl to
amend the Indian Self-Determination and £ducation Assistance Act of 1975

(P.L. 93-638). 1 am accompanied this morning by Mr Douglas Sakiestewa,
Director, Division of Grants anc Prcurement, Dr. Robert C. Birch, Acting
Director, Division of Indian Resources Liaison: and Mr Ric'ard J. McC.oskey,

Director, Division of Legislation and Regulations.

IHS is the Federal agency charged with administering the principal health
program for American Indians and Alaska Natives. At present, the IHS provides
comprehensive health services to approximately 1,000,000 Indians and Alaska
Native people. The goal of the IHS 1s to raise the health status of American
Indian and Alaska Mative people to the hignest possible level. Its mission is
threefold: (1) to provide or assure the availabiiity of high quality
comprehensive, accessible healtn services, (2) to provide 1ncreasing
opportunities for Indians to manage and operate their own health programs;

and, (3) to serve as a health advccate for Indian peopie

Since the transfer of Indian heai:n programs frcm the Department of the
Interios to the Public Health Ser.'c2 1n 1985, this comprehens-ve health
delivery system has evolved nto i~ 2e modes of delivery f1,st, the durect
health services delivery system, anrch 15 administered directly by IHS statf,
provides services througn the oparation of 45 hospitals, 71 health centers,
and several hundred smaller peal®n staticns and satellite clinmics  The secind

sode 15 *  *ripal healtn geliser, 5y5t2m umich 1s administered by tribes ano




tribal organizations through contracts with the IHS. and which represents

Indian self-determinat;ion.

These tribal organizations operate 6 hospitals and approximately 250 health
clinics. As you know, the administration 1s implementing a comprehensive
strategy for the next decade to expand opportunities for tribal operation of
IHS hospitals and clinics. The third mode is the purchase of medical care by

erther IHS or tribes from providers serving the general popuilation,

The primary method provided by Congress for the Indian people to exercise
maximum participation in the Management of these health systems is the Indian
Self-Determination Act, P L 93-638. It provides tribes with an option to
freely choose to either take over management of most Federal programs serving
them or to retain Federal Management of their orograms The tr:bes that
choose not to take over management of their health programs from the [HS are
not penalized for their decision 1In our view, a tribal decision not to
contract is equally an expression of Indian seif-determination In either
case, a continying Federal responsibility is required These considerat.onsg
are also consistent with our renewed commitment to advance self-determinat:on

in the operation of [HS hospitals 2nd clinics

In programs contracted to iribes under P L 33-538. the {HS ontrayes o
evercise of feseral rezponsioilic. far nesltn Care by assuring achrevems: -
objectives such a3 a n Gn Uit of 2y 0 e Llatulory cptien ofF 3 s

retrocede ar tne ieqginsig e, of Tne xS toorezcgume DrIGTaNL whers -
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are serious deficiencies, requires the IHS to maintain a continuing
rei2tionship with the tribal contractors and to maintain the capacity to

reassume a program when either retrocession or rescission is utilized.

In addition, the IHS must maintain an appre ate structure and the re ~urces
to assure the delivery of the highest possible level of health care to tribes
who choose not to contract for operation of IHS programs as well as to those

who do.

I belfeve that the development of self-determination under P.L. 93-638 has
been successful. This is not to say that it is either easy or without
controversy or disagreements. That it is working is demonstrated by the fact
that as of September 1987, IHS was administering 420 active P.L. 93-638
contracts. For FY 1987, the P.L. 93-638 contract support provided by IHS is
approximately $180 million for the Service Appropriation For FY 1987,

P.L. 93-638 construction contracts, including FY 1986 carryover, represents
approximately $13 million of our construction appropriation as we work with
tribal organizations on our new imtiative, we expect to see these numbers

grow rapidly in the coming vears

TRIBAL HEALTH PRCGRAM MANAGEMENT COSTS

In the 12 year; since the passage of P L 93-638. the 145 has made sigmificans
progress towards the IHS mission of prosiding 1pcieasing dpporiunities o]

tribes who cr e 5 marage ano operate their cwn health programs dhen 2
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tribe contracts a program under P.L. 93-638, tribal costs (both program and
administrative) are funded from the total amount identified as available to

IS to support the contracted program.

Tribes, however, will have administrative costs over and above what it costs
the IHS to administer the program at the service unit level. These can be
referred to as triba! health program management costs. For exampie, the
government is a self insurer, but if a tribe contracts an IHS function under
P.L. 93-638, the tribe must purchase liability insyrance (e.g.. malpractice
insurance). Tribes will also have other costs, e.g. leqal services,

addit 1 data processing, financial management, personnel management, etc. .
all of which are allocable to the p.L. 93-638 contract program. In addition,
we recognize that there are certain corporate costs which tribal contractors
Incur because of their operation of health programs, e.q.. meetings of the
health board, director’s hiability insyrance. education and training of board
members, and planning. These also must be accommodated. Collectively, these
costs are often referred to as "indirect” costs. He believe that these
Justified costs should not be handled as "indirect” but as direct costs of
self-determination, and we have devised resources ailocation systems,

described below, *o do this.

In recognition of these agdttional admea-stratise angd evequlive directisn
costs. the House allowance for tne ¢ 1933 budge- progoses an increase of

$6.C00.000 for "trina: CONTCALIC nguract €o5ts shor fall7 ang tre Se~uea
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version calls for $3.000.000 for this purpose Both versions propose to

establish a $2.5 milion Indian Seif-Determination fund--as requested in the
President's FY 1988 budget--for the tramsitional costs of imitial or expanded

tribal contracts

ALLOCATIUN OF RESCURCES

As a result of 12 years' experience. the IHS and tribes have identif’ed
certain difficulties associated with the implementaticn of P.L. 93-638 and
have, by working together, made cignificant progress in overcoming many of
these difficulties The IHS has aggressively pursued various administrative
changes, and more are underway, tc »>implify and streamline the P.L. 93-638
contracting process and to easure that rescurce allocation is both rational

and eguitable

i would i1ke to take this opportunity to tell you abcut scme of these

activities.

1 The IHS has carefully consideres the infcrmation cbtained 1n nearly 18
months of inteasive trinal ¢cnscitation inciuding two oilot projects 10
WN12n the Mig3.5% 221 Sand of I-tctaw Indigms and the horton Sound Heaith
s.ooCrat.ca re'zed ta tm2 aviv3 Zecelopmert of improsements im rescurce
ailgcatron, a0 nat'ena’ 1=Ss* 'zai sorvsnops (July 1986 10 Reno ang

“etazer 1956 A T 3v .17 cwa, M) partrcigantt 'noeach, abcout 109
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IHS/tribal meetings n the various IHS Areas, and a 120-day public comment
period. As a result, the INS issued its “Statement of Policy - Resource
Allocation Methodology" on March 2, 1987. The IHS held a third national
IHS/tribal workshop later that same month in Tulsa, referred to as Tulsa
II, with about 400 p.rt cipants, of which nearly 300 were Ingian pecple.
A major tcpic at the workshop was discussion of, and further orientation

to, the Resource Allocation Methodolcogy

2. The purpose of the Statement of Policy 15 to establish a Resource
Allocation Methodology (RAM) which the IHS will use to allccate its
resources on a reasonasle, rational, and equitable basis. The RAM will
enable the IHS to evaiuate IHS ang tribally operated health programs ¢n a
relative scale according to need and performance to achieve a more

rational and equitable dictribution of IHS resources

3. The IHS will yse the RAM to

A. # ’ocate IHS resources re270onably. rationally, and equitably amcng IHS

service programs  Gur 32¢ 13 %o elininate unreasonaple disparities

In service programs 3.5« 2 td irdian seccle, and to gromote

efficient ary offz-ev 4 £ retiurces appronriated for treir heyith
care
B Asine that furriny o L age, et 3 ocetermined o3 the same Sa+
. A S SR T R T ATES tgz th progeamg
.
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C. Promote the IHS goal of raising the health status of Indran peus'e toO

the highest possible level through improved managerent of resourc2s

The RAM consists of two related methodoiogtes

A. The Area Resource Allocation Methodology (ARAM) for use by
Headquarters to allocate IHS resourczs to the 12 Area Offices. The
Director, IHS will annuaily identify funds for distribution or

redistribution hy ARAM.

8 The Service Unit Reso.rce Allocation Methcdology (SURAM) for use by
Area Offices to allocate their resources to IHS and t-idbaliy operated
health programs within their respcitive Areas tach 4Area Director
will annuatly 1dentify funds for distribution or redistrioution by

SURAH.

fhe IHMS began its use of the R*M 1n allccating the Fr 1987 Annual an¢
Supplemer.tal Appropriations. In estimating the fynding level of P L 93-
538 contracts for FY 1988, tre [4S w11l ccatinue to work to refine the qne
as we learn from our a«perie~ce w1th 115 3ogitcation  In fact, faive
sorkgroups of IdS ang tripai rfrciais are currentiy '~ sed s sLe”

sffarts as a foliowed 22 the "Li5a 11 warrihsp




ADMINISTRATION OF P.L. 93-638

The IHS is continuing its efforts to improve the P L. 93-638 contracting
process and to respond to what tribal officials have viewed as administrative
restrictions and complex reporting requirements. As a major 1nitial component
of our self-determination 1nitiative. we are working with other Departmental
staff to identify all ingredients to self-determination and develop remedies .
The Director of IHS and the Director of the Division of Grants and Procurement
Management, Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) jointly issued
on April 1, 1986, a memorandum to the IHS Area Directors describing proposed

changes to “streamline” t': P L. 93-638 contracting process. This memorandum

was shared with rribal officials and tribal P.L. 93-638 contractors for ceview

and comment.

There has been further discussion among tribal, IHS, and HRSA officials of the
proposed changes to improve *he P.L. 93-638 contracting process and to revise
the Sample Contract as a result of the IHS/tribal national workshop in Tuisa
during October 1986. After considering tae results of this inter *ve and
continuing consultative process, the IHS issued. on March 6. 1987, Indian
Self-Determination Memorandum (ISCH) 37.1 "Improvements 1n the P L 93-638

Contracting Process and Revision ,f the P L. 23-638 Sample Contract Issued

with [SO 35.1"
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The purpose of ISDM 87-1 1s to describe the status of “simplification” of the

P.L. 93-638 contracting proc2ss, and to revise the Sample P L. 93-538 Cost

Reimbursement Contract to further simplify P L. 93-638 contract reguirements .

Later. in March 1987, the IHS heid the third national IHS/tribal workshoo
already described (Tulsa II). A major topic at the workshop was discussion
and orientation to ISOM 87-1 which was followed by a workshop session 1n which
IHS and tribal participants identified at least 36 additional recommendations
and suggestions for further simplification of the P.L. 93-638 contracting
process. A workgroup . [HS and tribal officials is currently working on
these recommendations and suggest:ons ang will, as will tne other four Tulsa
1 workgroups. provide me a frnal report of their conclusions and

recommendations,

Based on recommendations made at the Tulsa II Workshop for development and
communication of materials well 1n advance of these national workshops. our
next national workshop 1s being planned during the Spring of 1983 This will
provide sufficient time for IHS/tribal offictals to work together in Area

Workshops during tne Winter of 1987-1933

Another group of InS and t..tai officials 15 Ceveloping Criterta for selecting
among the three award 1737:uments authorizeg 1n P L 93-638 contracts, 3rants,
and cooperative agreemenis A finai report w1th recommendations 11 be
submitted to me  he -esults (1} 4130 be Jiicussed at the nevt ImS/tratal

national 40rkshep .
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The IHS and tribes have shown, aspecially over the gast two year, through
these various Area meetings, nraticnal workshops, and ¢ay-to-day *nd other
commynications, that the tribal consuitaricn process 15 both 1mpe-tant to
comrunication and understanding and esc:-tial to the effective conduct of a
nationwide Indran health program respecting he principals of tripal
sovereignty and the governtw nt-to-government relationship Therefore, the S
1s working with tribal officials to develop an IHS policy on trival
consultation and «111 cor,iger tne information ang concagpts inciuded 1n a
recent polic, pacer o1 this supject develcced by the National Indran Health

Board

The IHS 15 also studying tne reccmmendations of the recent studies/reports on
Ingran Self-Determinaticn activities developea by the Nationai Indian Health
Board, General Account:ng Jffice, Off.ce of Technology Assessment, and Public
Health Service, as w~ell as our own Descriptive Analysis of Tribal ~caitn Page
10

Programs 1n cyr continying efFf~-t to estanlish a more positive cavironment for
Indian Self-Determination 1n the IHS ang to help Indian tribes succeed in

therr self-determination acoivre s
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would apply equally to IHS. Though I will mention at least one of these in
what follows, they will be dealt with in a more detailed analysis of the »ill
which s underway. 1 would now like to discuss a number of major issues with

S. 1703.

Ne applaud the goal to simplify and strengthen the self-determination
process. As I have just mentioned, we have already undertaken numerous
efforts to administratively do just that, consistent with our initiative for
hospital and clinic operations. However, S. 1703 contains provisions that
would hamper our efforts to equitably allocate resources, restrict IHS'
management flexibility and provide unworkable and potentially harmful
solutions to problems for which solutions have already been developed. For

these reasons, we do not support the bill as currentiy drafted.

The first major tssue concerns the various provisions which, when taken
together, determine the level at which contracts must be funded. Section 4 of
S. 1703 adds a definition of "Contract Costs" wh.ch includes all direct and
indirect costs "which are necessary and reasonable" Moreover, tribes and
tribal organizations are (under prcposed sec. 102(a)(3)) "entitled to
contract" for an amount which “shall include all contract costs incurred,”
(proposed sec 106(a)(1)) put “not less than . . . otherwise provided for
direct operation of the programs “ (Proposed sec 106(a)(4»y. f(t 1s
possible that these costs would be more than the [HS would have available for

the program's direct operation

(\ .‘O,
o v i
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Since the contractor is "entitled" to these costs, the IHS would be required
to obtain the funds from elsewhere in the IHS system The problem 15
compounded in that proposed sections 106¢a)(2), (3), (5), (6) and (7) further
"protects” tribal contractors' first year base funding (direct and indirect)

. from reduction in future years from anything other than a reduction 1n
subsequent appropriattons. This creates a "first come first served” system
with the risk of fund reductions being borne by those tribes which have chosen

not to contract.

These interrelated provisions, ccmbined with the defimitions proposed in
section 4, appear to prov.de tribal contractors with an ent'tlement to al!
costs reflected in the contract, direct as well as indirect, and established
as a funding base for future years whatever can be justified as "necessary and
reasonable” in the first year without regard to what funrds IHS would have
spent on the orogram, changes in program needs, or efforts to equitably
distribute IHS resources Moreover, permitting che base funding of a contract
to be reduced only when there 15 a reduction 1n the appropriation would
preclude the use of the Resource Allocation Methodology (RAM) when

appropriations are constant from one year to the next

He would support cnanges n the Lo " *hat would allow a small reduction '
contract funding to refiect educt tns 11 program newds, o1 efforts to alt
equity amcng [HS service unmits  Sicnoa rnpange would allow IHS *o purcue

equitable gistribution of Finging mle gr3a1ding etattie gtantirty fr
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contract funding. HWe would be wiliing .o work with the Cormittee in devising

languaje to that end.

As explained above, our allocation system takes into account Tribal Health
Program Management costs in allocating funds on a reasonable, rational, and
equitable basis between all IHS operated and contra-.ed programs. The purpose
of our allocation system 1s to fund such costs based upon comparable standards
of nroed. He have been directed to do this by both the courts and the Congress
inciuding this Committee's own bill to extend the Indian Heaith Care

Improvement Act (see section 201(i) of S. 129).

In the case of relatively constant appropriations, S. 1703 provisions would
injure those tribes that choose not to contract by reducing the funds
available for IHS direct services while 638 contracts are funded at the same

level.

The court, 1n Rincon Band of Mission Indians v. Harris, 618 F 2d 569 (1980),

ordered the IHS to develop a system to rationzlly allocate its funds, noting

that

"A system that aliscates funis *c programs merely because the programs
iecet.ed funds the previcus ,2ar. 1egardless of whether the progiams are
ineffectise, unnecessary Cr npsciet. 15 not rationally aimed at an

squitapie gdirsision of fngs
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He are opposed to Section 205 of the bill which would institutionalize
precisely the problem cited by the Rincon court by making the previous years'
base funding automatically available for tribal contractors under P.L 93-638,
while placing at rysk those tribes exercising their self-determination option

to receive health services delivered by the IHS.

During a period of relatively constant annual appropriations, the overall
effect of this bill would be to negate the RAM and prevent IHS from going
forward with Current attempts, with tribal consuitation, tc allocate resources

on an equitable basis.

Another issue 15 the extension of Federal Tort Claims Act coverage. The
Department opposes that part of Section “21 which would extend federal Tort
Claims Act coverage to P L 93-638 tribal contractors, Buy Indian cont actors.
and urban Indian oganizations This provision would have wide-ranging
adverse ramifications as a precedent for other government contractors
Nevertheless, we are aware of and are equally concerned about the cric<is in
rising costs of medical malpractice 1nsurance. a problem which is by no means
unique to Indran contractors In order to address this prcblem, this
Department will seek accitioral funds in the de.eiopment ~f sext y2ars' buogat

to scecrfically address tridal ma.practice costs

Section 201 3lso grrects the Serremary T3 enter 10O CGN° ACHS A'Mn tooaey |
tribal zrgamzaticns It o att L ear mat 5 cntended Sy thrs language
hange O LTS Fy 2t agreers 0 fen 0 s unule new Categqe. s OF
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self-determination contractors who are not tribes and who wils not be reguired I

to get the approval of tribes.

Proposed section 106(g) which directs that the combined contract amount be
carried in the contracting agency's budget at the specific budget location of
the contracted program, appears directed at the Department of the Interior
(0OT) budget procecdures. The Department of Health and human Services does not
budget in the manner described. However, the provision would apply to both

Departments.

He are also opposed to the prevision in Sec. 205 forgiving indebtedaess of
tribes who have failed to properly account for their funds. This 15 unfair to
those tribes who have done their accounting and invoicing correctly and h ve
incurred no such debts. It 1s also a disincentive for tribes to properly

manage their programs. Existing cost principles are fair and acequate.

Mr Chairman. that concludes my opening remarks At this time I will be happy

to answer any questions the Committee may have.

o
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PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL
ON INTEGRITY AND
EFFICIENCY

AUDIT OF
METHODS OF REIMBURSING
INDIAN ORGANIZATIONS
FOR
INDIRECT COSTS INCURRED

\_ SEPTEMBER 1987 )




Umited States Department of the Interior i

OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL
WASHINGTON, DC. 20240

October 1, 1987

Honorable Danfel K. Inouye
Chafrman, Select Cormifttec on Indfan Affafrs
%ashiagton, D.C. 20510-6450

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Enclosed per your October 1, 1987, request is a copy of the audit
report entitled “Audit of Methods of Reimbursing Indfan Organizatfons
for Indfrect Costs Incurred.” The audit was {nftiated by the
President’s Council on Integrity and Efffcfency and was made by the
Offices of Inspector General of the Department of the Interior, the
Departzent of Health and Human Services, and the Department of
Education. We were the lead organfzatficn for this audit.

We concluded that Federal agencies did not refzmburse Indian organf.ations
a8 projected zotal of about $14 million of the $88.4 millfon in indirect
costs applicable to fiscal year 1985 l'ederal contracts and grants. We
recormended that the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affafrs subaft
proposals to Congress and the Office of Management and Budget to change
the rethod of refmbursing Indian organizations for indirect costs.

If your Committee has any questions concernfsg the repor:, please
on 343-5745.

contact Ms, Joyce Fleischman, Deputy Inspector ,General,
S 4Y S

James R. Richards
Inspector General
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PRESIDENT’S COUNC.. on INTEGRITY & EFFICIENCY

Septerber 30, 1987

Memorandum
To: Asaistant Secretary for Indian Affsirs, Deparcaent of the Interior
From: Assistant inapector Generil for Audits, Office of

Inspector Gereral, Department of the Interior

Subject: Audit Report, "Audit of Methods of Reimbursing Indisn
Organizations for Indirect Costs Incurred”

This report containa the results of a review initiated by tbe Preeidsnt's
Council on Irtegrity and Efficiency to determine the most appropriate method
of reimbursing Indian organizations for indirect coste incurred relative to
Federal contracts and grants. The review was amade by the Offices of
Inspector General of the Department of the Interior, the Depart3ent of
Health and Human Services, and the Department of Educatfon. .
We concluded that Federal agencies did not refmburie Indisn organizatione «
projected total of sbout $14 million of the $86.4 millfon in indirect coats
applicable to fiscal year 1985 Federal contracts and granta. This
shortfell, which caused hardships on some Indisn organizations, occurred
because of legislative or administrative restrictiors over the amount of
indirect costs that some Federal agencies were slloved to reinburse and
because program funds yere insufficient to refmburse the Indian
organizations for all eligible indirect costs.

We recommended that the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs submit
proposals to Congress and the Oftice of Msnagement and Budget to change the
sethod of reimbursing Indian orgsnizations for {indirect costs by (1)
rezoving the legislative and adoinistrative resirictions that affect the
reicbursenent of indirect costs of Indian organizations, (2) authorizing the
Bureau of Indisn Affairs to negotiste lump-sum agreezents to directly fund
8ll indirect coats relative t> Federal contracts and grants, (3) budgeting
and proviling full funding to the Buresu of Indian Affairs for indirect coat
lump-sun sgreements, and (4) suthorizing Indian organizations to use sLv
unexpended bslance (savings) of lump=-sum sgreexents for indirect or direct
costs incurred 1o the yubsequent year. We also recosmended that the
Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs not proceed with the Bureau of Indian
Affairs efforta to establish a flat-rate reimbursement procedure for
irdirect coats.

The Assistant Secretary ‘or Indian Affairs July 16, 1987. response to the
draft report (Appendix 4) disagreed with the first recopsendation and did
not address the second recormendation. We request that the Assistant
Secretary reconsider his position on thc first re ommendation in light of
our addition2l comments and that he provide s response to the second
Tecomzendation. Appendix 5 fdentiffes the inforzation needed to resolve the
two recommendations and remove them from our followup systen.
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In sccordancs with the Depsrtmentsl Manusl (360 DM 5.3), we are wequeating
yout writtem tesponse to t'Za report by December 11, 198, The lagislstion
ctesting the Offics of Inspector Cenetsl requires semisonusl reporting to
Congrass om all reports fasued, sctions tsken to implement recommendations,
and 1dcntification of ssach significant recommendstion on which corrective

asction has not besn implemented.

Harold Bloom

cc: Audit Liaison Officer - Indian Affairs
Audit Liaison Officer = Bureau of Indisn Affairs
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The Deyp. i¢ of ths Interior'a 0ffics of Inupector General haa bssn
assotiat{nQw Sudirect cost ratey with Indian organizationa aince 1976.
Through the negotiation process, it has become uapparent that Pederal
agenciss havs pot reimbursed Indian organizations all indirect costs
incurred on Federal cnntracts and grants awirded to ‘these organizations.
Theae underreimburaements have caused financial hardships to Indian
organizations. In July 1983, this problem with indirect cost reimburaements
was discussed with the Office -f Management and Budget and several Pederal
agencies, and the participants agreed that corrective actions by program
personnel were needed. This audit was :ndertaken becauae the problem stili
exiated in July 1986.

BACKGROUND

Por fiscal year 1985, 24z 1Indian organizstione (tribes, nonmprofit
organizations, schools, and colleges) reported costs of sbout $717 milliomn
for operating FPederal, state, tribal, and other prograxs. Thia amount
included direct costs totaling about $591 million and indirect costs
totaling about $126 million., Of the $126 million of indirect costs, aboug
$88.4 million was attributable to Federal contracts and grants awarded t@
all Indian organizations except the Navajo Nation, which was excluded from
the scope of our aud.t. About $449 million of the $717 milliou war funded
with contracts and grants issued by the Department of the Interior's Bureau
of Indian Affairs (about $287 wmillion) and the Department of Health and
Human Services Indian Health Service (about $162 million) under Public lLaw
93-638, the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act.

According to Office of Management and Budget Circular No. A-87, "Cost
Principles for State and Local Govermments," the total coat of a contract or
graat program is composed of the allowable direct :zosts, plus the allocable
portion of allowable indirect costs, less applicable credits. Indirect
costs are those costs incurred for a common or joint purpose, benefiting
more than one cost objective, and not readily assignable to the cost
objectives specifically benefited. An indirect cost rate is the ratio of
all allowable <ndirect costs to an allocacion base (usually either total
Jdirect salaries and wages or total direct costs).

OBJECTIVE AND SCOPE

The objectivs of this audit was to determine the most appropriate method of
reinmbursing indirect costs incurred by Indian organizations relative to
Pederal contrects and grants. Specifically, we (1) determined the impact
that lsgislative and administr:tive  imitations and funding shortages have
on indirect cost roimbuisements, (2) evaluated the effects the different
types of indirect cost agreements have on Inddan organizations and Federal
agencies, (3) evaluated the appropriateness of the criteria for negotiating
indirect coat rates, and (4) reviewed an alternate method of reimbursement
proposed bv the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

Statistical sampling was used to determine the impact that legislative add

administrative limitations and funding shortages have on indirect cost
reimbursements. Our statisticel sample included & review of 38 Indian

1 = ,--”
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sdéteraine if shortfalls existed in raimburaements for
‘imdizect costs under Pedersl contracts and grants aud the
Tohortfalla. The rasults obteined in the sampls were used to
pruject falls in indirsct cost rcimbursements to the 251 Indien
organizat that hava indirect cost rate sgreements. Wa sxcludsd ths
Havajo Nation from tha universs in selecting our sample because its fiscal
year 1985 sccounting racords had not besn clossd at ths tirme of our sudit
. and an inlfrsct cost asgresexant had not been cospleted for the period
sudited. Also, tha Nsvajo Natlon's direct and indirect coat funding was
sbout $104 million ()5 parcent) of the total funding of $717 million for all
242 Indisr orgenizations, and inclusion of the Favajo Nation would have
distorted the rssults of our review.

Ths sudit was s joint effort of the Inspectors General from the Department
of ths Interior, ths Dspartment of Education, and the Depsrtuent of Heclth
and Human Services and was performed from November 1986 through May 1987.
Our reviev was made 1In asccordance with the "Standards for Audit of
Govermental Organizations, Programs, Activities, and Punctions," iasued by
the Comptroller Genersl of the United Statea. Accordingly, our raview
included such tests of records and other auditing procedures ss wers
considered necessary under the circums.ances.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
Q '
ERIC 103

R




106

RESULTS OF AUDIT

1. INDIREBCT COST REIMBURSEMENTS AND TYPES OF INDIRECT COST AGREEMENTS

Indirect Cost Reimbursewent:

Pederal agencies did not reimburse Indian organizations for all indirect
costs that were specified in Gffice ot Management and Budget Circular No.
A-87 as being allowabic and allocable to Federal contracts and Zrants.
Indirect costs were nmnov ful' - veimbursed because legislative and
administrative re¢ ‘fctions limite. he percentages of indirect costs that
could be reimbu. . «&i%h proyrrm funds and because budget requests for
indirect cost fun‘ .8 were insufficfent. Based on our statistical sample,
we projected that Federal agencies had not reimbursed Indian organizations
about $14 million #n allowable fiscal :car 1985 indirect costs that were
allocable to contracts and grants, compored to the $74.4 million of indirect
costs that were reimbursed by Federal agencies. The shortfalls in indirect
cost reimbursements csused financial hardships on some Indian organizations.
The impact of these shortfalls on Indian organizations differed depending on
the type of indirect cost agreement negotiated.

Federal agencies dld not reimburse the 38 Indian organizations sampled a net
of $3.15 miilion in indirect costs applicable to Federal contracts and
grants as follows:

-~Thirty-one Indian organizat‘ons were not reimbursed $3.17 million.
--~Two Indian organizations were reimbursed all indirect rosts.
~-Five Indian organizations were overreimbursed a total of 2,000,

The shortfalls in indirect cost reimbursements are listed in Appendix 1 by
Federal agency. The results obtained in the sample were pr jected to the
241 Indian organizations (excluding the Navajo Nation) that have approved
indirect cost rates. We projected a $14 wi’lion shortfall in indirect cost
reimbursements applicazhle to Federal contracts and grants.

When Federal programs do not reimbarse their fair shares of indirect costs,
Indian organizatlons must pay the differences because Federal regulations
prohibit the shifting of such shortfalls to cther programs. Shortfalls in
indirect cost reimbursements cause hardships on some Indian organizations
because, unlike state and local governments, most Indian organizations do
not have discretionary ruvenues. Examples of hardships caused by shortfalls
in indirect cost reimbursererts follow:

--A contract school was no* reimbursed $196,588 in indirect cos.s
applicable 1o Federal contracts and grants. Because of this shortfall, the
school neglected its property .anagement and fiscal management systems and
did not have the single audit performed that was required by Office of
Management and Budget Circular No. A-102. Th'- school’'s only sources of ’
revenue were Federal contracts and graats.

140
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——Another contract school was not reimbursed $162,858 in indirect costs
applicable "¢6 Yederal contracts and grants. This school went into debt
because i1g%'us also totally dependent on Federal contracts and grants.

==A tribe was not reimbursed $72,977 in indirect costs applicable to
Federal contracts and grants. The ahortfall in indirect cost reimbursements
was one of the reasons given for this tribe voluntarily returning its law
enforcement program to the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

——Another tribe was not reimbursed $26,128 in indirect costs applicable
to Pederal contracts aud grants. Because of the shortfall, this tri‘e
reduced the working hours of all administrative personnel and did ot have
the required single audit performed.

Indirect costs were not fully reimbursed becauase legislative and
adainistrative restrictions limited the percenteges of indirect costs that
programs were allowed to reimburse and because program funds were
insufficient. Excess indirect cost reimbursements, which were relatively
ainor in amount, occurred because (1) Indian organizations applied indirect
cost rates to ineligible direct costs and (2) Pederal agencies did not
recover the excess indirect cost reimbursements when the final indirect rost
rates were less than the provisional rates. L]

Indirect Cost Reimbursement Limitationa. During fiscal year 1985,
legislative and administrative restrictions limited the amount of indirect
costs r.imbursed on at least 32 programs of four Federal departments which
contracted with Indian organizations. These indirect cost funding
limitations were legislatively (5 programs) or administratively (27
programs) imposed (Appendix 2). The amount of indirect costs allowed by
these 32 programs ranged from 5 to 20 percent of the total contract amounts.
The indirect cost rates of at least 66 of the 241 Indian organizationa with
approved rates exceeded the indirect cost percentages allowed by these 32
programs.  For example, administrative cost reimbursements, which include
indirect costs, for the Department of Labor's Job Training Partnership Act
mrograms are limited to a percentage of the contract azount. Depending on
vhich of the four programs is contracted, administrarive cost lizitations
are 15 or 20 percent of the total concract aroun. As a result of these
limications, $406,249 in fudirect costs was not veimbursed to 16 of the 38
Indian organizations sampled.

Indirect Cost Funding Shortages. Although no regulations limit the

amount of indirect costa the Bureau of Indian Affay.s may re.mburse, the
Bureau did not allocate suffici t funds to reimburse indirec: costs. 1In
fiscal year 1985, the Bureau of Indian Affairs allocated about $37.7 million
for indirect costs applicable to its Public Law 93-638 contracts, when the
anticipated indirect costs were about $40.7 million. Congsequently, indirect
cost funding was short by at least $3 million. The deficit was probably
greater than $3 million because the anticipated indirect costs did not
consider any possible increases in indirect costs from fiscal year 1984 to
fiscal year 1985. The shortage of indirect cost funds occurred because the
budget request that was submitted by the Bureau of Indian Affairs to
Congress did not include sufficient funds to cover the anticipated indirect
costs.
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"A Guide féeF State and Local Government Agencies" (OASC-10), prepared by the
former Deps¥tment of Health, Educatica, and Welfare, contains the criteria
for negotiating indirect cost agreements with Indian organizatione.
According to OASC-10, Federal agenciss may negotiate indirect cost rates
using three types of agreements: provisional-final, predetermined, and
fixed with carry-forward adjustment. 0fice of Management and Budget
Circular No. A~-87 allowa for lump-aum agreements, which are not addreseed in
0ASC-10.

of Indirect Cost

Uncertainties in the budget process and future expenditure levele
significantly affect indirect cost reimbursements uuder all types of
agreements except lump-sum. Indirect cost ratea are often approved before
the beginning of the fiscal year based on estimates of Federal program
funding levels and related indirect costs. Indian organizations do not know
what their actual Federal funding will be until after appropriations are
passed several months into the fiscal year. Major differences between
estimated and actual program funding cause overrecoveries and
underrecoveries of indirect costs.

3
Other disadvantages of the different types of agreements are addreased 18
the following paragraphs. 5

Provisional-Final Agreements. A provisional agreement is negotiated
prior to the fiscal year to which it applies. Since Indian organizationa’
actual costs are not kaown until the end of the fiscal year, provisional
indirect cost rate agreements may be based on (1) a prior year's actual
ccsts, (2) projected costs for the fiscal year under consideration, or 3) a
combination of a prior year's actual costs and projected costs. At the end
of the fiscal year, the Indian organization negotiates another agreement
with the cognizant Federal agency, called a final agreement, vhich is based
on actual costs. Using the final agreement, the Indian organizaticn may
retroactively revise the claims it aade against Pederal contrazts and
grants. Provisional-final agreements have two major disadvantages:

-~They require additional administrative effort for Indian
crganization - 7:deral agencies in negotiating two agreements for the
same D~ ‘ .. 'sing claima.

--They may result in Indian organizutions not recovering all of their
indirect costs if the final rate is greater than the provisional rate and
Federal funds are not available to cover the increase. Conversely, if final
rates are less than the provisional rates, repayments are due the
Government.

Predetermined Agreements. A predetermined agreement 18 based on an
estimate of a future period's costs®and ia not subject to revision. A
predetermined agreement will be used only when the cognizant Federal agency
can assure itself that the rate agreed on will not result in a claim to the
Covernment in excess of actual costs incurred by the Indian organization.
This type of agreement usually results ir indirect cosis not being fully
reimbursed because the actual indirect cost rate (based on costs incurred)
usually exceeds the predetermined rata. Becaugse of the Otential

- 1.3
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overrocoicg&,ar underrecovery of indirect <¢csts, the predetermined rate is
used spar. .

FPixedWath Carry-Porward Agreements. Like the Predetermined agreement,
the fixed with carry-forward agreement is based on an estimate of a future
periad’'s costs and 18 not subject to revision. However, the differences
between estimated and actual costs, when they become known, are included

. (carried forward) as adjustments in subeequent dindirect cost rate
agreements. According to OASC-10, the fixed with carry-forward agreement is
the most desirable of the three types of agreements. This type of indirect
cost agreemert is the most commonly used in negotiating indirect cost rates
with Indian organizations.

The fixed with carry-forward agreement often imposes the most sgevere
financial hardship on Indian orgauizations because QASC-10 requires that the
carry-forward adjustment be based on theoretical recovery. The problem 1is
the carry-forward adjustment 1s calculated using the amount of indirect
costs that should have been reimbursed (theoretical recovery) rather than
the amount of indirect costs that were actually reimbursed. When PFederal
agencies do not reimburse the full amonunt of indirect costs authorized by
the approved rates, Iadian organizations have to repay, through a
carry-forward adjustment, indirect costs they never received. ¢

For example, one Indian organization 1in our sample should have collected
$888,675 (theoretical recovery) in indirect costs applicable to fiscal year
1985 Federal contracts and grants, based on the indirect cost rate
negotiated. However, due to indirect cost funding shortages and
reimbursement limitations, this organization was actually reimbursed only
$669,763 of the $698,474 in indirect costs it incurred. For that year, the
Indian organization underrecovered $28,711 ($698,474 - $669,763). In
calculating the indirect cost rate for fiscal ysar 1987, the organization's
proposed indirect costs were reduced by the theoretical overrecovery of
$190,201 ($888,675 ~ $698,474). The use of the fixed with carry-forward
agreement resulted in an actual loss of $218,912 (the $28,711 underrecovery
plus the $190,201 theoretical overrecovery) to this organization,

Of the 38 organizations in our sample, 27 had fixed with carry-forward
rates. Of these 27 organizations, 16 were held responsible for $1.4 million
in overrecovery carry-forward adjustments, even though they never received
$1.3 million of this money.

Lump-Sum Agreements. Although lump-sum (negotiated fixed smount)
agreements are not addressed in O0ASC-10, they are an allowable type of
indirect cost reimbursement according to Office of Management and Budget
Circular No. A-87. Lump-sum agraemerts specify the amounts of indirect cost
reimbursements that Federal agencies agree to fund directly for all Federal
contracts and grants awarded to a particular Indian orgsnization, When this
type of agreement 1s used, the Indian oiganization knows ahead of time the
total indirect cost reimbursement that can be expscted and can therefore
systematically budget for indirect costs.

The Bureau of Indian Affairs has been negotiating lump-sum indirect cost
agreements with Indian contract schools. The lump-sum amounts a’low the

Q . -1:‘: <
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schools N

¥Widget for indirect costs without being concerned with the
ERitvaen estimated and actual Pederal funding levels.
o NERN

+ 1985, the Bureau of Indian Affairs negotiated lump-sum
agreements with 17 contract schools. Three contract schools with lump-sum
agreements were included in our sample. Only one of the three incurred more
indirect costs than the agreed- pon reimbursemenc. This school overexpended
its $80,600 lump-sum amount by only $1,747.

Provisional-final, predetermined, and fixed with carry-forward agreements
can cause financial hardships on Indian organizations when indirect costs
are not fully reimbursed. However, lump-sum agreements provide a fixed
ameunt for indirect costs that allow Indian organizations to systematically
budget for these costs and avoid theoretical recovery problems.

RECOMMENDATION

We recommend that the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affaire submit
proposals to the Congress and the Office of Management and Budget to change
the method of reimbursing Indian organizations for indirect costs associated
with Pederal contracts and grants by:

iniz

1.1. Removing legislative and administrative restrictions that 1
the reimbursement of indirect costs to Indian organizations.

1.2. Authorizing the Bureau of Indian Affairs to negotiate lump-sum
agreements to directly fund all indirect costs relative to Federal contracts
and grants.

1.3. Br-,eting and providing full funding to the Bureau of Indian
Affalrs for inuirect cost lump-sum agreements.

1.4. Authorizing Indian organizations to use any unexpended balance
(savings) of lump-sum agreements for indirect or direct costs incurred in
the subsequent year.

Bureau of Indian Affairs Response to Recommendation

The Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs disagreed with our overall
recommendation but partially agreed with segment 1.1. The Assistant
Secretary provided the following responses to the recommendation segments.

1.1, The Bureau agrees with the recommended removal of legislative and
administrative restrictions that affect the reimbursement of indirect costs
of Indian organizations. However, the Bureau disagrees with ita assuming
total responsibility for marshalling this effort. Becatne of the
jurisdictional problems associated with any pxoposed legislation that would
affect numerous Federal departments, the Bureau stated that it would be
preferable for the Office of Management and Budget to instruct all agencies
to include bill language with their anruwal appropriations requests which
would allow full funding of indirect costs for Indian organizations.

1.2. The Bureau does not want to use lump-sum 8greements to directly
fund all indirect costs relatii: to Federal contracts and grants. The
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Bureau's viev ia that changing to the recommended lump-aum payment system
would not be possible for a number of reasons. A primary deterrent to the
adoption of this segment of the recommendation ia the present lack of
adequate ataff and the lack of potential for ever getting adequate staff to
satisfactorily implement this system. Also, the Bureau contends that draft
amendments to Public Law 93-638, now being activelv considered in Congress,
would effectively preclude the implementation of this reccmmendation
segment.

The Bureau believes that the fixed with carry -forward process currently
being u:ilized by the Office of Inspector General should be continued.
However, it 18 the Bureau's recommendation that this process be revised by
the Office of Inspector General to eliminate those steps in the process
which create theoretical overrecovery/underrecovery problems.

1.3. The Bureau disagrees with requesting full funding for {indirect
cost lump-sum agreements. As mentioned earlier, the Bureau contends that
Congress 1is actively considering amendments which will preclude
implementation of the lump-sum agreement arrangement. The Buresu also
stated that it 1s a fact that tribes have not in the past nor do they now
receive under the present arrangement enough indirect cost dollars te
operate. This 1s due to the fact that under the present aystem of
operations, the Bureau is unable to reach certainty relative to indirect
cost needs prior to the contracting year or prior to submittal of the annual
budget to the Office of Management and Budget and consideration of the
budget by the Congress. So, it 13 not a matter of the Bureau not requesting
sufficient funding to cover indirect costs but one of not being able to do
80 due to the system under which 1t is compelled to operate, particularly
with the problem of real and theoretical overrecovery/underrecovery that
increases the uncertainty.

1.4, The Bureau disagrees with allowing Indian organizations to use
any unexpended balance (savings) of lump-sum agreements for dindirect or
direct costs incurred 1in subsequent years because the Bureau does not
believe the 1- -p-sum approach 1is appropriate.

Office of Ingpector General Comments

We recommend the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs reconsider the
response to our recommendation. Our comments on the Bureau's r~sponse to
the four recommendation segments follow:

1.1. The approval and support of the Office of Management znd Budget
are vital to the successful implementation of the recommendation. However,
it is a Bureasu function (130 Departmental Manual 1.3A) to coordinate the
activities, programs, and functions provided by other Federal agencies and
the private sector for the benefit of Indign people and organizations.
Accordingly, the Bureau, as an advocate for Indian organizationms, should
take the lead role in developing a sound proposal that can be successfully
presented to the Office of Management and Budget .nd Congress. The Office
of Inspector General 1is willing to discuss its recommendation with Bureau
officials and to support the Bureau's efforts in obtaining concurrence and
approval from the Office of Management and Budget and Congress.
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1.2, The Offica ot Inapector General plans to have the same
involvement with lump-sum agreement negotiations as it now has with indirect
coat rate negotiations. The Bureau would only have to incorporate lump-sum
agreement vegotiation documentation, prepared by the Office of Inspector
General, into atandardized contracts. We estimate that the Bureau would be
responsible for about 225 additional conmtracts if lump~suym agreements were
negotiated with each Indian organization that had an indirect cost rate.
Additional staff should not be required if the administration of the
lump-sum agreements is delegated to agency officials.

The draft amendments to Public Law 93-638, currently being considered by
Congress, advocate budgeting and providing full funding for indirect costs.
The draft amendments, in making reference to lump-sum agreements, did not
cite objections to this method. We believe that the lump-sum agreement
would be the best mechanism for implementing the intent of the draft
amendments related to indirect costs. Lump-sum agreements would provide
stable indirect cost budgets that would not be affected by fluctuations in
direct program fuading.

The Bureau's proposed alternative solution of substituting the theoretical
recovery with the actual recovery violates OASC-10, which requires that the
carry-forward adjustment be based on the amount of indirect costs that
should have been recovered (theoretical recovery). Thir substitution would
result in shifting the underrecovery of indirect costs %o other Federal
contracts and grants, which is prohibited by Office of Management and Budget
Circular No. A-87, Attachment A, F.3.b.

Even though the Bureau's top management disagrees with using lump-sum
agreements, the Bureau currently negotiates lump-sum agreements with 17
contract schools. Also, the Bureau's Contract Support Funds Working Group,
in a June 8, 1987, memorandum, recommended that the Bureau adopt the
lump-sum agreement approach.

1.3. The draft amendments do not preclude the use of lump-sum
agreements and in fact advocate full funding. The draft regulations
provide, "In addition to the amounts provided for direct program costs, an
amount equal to the amount of direct program funds multiplied by the tribe'’s
negotiated indirect cost rate shall be added to the tribe's contract
funding.”

The Bureau contends that it is not a matter of requesting sufficient funds
but one of not being able to do so under the system which it must operate.
We believe, however, that the Bureau has not sufficiently budgeted for
indirect costs in the past. Bureau testimony provided in the fiscal year
1985 Senate appropriations hearings indicated that the Bureau did not know
what the indirect cost need requirements were when its budget was submitted
to Congress. However, the Bureau had access to historical indirect cost
information but did not use it in formulating the fiscal year 1985 budget.
Also, the Office of Inspector General has historical indirect cost informa-
tion (including overrecovery/underrecovery) for each Indian organization
with which it negotiates indirect cost rates. Ttis information could be
made available if requested by the Bureau.
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In a July 29, 1987, meeting to discuss the findings and reccwmendations
contained fm the drafc report, Bureau officisls ezpressed additionmil
reservatiogd about implementing our recommendstion on lump-sum agreements.
Their cessyvations were based on perceived difficulties {n obtaining the
necessary data for budget formulstion, as well as obtaining budget authority
snd the Congressional approval necesssry to comply with the recommendation.
Specifically, Buresu officiels believed that budget formulation would be
more difficult becsuse the Bureau would have to obtiin data on the levcl of
direct program funding being requested by non-Interior agencies in order to
requ-st full indirect cost funding for that year. These officials also
expressed concerns that non-Interior Congressional appropriations
subcommittees would not be willing to relinquish to the Department of the
Interior’s appropriations subcommittees control over significant portions
(indirect costs) of total furding for their programs. Such an arrangement
would be necessary under the lump-sum reimbursement method.

While we acknowledge the Bureau's concerns regarding budget formulationm,
authority, and approval, we do mot believe these obstacles would preclude
the Bureau from implementing our recommendations. Although the purpose of
our audit was not to address the Bureau’s budget process, we offer the
following comments on the Bureau's concerns.

In addition to providing Indian organizations with stable funding levels,
the lump-sum method should also siwplify budgat formulation. It will
provide the Bureau with sound cost data on which future budgets can be based
and will eliminate the problems of dealing with theoretical underrecoveries
and overrecoveries 1in foraulating budget estimates. The effort of
maintaining and evaluating the historical cost data and proposed increases
in costs will primarily remain with the Office of Inspector General through
the indirect cost evaluation and negotiation process. The Bureau's effort
would 4include identifying major changes in indirect cost needs of Indian
organizations and consolidating this information, 1n developing budget
estinates, with that obtained by the Office of Inspector General.

Also, it 1s easler to project total indirect cost needs for all Federal
contracts and grants administered by Indian organizations than to project
indirect costs of individual Programs. An analysis of direct program costs
for 81 Indian organizations showed that total direct program costs increased
by only 2.4 percent over a 5-year period, even though the direct program
components changed significantly. Consequently, 1Indian crganizations’
overall peeds for indirect costs would be expected to remain somewhat
constant, thereby simplifying budget formulation, A one-time effort to
establish a gystem for accumulating annual budget data from non~Interior
agencies for funding Indian prograns would not be a time-consuming or
expensive task.

The relationship between the Federal Government and state and local
governments and Indian organizations for the administration of Federal
programs is based on the premise that the Federal Government +11l bear its
fair share of the cost of administering these programs. Office of
Management and Budget Circular No. A-87 establishes this premise as Federal
Government policy and prescribes procedures to be followed so that indirect
costs can be appropriately distributed to all contributing Federal programs.
While state and local governments can compensate for shortfalls in fndirect

10
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with discretionary revenues received from tezation and other
means, mooy-fndian organizations cannnt compensate because they do not have
diecreti fevenues. Hence, our recommendation for a lump-sum agreement
approach wi§ made to ensure that Indian organ.zations receive full funding
of costs associsted with the administration of Federal programs.

The Bureau's concern that appropriations subcommittees will be reluctant to
relinquish control over indirect cost funding is understandable but can be
overcome through effective coordination. The Bureau would need to
coordinate agreements with the key Congressional appropriations
subcommittees, as well as the Office of Management and Budget and other
Federal departments and agencies, that total funding requirements for
indirect costs on Indian contracts and grants will be included only in the
Bureau of Indian Affairs budget with offsetting decreases in the budgets of
other Federal organizations. Both the Bureau and the other Federal agencies
involved could justify this funding arrangement in their budget requests by
citing the advantages of the lump-sum approach; specifically, the
simplification of the budget process and the elimination of the hardships to
Indian organizations caused by the lack of full funding for indirect costs
and the fluctuation in indirect cost funding resulting from the
carry-forward adjustments.

1.4. This recommendation segment conforms with the Code of Federal
Regulations (25 CFR 271.55), which allows contract savings (except social
services grant funds) to be carried over into succeeding fiscal year
contracts.

Bureau of Indian Affairs Response to Other Issues

In addition to responding to the audit recommendation, the Bureau responded
to other issues related to this audit finding. The Bureau's response and
the Office of Inspector General's comments on the Bureau's response follow:

1. Bureau policy and practice, as established in numerous memoranda,
provide for reimbursement of contractors' indirect costs at 100 percesnt of
their approved rates. Since contractors have the opportunity to meet 100
percent of their indirect cost rates from the funding provided under the
total contract amounts, any shortfalls from indirect costs would have to be
self-impoged.

2. The Bureau identified several issues which should be addressed and
requests the opportunity to work with the audit staff to reach agreement on
(1) revising the 50 percent tribal government entitlement to be paid as
indirect costs and (2) allowing for greater Bureau involvement in the rate
negotiation process.

Office of Inspectcr General Cor.aents on the Bureau Response to Other Is3ues

1. Even though it may be the Bureau's policy to reimburse 100 percent
of the indirect costs related to approved rates, the Bureau has not
allocated sufficient funds to 1its arca offices to provide Indian
organizations with 100 percent of the indirect costs allocable to Public Law
93-638 contracts and grants. A June 8, 1987, memorandum prepared by the
Bureau's Contract Support Funds Working Group specified that the Bureau
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sought rige of 92 percent of indirect cost needs releted to {its
Public m.-‘cnencn and grants. The underfunding of fiscal year
1985 ndt %odte fdentified in this report confirms the problem of not
fully re indirect costs. Since total contract funding vas less

than the total dirvect and indirect cost needs of Indian organizations, the
shortfalls of indirect cost reimbursements were not self-imposed.

2, The Office of Inspector GCenersl allows 50 percent of tribal
government costs as indirect costs, which 1is permissible according to
OASC~10 and Office of Management and Dudget Circular No. A-87. This
allowance is based on an snalysis by the Office of Inspector General of the
average percentage of time tribal council wmembers spent administering
Pederal contracts and grants. If the Buresu believes that the 50 percent
allowance 1s not currently representative of the sverage tribal council
involvement, we will consider any Bureau-provided analytical data when
negotiating future indirect costs.

We wvelcome the Bureau's participation in the indirect cost negotiation
process. The Bureau's involvement could be valuable in determining the
reasonableness of the individusl indirect cost components, such as fringe

benefit, legsl, insurcnce, and tribal government costs proposed by Indiag
orgsnizstions.
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2.  ALTERNATE METHOD OF FUNDING INDIRECT COSTS

The Bureau of Indian Affairs ‘c proposing to use a standard flat rate
instead of negotiated indirect cost rates as the method of reimbursing
indirect costs appllicable to Bureau programs. The reason given for changing
the indirect cost reimbursement methods is to resolve the theoretical
recovery problem. This flat-rate method will not resolve the theoretical
recovery problem, and depending on the flat rate that is authorized, this
method may result in inrdirect cost reimbursement shortages greater than
those experienced in fiscal year 1985 under existing methods or may result
in reimbursements that are greater than costs incurred.

The Bureau of Indian Affairs originally was considering a 15 percent flat
rate for indirect cost reimbursements, but the Bureau is currently
noncommittal on the specific amount of the ‘lat rate and has not finalized
its proposed regulations. Draft regulations specify that the flat rate is
not to be applied to certain program costs. According to the draft
regulations, any surpluses resulting from the flat rate may be used to
supplement the same programs. Using the criteria in the draft regulations
and fiscal year 1985 cost information, we analyzed the impact of different
flat-rate percentages (ranging from 15 to 50 percent) on the 38 Indian
organizations sampled {(Appendix 3). Explana:ions of three comparisons
follow:

—-A 15 percent flat rate would reimburse only $4.9 million in indirect
costs allocable to Bureau of Indian Affairs contracts and grants. This is a
net of $4.4 million less than the $9.3 million authorized by the approved
rates and a net of $3.3 million less than the amount actually reimbursed for
the same programs in fiscal year 1985, [Indirect cost reimbursements to 36
Indian organizations would be short by $4,445,371, and indirect cost
reimbursements to one organization would include a surplus of $8,330.

--A 25 percent flat rate would reimburse only $8.1 million, whica is a
net of $1.2 mijlion less than the $9.3 million authorized by the approved
rates and a net of $77,447 less than the amount actually reimbursed for the
same programs in fiscal vyear 1985. Indirect cost reimbursements to I
organizations would be short by $1,868,382, and indirect cost reimbursements
to 18 organizations would include surpluses totaling $666,316.

--A 35 percent flat rate would result in a net surplus totaling $2.0
million. Indirect cost reimbursements to 6 organizations would be short by
$668,754, and indirect cost reimbursements to 31 organizations would include
surpluses totaling $2,701,666.

Shortages and overages in indirect cost funding cannot be avcided ii a flat
rate is used because Indian organizations differ in the types and amount® of
direct and indirect costs they incur and im the methods by which they
account for costs. A cost that may be necessary and equitably and
economically classified as a direct cost by one Indian organization may not
be necessary or may be most equitably and economically classified as an
indirect cost by another Indian organization. This is why OASC-10 and
Office of Management and Budget Circular No. A-87 allow flexibility in
classifying and allowing direct and indirect costs.

13
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The proposed flat-rate method of funding indirect costs applies only to
Bureau of Iadian Affairs contracts and grants. This method will cause
hardships on Indian organizations when they are mot fully reimbursed for all
allowable and allocable indirect costs incurred. Other Federal agencies
will still be using the negotiated fixed with carry-forward rates, which are
calculated using total program costs including those of the Bureau of Indian
Affairs. Indian organizations will still be responsible for overrecovery
carry-forward adjustments, even though the money was never .eceived.

RECOMMENDATION
We recommend that the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs discontinue
further efforts to establish a flat-rate reimbursement procedure for

indirect costs of Indian organizations and instead proceed with the
recommendation proposed in the first finding.

Bureau of Indian Affairs Response tc Recommendation

The respongse to the draft report did not address this recommendation.

Office of Inspector General Comments

This recommendation 18 unresolved. We are requesting that the Assistant
Secretary provide a response to this recommendation.

14
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APPENDIX 1

INDIRECT COSTS
NOT REIMBURSED TO 38
INDIAR ORGANIZATIONS IN SAMPLE
BY FEDERAL AGENCY

AGENCY AMOUNT

Department of Health and Human Services $1,238,395
Department of the Interior--Bureau of Indian Affairs 1,124,617 .
Department of Labor 389,495
Department of Education 88,112
Department of Agriculture 71,101
Departuent of the Treasury 57,522
Department of Housing and Urban Development 52,511
Department of Commerce 38,915
Other Federal Agencies 87,383

Total $3,148,051
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APPENDIX 2

AUMMARY OF LEGISLATIVE AND ADMINISTRATIVE RESTRICTIONS
THAT LIMITED INDIRECT COST REIMBURSEMENTS TO INDIAN

ORGANTZATIONS
Legislative Adminigtrative Total
Federal Agency Restrictions Restrictions Restrictions
Department of Education 0 19 19
Department of Health and Human
Services 3 5 8
Department of Labor 1 3 4

Department of Housing and Urban
Development

()
lo
I

v
~
-

lu

s

Total

The Bureau of Indian Affairs instituted a restriction in fiscal year 1986
that 1limits indirect cost reimbursements under the Housing Improvement
Program.
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ANALYSIS OF THE BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS

PROPOSED FLAT INDIRECT COST RATE USING FISCAL YEAR 1985 COST INFORMATION
1 Indirect Costs Under/Over(-) Reimbursed Using Rates E‘N -50%
tua

Indian Total Ac

Organiration Authorized Indirect Costs 152 202 25% 302 352 40%

Reference No. Indirect Costs Vst Reimbursed Rate Rate Rate Rate Rate Rate
1-1 $188700 0 $82009  $46445 $10881 $-24683  $-60246  $-95810
1-2 6382 285 1410 =247 ~1904 ~3561 -5218 -6876
1-4 796 827 6783 56 =671 -4398 -8125 -11853
1-5 199504 66345 94753 59836 24919 -9999 -44916 -79833
1-8 2224 2224 424 -176 =776 ~1376 ~-1976 =2576
2-1 2248 -13 706 191 -32 -837 =1351 -18
2-3 63614 0 -8330 -32312 -56293 -80275 -104256  -128238
2-4 16997 ~1800 5698 1932 -1835 -5601 -9367 =13
2-5 20931 10077 8988 5007 =295 -6936 ~10917
2-7 88200 1747 26661 Al48  -14365 -34877 -55390 -75903
3-1 3028 122 1506 998 - =525 -1032 47
3-2 85884 190 22577 14753  -19627 -40730 ~61832 -82934  -104036 =-1251239
3-3 100330 25 63818 49647 35477 21306 -7036 =21 -35377
3-4 38247 542 14831 7025 -78 -8586 ~16392 =24197 -32003 -39808

] 3-5 43752 14 32199 28348 24498 20647 16796 12945 9094 5243
4-1 123519 -370 39809 1885 -2096 ~23048 =44001 -64953 -85906
4-3 410103 170203 265019 216658 168297 119936 574 2321 =251 -73510
4-4 160804 35115 554 71 -312 -69 -108113 -146530  -184946 -223363
4-5 192081 18i 10011 69454 3879 =22517 -53173 -83830 -114487
4-7 - 9594° 11498 -2866 =59817 ~90970 -122123  -153276  -184429 -215582
5-1 447966 17 305442 257934 2)0426 162918 115410 67902 203 =27114
5-2 465400 94222 185630 9237 -8 =94 187397 -280653 -373910 -467167
5-3 256360 35074 -62838 -142638 -222437 -302237 -382036 -461836 -541635
5-4 799895 159557 353511 204716 £5921 =92 =241669  -390463 -539258 -688053
5-5 331063 ~58518 766 0 -72765 -165531 =248297  -331062 -413828  -496594
5-6 439234 -393 309085 265701 2:2318 178935 135552 92169 48
6-1 495621 -108381 246147 162989 79831 =33 -86486 -169644 -252802 ~335960
6-2 180813 53264 91C05 61059 31134 -28738 -58674 -88610 -118546
6-3 2491213 5253 57760  -12032  -77323 -142614  -207905 -27319 -338487 =403779
6-4 233307 7199 61929 4803  -52324 -109450 -166576 =223702 -280828 -337954
6-5 293150 82678 90692 23206 -44280 -111766 -179252 -246738  -314224 -381710
6-6 129540 6952 4757  -36837  -78431 -120025 -161619 -203214 -24480 -286402
6-7 590626 1103 326624 238703 150722 -25240  -113220 -201201 -289182
6-8 399438 60787 221888 162705 103522 44338 -14845 =74028  -133212 -19239
6-9 05675 187712 236126 146276 56427  -3342 -123373  -213122  -302972 392822
6-10 320887 30647 150878 94208 37539 -19131 -75801 =132471 -189140  -245810
7-1 1284829 271777 872311 734805 597299 459793 322287 184781 47275 -90232
7-2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total $9289498 Wik
Net Under/(-)Over Reimbur s $1124617 $4437041 $2815548 $1202066 $-415424 $-2032912 $-3650396 $-52u7883 $-6885375
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APPENDiX 4
Page ! of 3

United States Department of the Interior

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY
WASHINGTON, DC 20740

JUL 161907

Memorandum
To: Assistant Inspector Genersl for Audits
From: Assistant Secretary -~ Irdian Affairs

Subject: Draft Audit Report No. C-BIA-08-07, The Presidents's Council on
Integrity and Efficfency's Audit of Methods of Reimbursing
Indian Organizations for Indirect Cost Incurred.

We have analyzed the subject draft sudit report and disagree with a number
of fts findings and recommendations. Prior to stating our apecific objec-
tions to each recommendstion we offer some comments for your consideration
and further diacuasion between our offices.

There appaars to be a lack of understsnding of Buresu of Indian Affairs'
policy and practice as expressed in this draft report. in the Executive
Summary and on page 7, the report indicates that the Bureau did not pro-
vide sufficient funds for cout-actors to meet thetr {ndividual fndi-ect
cost rates. Bureau policy and practice as established {n numerous nem-
ora 1a provide that contractors are reimbursed at 100 percent of their
approved rates. Given this policy it {s difficult to comprehend that the
shortfalla attributed to the Rureau in this report are accurate. Sincc
contrictors have the opportunity to meet 100 percent of their {ndirect
coat rates fron the funding provided under the total contract amounts, any
shortfalls for indirect costs, would have to be self-inposed. That s,
the coatractor would choose not to expend funding fn accordance wich {ts
rate. Consequently, such shortsges would not be the result of the Burecau's
fef{lure to provide adequate funds.

It 1s clear that the Office of the Inspector General (0IG) has audited an
internal Bureau account entitled Contract Support Funds (CSF) and not the
Bureau's policy and practice of providing full funding for {ndirect costs.
While there have been shortfalls {n the CSF sccount such ghortages were
certainly not premeditated hut ratlier ocenr hecaumse cortaln conditiona nt
P.L. 93-638 do not allow the Bureau to reach certainty, (elative to neecd
and subsequently to requeat sufficient funds. A major premise of the OIG
recoomendations {a focured on the Bureau's {nability to meet contractor
indirect costs. Because¢ the prewise as presented in the report 18 {ncorrect,
the conclusions and recommended corrective actions as pertain to the BIA
are not appropriate.
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We believe that the Pixed With Carry-Forward process currently being utilized
by the OIG {n awardiog fndiract cost rates should be coatinued. However, it
18 our recomdendatioa that this process br r-vised by the 0IG to eliminate
thocs ateps ta the operation which create tueoreticsl over/under tecovery
problems, -

Additionally, we have {dentified several issues which should be addressed and
request the opportunity to work with your staff to reach agreement on:

1) revising the 50 percent tribal government entitlement to be patd as indirect
coste; and, 2) allowing for greater Bureau involvement in the rate negotiation
process. Finally, we ask that a aeeting be held between our respective offices
prior to the finslization of this audit report.

This report recomends that the Assistant Secretary - Indian Affairs subait
propoaals to the Congress and the Office of Management and Budget to:

1. Remove legislative and sdministrative restrictions
that affect the reinbursement of {ndirect costs of
Indian orzanizations.

We agree with this recommendation. However, we disagree
with your reconmendat{on that the BIA assume total res-
ponsibility for marshalling this effort. pecause of
Jjuriedictional probleas associated with any proposed
legislation that would affect numerous Federal depart-
nents, it would be preferable for the OMB to fnstruct
all agencies to include bill langusge with their annual
appropriations request which would allow full funding of
indirect costs for tribsl contractors.

2. Authorize the BIA to negotiate lump sum agreements to
directly fund all {ndirect costs relative to Federal
contracts and grants.

We disagree with this recommendation. It {8 our view

that changing to the recommended lump sum payment 8ys~-

tea would not be possible for a number of reasons. A
primary deterrent to the adoption of this recomnendation

is the present lack of adequate stsff and the lack of
potential for ever getting adequate staff to satisfactorily
faplement this svstea. Also, we are aware that current
proposed amendmenls to P.L. 93-638 now being actively
considered in Congre~3 would, {f passed, effectively
preclude the impleme: :stion of this recomsendation.

3. Budget and provide full funding to the BIA for
indirect cost lump sum agrteements.

We disagree with this recommendation. As ment{oned
eerier, We are aware that Congress {s actively considering
2asndments which will preclude {mplementation of the lump
sun agreeaent arrangement. It {s a fact thst tribes have
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not {n the past nor do they now receive under the present
srrangement enough additioual indirect cost dcllars yith
which to operate. Thie {8 due to the fact that undet the
present syaten of operstions, the Bureau {s unable to reach
cartainty relstive to ‘undirect cost needs prior to the
contracting ysar or prior to subaittal of the annual budget
to OMB and its consideration by the Congress., So, {t is
not & matter of the b.reau nor requesting additional funding
to cover {ndirect costs but one of not being able to do so
due to tne system under which we are compelled to operate
particularly with the problem of real and theoretical
over/under recovery that fincrease the uncertainty.

Authorize Indian organizations to use any unexpended
balance (savings) of lump-sum agreements for indirect
or direct costs {ncurred {n the subsequent year.

We dissgree with this recommendatfon. Since we 25 not

believe the lump sum approach is appropriate there
would be no need to seek authorization €0 expend
savings,

W ey
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APPENDIX 5

ADDITIONAL RESPONSES NEEDED
TO RESOLVE RECOMMENDATIONS

Yor sach racommendation shown below, provide the {nformation requested.

Finding/Recommendation
Refarance Informstion Requested

1.1, 1.2, 1.3, and 1.4 Provide a specific target date for
submitting proposals to Congress and the
Office of Managsment and Budget for (1)
removing legislative and administrative
reatrictions that limit the reimburae-
ments of {ndiract costs, (2) authorizing
the Bureau to negotiate lump-sum agras-
menta to directly fund ell {ndirect
costs related to Fedaral contracts and -
grantss (3) budgeting and providing full
funding for lump-sum agreements, and (4)
authorizing savings under lump-sum
agreements to be ugsed for costs of the
subsequent year.

2.1 Provide a response on discontinuing
further efforts to establish a flat-
rate rei{mbursement procedure for

indirect costs.

) A
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United States Department of the Interior

OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL
WASHINGTON, 1*.C. 20240

July 15, 1983

Memorandum

To: Assistant Secretary—Indian Affairs
As¥istant Secretary—Policy, Budget and Administration

Prom: Iuspector Geuneral

Subject: °“Trend Analysis Uaing Data Available Prom the Indirect Cost Rate
Negotiation Process With Indian Tribes”

The above document is enclosed. It presents an analysis of direct program
costs and related administrative coats for 81 tribes for a 5-year pericd.
We have received several inquiries concerning this analysis, and we hope
the information will be useful.

Since the document ccntains Do recommendations, a Tresponse ig Dot

.requested. The data was compiled by our Central Region and they will be
glad to answer any questions relating to the analysis.

Ryamard
Richard Mulberry

Enclosure
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TREND ANALYSIS
USING DATA AVAILABLE FROM
THE INDIRECT COST RATE NEGOTIATION PRCCESS
WITH INDIAN TRIBES

BACKGROUND

The Office of Inspector Gemeral and it predecessor organization have
negotiated indirect cost rates with Indian Tribes, Tribal Organizations,
and BIA contra:t schools since 1977. This negotiation process has produced
a considerable amount of historical data covering the size and composition
of both the programs managed by Indian Tribes and the administrative costs
incurred in the handling of these programs. Because of the current
interest in Indian Programs and related administrative costs, we decided
that a historical analysis would be timely. This document presencs'fhe
results of that _nalysis and the inferences or conclusion that can be drawn

from the’data. This document contains no recommendations.
SCOPE
We mnegotiated about 150 indirect cost rates each year with Indian Tribes

and Indian organizations. Eighty-one Indian Tribes are included in the

scope of this amalysis. We excluded:
1. All 1Indian organizations that did not represent a Tribal
Government; e.g., contracc schools, tribal enterprises, and special purpose

tribal consortiums.

2. Any Indian Tribe for which a complete 5-year history was not

available.

3. Any Indian Tribe using a direect cost base other than total direct

costs.

4. The Navajo Tribe (because the Navajo's Tribe is so much bigger than

any other Tribe, 1ts fnclusion would distort overall tre .d data).

125
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The period selected was fiscal years 1979 hrough 1983. With very few
exceptions, Indian Tribes are on the same fiscal year as the Federal
Government, Throughout this document, reference to a year means fiscal

year of the Indian Tribe.
TYPE Or DATA USED

We used information generated from our indirect cost rate negotiation
process, whicb is pot historical accounting data. Rather, it is projected
or budgetary data. With few exceptions, our negotiation process involves a
process of adjusting projections to actual experience through a process
referred to as a carryforward adjustment. Carryforward adjustments have
been excluded from consideration. Therefore, all data used was projected,

or budgetary.

OTHER POINTS TO CONSIDER

Before reéching conclusions, it is important to know that:

1. Differences in accounting treatment can have an important Learing
on vhat is classified as a direct program cost and what is classified as zn
indirect cost. In other words, the same cost element can be properly
classified differently and the treatment used can have an {mportant bearing
on the relationship of direct program costs to administrative costs. This
is a very important consideration in comparing indirect rates of individual

tribes.

2. Typically, certain costs are excluded from the direct program base
when negotiating indirect rates to avoid distortions and inaquities. These
exclusions generally cover capital expenditures, construction projects,
major subcontracts, or vhat we refer to as pass—through {tems. Examples of
fass—through items are general :ssis;ance payments and tuition payments for
Indian gtudents. Therefore, what is described as direct program costs for
the peurpose of this analysis will not coincide with what a Federal agency

defines as a direct program cost.

4
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RESULTS OF ANALYSIS

The results of our analysis are presented in the six attached tables. Some
of the data is arranged by size of the tribal direct program which will
generally correlate with tribal population. The categories used and the

number of tribes falling in each .ategory are as follows:

Direct Program (Basge) No. of Tribes R
Under $500,000 24
$600,000 to $2 Million 27

$2 Million to $3.5 Million 16
Over $3.5 Million 14
81,

In a few instances, tribes shifted from one category to another during the
S~year period. To preserve the consistency of our data, we left all tribes
in only one category—the one in which they most fri.quently appeared.

The following paragraphs discuss the Tables and the *inferences which we

have drawn from the data:

Table I shows, by year and by size of base, the changes in both direct

program z2nd administrative costs.

1. Direct program increased in 1980 and 1981 and then dropped im 1982
and 1983, For the entire S5-year pericd, the change was only a plus 2.4
percent. The smaller tribes (base under $600,000) showed a marked
deviatfon with a 44.2 percent increase. We attribute the oversll trend
directly to changes in the level of Federal programs available to Indian
tribes. The apparent anomaly at the small tribal level is probably the 1
result of decisions to contract more BIA programs. BIA funding of the

smaller tribes increased by 72 percent from 1979 to 1983.

2. Administrative costs (the pool) increased by 47 percent during the

S-ycar per id. The most signiticant increases were in 1980 and 1981, but |
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the upvard trend cc~.inued in 1982 and 1983 even though direct program
fell. Explanations for this trend will vary from tribe to tribe but, in
general, we see two major factors. First, Indian tribes have been trying
to improve their administratfon and cooply with FPederal requirements. This
costs more money. Second, administrative costs tend to be more fixed than
variable. Consequently, the two categories of cost will not change in the

same proportions.

Table II preserts data on the indirect rates themselves; i.e., the
indirect cost pool divided by cthe direct program base. The most
significant inference to be drawn from the data is that no logical pattern
can be detected. Larger tribes would be expected tc have lower rates
because they have more economy of scale opportunity. While this pattern is
reflected {n the overzll data, it is less definitive than one would expect.
The most significant disclosure is the range in rates—from 2.9 percent to
79.4 percent for the entire S-yeac period. Extreme ranges in rates are
reflected for every size of tribe for every year. We can offer only one
explanation. Each tribe decides individually on {its level of

administrative effort and these decisions tend to be different.

Table IIT displays data for selected elements of the indirect cost pool
which have increased at a significantly greater pace than the overall 47

percent increase in the pocl.

1. Salary costs {increased by 81.5 perceat over the 5-year period.
Tnis trend can be justified as part of the overall objective of improving
adoinistration. However, we believe there is an additional explanation for
the continued increase in 1982 and 1983. This period coincides with
reductions {n the CETA program which paid for some administrative

positions. Consequently, financing of these positions was shifted to the
indirect cost pool.

2. Tribal council costs show an 86.2 percent increase over the S-year
period. Our poliecy {s to accept 50 percent of such costs as allocable to
direct programs; i.e., allowable {indirect cost fitems. A few tribes are

able to justify a higher percentage by presenting documentation showing

O
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that more than SO percent of the council's time {s spent administering
direct programs. The trend of increasing tribal council costs is easily
explained. Historically, most tribal councils were paid only when they met
or were unpaid. As Federal programs became available, more became
available for administration and more money to pay for tribal council
salaries. The current trend {s to place tribal council members on a full

time salary basis.

3. Audit costs have gone up 230.5 percent over the 5-year period. The
most dramatic increagse was 1983 over 1982—up 102.2 percent. This is
directly attributable to some trib.s contracting with CPA firms to meet
audit requirements of OMB Circular A-102, Attachment P. If this trend
continues, we believe audit costs will increase by an additional 400

percent.

4, EDP ccsts increased by 225.7 percent over the 5-year period. This
is reflective of the general pattern of increased use of the computer.
However, we could not discern any evidence that increased use of the

computer produced a reduction in any other cost element.

Table IV shows the composition of funding for direct programs for all
81 tribes. Federal funds comprised 76.2 percent of the direct program base
in 1983, and BIA's share was about half of all Federsl programs. However,
there {s a great deal of disparity between tribes, depending on how much
money is generated from tribal resources. Thirty-nine of the 81 tribes
were over 90 parcent dependent on Federal programs while 5 tribes were less

than 50 percenr dependent.

Table V shows BIA's share of the indirect cost pool for all 5 years for
all 81 tribes. BIA's percentage share went from 33.6 percent in 1979 to
37.8 percent in 1983. However, the combination of an increasing share of
the pool and an increase in the pool {tself resulted in a significant
increase in BIA's share of the dollars—from $8.5 million in 1979 to Sl4.1
million in 1983 (an f{ncrease of 65.9 percent). This partially explains why
BYA has difficulty in budgeting for its contract support dollars.
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Table VI graphically illustrates the data contained im Table I and
Table III, respectively. The graphs represent data from all of the 81
tribes included in the trend analysis.

The availability of Federal funds is the dominant consideration affecting
both direct and indirect costs. Assuming no significant change in the
level of Pederal funds for Indian programs, we would expect the tremd of
the last 5 years to continue. Direct programs will be level or show a
slight declifie. Indirect costs will continue to increase. The priancipal
reasons for the anticipated continued increases are: (1) the Federal
government is imposing new administrative requirements and is requiring a
higher level of compliance with existing requirements; (2) internal
political considerations will make i1t difficult to hold the 1line,
part’~ularly in the employment categories and in tribal ccancil categories,
and (3) BIA’s method of financing indirect costs will continue to provide a

motivation for tribes to sprnd more money in that category.

At the tribal tfevel, the more affluent tribes will be able to operate
without difficulty by wusing their own resources for administration.
However, those tribes predominantly dependent on the Federal government
will experience great difficulty unless some fundamental changes are made
in the financing process.

As previcusly stated, this re,ort makes no recommendations. However, we
are enclosing the following documents, both of which elaborate »n probleams

vith indirect cost rates and contract support financing:

Enclosure I—Memcrandum of October 16, 1978, from Acting Director Audit
and Investigations to Assistan Secretary, BIA; subject, Contract

Support/Indirect Cost Rates.

-

Enclosure II—Memorandum of September 26, 1980, from Inspector General

to Assistant Secretary, BIA; subject, Indirect Cost Rates.
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TRIBAL TREND ANALYSIS

CHANGES IN DIRECT PROGRAM (BASE) AND
ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS (POOL)

ALL TRIBES
13
BASE POOL
Dollars % of Dollars % of

(In Millions) Change (In Millions) Change
1979 163.1 25.3
1980 ‘e 175.5 + 7.6 30.2 + 19.4
1981 189.8 + 8.1 34.4 + 13.9
1982 172.3 - 9.2 35.4 + 2.9
1983 167.0 - 3.1 37.2 + 5.1
Overall Change 2.4 + 47.0
Base Under $600,000
1979 10.4 2.0
1980 12.4 +19.2 2.8 + 40.0
198¢ 15.8 . +27.4 3.2 + 14.3
1982 16.5 + 4.4 3.9 + 21.9
1983 15.0 - 9.1 4.2 + 7.7
Overall Change +44 .2 +10( .0
Base Between $600,000 and $2 Million
1979 32.9 4.6
1980 35.9 + 9.1 6.4 + 39.1
198t 40.2 +12.0 7.4 + 15.6
1982 36.8 - 8.5 8.3 + 12.1
1983 3.0 - 7.6 7.9 - 4.8
Overall Change + 3.3 + 71.7
Base Between $2 Million and $3.5 Million
1979 38.6 6.1
1980 42.1 + 9.1 7.8 + 27.9
1981 46.8 +11.2 8.5 + 9.0
1982 42.5 - 9.2 8.2 - 3.5
1983 38.6 - 9.1 9.1 + 11.0
Overall Change 0 + 49,2
Base Over $3.5 Million
1979 81.2 12.6
1980 85.1 + 4.8 13.2 + 4.7
1981 87.0 + 2.2 15.3 + 15.9
1982 76.5 -12.1 15.0 - 2.0
1983 79.4 + 3.8 16.0 + 6.7 .
Overall Change - 2.2 + 27.0
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TRIBAL TREND ANALYSIS

RANGE OF INDIRECT COST RATES

By Year/By Size
of Base

1979
Under $600,000
$600,000 to $2 Million
$2 Million to $3.5 Million
Over $3.5 Million
1980
Under $600,000
$600,000 to $2 Million
$2 Million to $3.5 Million
Over $3.5 M{llion

1981
Under $600,000
$600,000 to $2 Million
$2 Million to $3.5 Million
Over $3.5 Million

"1982 ~
Under $600,000
$600,000 to $2 Million
$2 Million to $3.5 Million
Over $3.5 Million

1983
Under $600,000
$600,000 to $2 Million
$2 Million to $3.5 Million
Over $3.5 M{llion

ERIC 1
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TABLE 11
Average Range
Rate __Of Rates
19.0 2.9 to 61.5
14.0 5.5 to 38.6
16.0 7.6 to 40.5
15.5 4.8 to 37.4
23.0 8.6 to 79.4
17.8 5.2 to 44.7
18.6 7.4 to 41.1
15.5 4.8 to 41.6
20.2 6.9 to 57.3
18.4 4.7 to 38.5
18.1 8.0 to 47.5
17.6 1.3 to 47.1
23.4 12.7 to 58.8
22.6 10.4 to 50.6
19.0 3.0 to 40.9
19.6 4.8 0 40.3
28.1 12.1 to 59.2
23.2 13.1 to 56.7
23.7 8.4 to 49.1
20.2 8.8 to 41.4
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TABLE III

TRIBAL TREND ANALYSIS
CHANGES IN SELECTED ITEMS
OF ADMINISTRATIVE COST

In Thousands of Dollars

All Tribal

Salaries Council Audit EDP
1979 10,971 3,026 282 210
190 14,608 4,705 366 400
1981 - 17,591 4,560 561 491
1982 19,000 5,282 454 518
1983 19,908 5,633 932 684
Percent of Change +81.5 +86.2 +230.5 +225.7

EXPLANATORY NOTES

All salaries represent salaries and fringe benefits for those employees
funded by the Administrative Cost Pool.

Tribal council represents sgalaries and fringe bemefits for that portion
of the Tribal Chairman and Council funded by the indirect cost pool.
Generally, only 50 percent of the total costs are imcluded in the pool.

ERIC
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TABLE 1V
TRIBAL TREND ANALYSIS
COMPOSITION OF DIRECT PROGRAM (BASE)
BY FUNDING SOURCE
Dollars {n M{llions
By Year/By Size Total A1l Federal BIA Other
of Base Dollars  Dollars Z Dollars _Z_  Dollars A
1 - T
Under $600,000 10.4 9.5 91.3 3.6 3.6 .9 8.7
$600,000 co $2 Millfon 32.9 26.7 81.2 1.9 36.2 6.2 18.8
$2 M{1lfon to $3.5 M{1lfon 38.6 32.9 85.2 14.5 37.6 5.7 4.8
Over $3.5 Millfon 81.2 63.8 78.6 26.8 30.5 17.4 214
A Total 1979 ° JUE S k7 81.5 .8 33.6 30,2  18.5
1980
Under $600,000 12.4 10.7 86.2 4.0 32.3 1.6 12.9
$600,000 co $2 M{llion 35.9 29.7 82.7 3.6 *37.5 6.2 17.3
$2 M{1l{on to $3.5 M{llion 42.1 3.4 81.7 4.7 3.9 7.7 18.3
Over §3.5 Millfon 85,1 61.0 n.7 26.7 3.4 2.1 28.3
Total 1980 W52 AB3 7.6 BE 33.5 J/E 22,6
1981
Under $600,000 15.8 13.8 87.3 S.4 34.2 2.0 12.7
$600,000 co $2 Million 40.2 32.2 80.1 14.5 36.1 8.0 19.9
$2 M{11fon to $3.5 M{llfon 46.8 36.3 77.6 18.3 39.1 10.5 22.4
Over $3.5 H{llfon 87.0 64.5 761 27.1 3.1 22.5  25.9
Total 1981 189.8 L4638 77.3 0 §5.3 34.4 43.0 22,7
1982
Under $600,000 16.5 14.3 86.7 5.9 35.8 2.2 13.3
$600,000 to $2 Mi1ldon 36.8 30.0 81.5 13.5 36.7 6.8 18.5
$2 M{1lfon to $3.5 M{llfon 42.5 32.8 77.2 13.9 32.7 9.7 22.8
Over $3.5 Millfon 76.5 52.3 68.4 25.5 33.3 2.2 31.6
Tocal 1982 W23 9% 75.1 ey 3.1 2.9 24.9
1983
Under $600,000 15.0 13.2 88.0 6.2 41.3 1.8 12.0
$600,000 co $2 Millfon 34.0 26.5 77.9 1.7 43.2 7.5 22.1
$2 M{llfon to $3.5 M{llfon 38 % 31.2 80.1 16.0 41,5 7.4 19.2
Over $3.5 Millfon 79.4 56.3 70.1 26.3 33.1 23,1 29.0
Total 1983 L0 1272 76.2 63.2 37.8 39.8  23.8
]
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TBLE VI

CONPRRITIVE TRENDS OF BASE ~ND
FPOOL COSTS SINCE 197
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TABLE V

TRIBAL TREND ANALYSIS
BIA SHARE OF POOL
Dollars in Millions
BIA's
Total Total BIA z Share of
Pool Base Base BIA _ Pool
25.3 163.1 54.8 33.6 8.5
30.2 175.5 58.8 33.5 10.1
34.4 189.8 65.3 34.4 11.8
35.4 172.3 58.8 34.1 12.1
37.2 167.0 63.2 37.8 14.1
l 4et)
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- Enclosure I
Page 1 of 3

United States Department of the Interior

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY
WASHINGTON, DC. 20240

o SEP 26 130
YZHORARNDUY

Toz Assistant Secretary — Indian Affaira
From: Inspector Ceneral
Subject:. Indirect Cost Rates

Oo August 12, 1980 I advised the Commissioner of Indian Affafrs that ve
would fursish a report outlining, from our perspective, some oi the bagic
prodblezs 2nd possible solutions related to indirect cost rates. This
zesorandun responds to that ccamitment.

First, ve have the problem of Indtan orgar ations, prineipslly contract
. schools, that cezudot funetion effectively under indirect cost ratea
because they are totally dependent on Pederal fisaneing. As zentioned in
=y August 12, 1980 memorzndum, vwe believe that these orzanizations face
an izpossibie sitvation in trying to deal with the unavoidable uncertais-
ties of {ndirect cost rates. Receztly, BIA’s contract schools formed a
conlig’i_o_n to adcdress this probdlem.-

With respect to the contract school situation, these schools peed a firm
adofnistrative budget (a lump sum) so that they cano plan and operate vith
& degree of certainty. Since these schools have traditionally been 2 BIA
reésponsibility, the consensas is that BIA ghould finince all, or gubstan-
tially all, of contract schools' adwinistrative costs. EHowever, BIA does "
oot have the budget base to do this because, under the {ndirect cost rate
process, other Tederal agéncles have, shared the cost. Consequently,
vhile the luzp sum approach is highly desirzble in terns of siwplicizy
and establishing a firm basis for plaoning, proceedicg under the prenise
that 3IA will bear all the administrative costs russ into budgstary
constraints. In the chort ters, these cozstraints tay be fnsurdountable.

Ve see tvo options for msking the luzp sum approach work.
1. Por BIA to obtain addftfonal sppropristions.

2. To work out Joint fundiang arrangectnts with the Depar*munt of
Education (DEd).

The fizst option needs po discussfon. Hith respect to the second optfon,
ve recently revieved & nfr 0M3 Circular establishing a Pederal Assistence
¥anzgezent Systen. Undi  this systes, unfte of state a=d local yo7erfment
‘would have the optfon of deslisg vith a single Pederal tmdageoent agency.
The Pederal managenent ‘sgency would, in effect, serve 36 the fiscal sgent

.
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Enclosurfe I
Page 2 of 3

for all Federal agencies and would be.avthorized to d{sburse all Feleral
funds. (There would be only ope lett€r of credit.) As ve see it, the
Federal assistance canzgenent systex could be an {desl smechanisa for
voridag joint fuoding with DZd aod, {o geoeral, handliog firascial &rraage-,
cents vith costract echools. -

Otber basic problexs 8ssocfated vith {sdirect cost rates have beea
previously brought to the attention of the Assistaot Secretary for Indfan
Affzizs {o ao Octobez 16, 1978 zezorasdum froa the Acting Director of
Audit and Iovestigation (copy attached). Altbough the poiota broaght out
. 1o that nesorandum vere discussed at length, oothing happened and the
aftuatioo rezains unchanged. -
Our priocipal complaint vas (and at{ll {s) that cootract support fuads
(as a separste budget activity) are ucdesirable. Sioce the contract
support dollar {8 over and above the {dentified budget level of the Ind{an
orgsoization, a motivation {a created to get a larger share of tbeae
fuods by focreasing the f{odirect cost pool. To f{llustrate, out Central
Regioo cozpared the {odirect cost pools for 46 Indizn organ{zations sub—
=ittiag proposals {o each of fiscal years 1978, 197y, 20d 1980. Tbe
indirect cost pools totaled $9.2 m{llfon for 1978, $11.0 ntilfon 4a 1979,
and $§11.9 =4l1lion {o 1980. Thua, {0 a 2-year period the indirect costs
for these 46 Indlan organfzations experienced a 29 percent growth.

Desands oo BIA cootract support dollars are also {acreased because zore
Toii2o orgzofzationa are seeking Lndirect cost rates. Agaio using
statistics from our Ceotral Regloo, 61 rates vere pegotiated f{o f{scal *- -+
rear 1978, 71 rates vere pegotfated (o f{scal year 1979, 20d 78 ratea
.(estisated) vill have beco negotfated {a fiscal year 1930. The 2-year
{ocrease azousnts to 28 percent.

He are also coocerned because the current method of delivericg the contTact
suppoTt dollar teads to revard the more affluest tribes. Aa explaised {o
our October 16, 1978 memorandum, this occurs because merging {odirect

cost rates aod contract Support created a s{tustion vhere affluest tribea
vith the largest adninistrative organizatioo oaturally have a higber
lodirect cost rate than the less affluent tribes with the s=aller adzia-
{strat{ve orginfzation. A higher i{ndirect cost rale traaslates to a
larger share of the coatract support dollar.

To {llustrate the point, Tribe A, with 2,360 earolled cecbers, ¢s vealthy
S0 natural cTesources. Io 1978 (the latest year covered by our data) {t
rezlized a net lacome of $14.4 nmillfon from the sale of natural resourcea
and other operations, and at the end of 1978, the tribe's et vorth wvas
stated at $151.5 million, of vhich $39.4 nfllios vaa 4t the form of caah
assets. Por fiscal Year 1980, Tribe A projected direct progren costa of
$8.8 zillfon, of vhich $1.7 ofllfes, or about 20 percest, vza applicable
b to BIA. Tribe A's {ndirect cost rate for 1980 1s 39 percent, svhich wesns
thet Tr{be A should receive over $600,000 Ln cootract auzport fusds froa
31A.

1a cortrest, Tribe B, vhich {s of cozparzble sfze to Tribe A, has little
iz the vay of patural resources. Iocoze froz tribdal resoutces ruma under

(A
--
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the leaat.

thesfolloving recommendations at thia tine:

the past seversl vears.

Systex as the cechanisn to achieve jofnt funding.

recozsendat {ons vithin 60 daya aa required by 306 DM 7.3.

f‘v Juae Gibbs

Attachpent

cc: Secretary
Under Secretary
Zxecutive Aaafatant to the Secretary
Solfcitor
Comntaafoner of Indfan Affaira
Director, Office of Indian Education
Aaalatant Secretary - Policy, Budget and Adainfatrsetion
Director of Public Affaira
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$100,000 a vear, and the tribe's net worth was atated at $5.9 million

as of September 30, 1978. In fta fiscal year 1980 f{ndirect cost pTopoaal,
Tribe B projected direct programa of $1,136,000, of which $370,000 waa
applicable to BIA. Ve negotfated ¢ 13-percent rate with Tribe B, which
seans that Tribe B vill recefve about $55,000 in contract support funda.

In our opinfon, the contract aupport concept had validity fn so far aa it
provided a means of financing the {ncremental coata fncurrad by Indfasn
tribes aa a consequence of taking over BIA programs. However, tbe concept
was Dever really {apleaented becauae the contract support dollar waa
delivered by the {ndirect coat rate mechanfam, which 1a oot tbe aane aa
inc.2sental costs. Aa previously aentioned, tha contract auppcrt dollar
1a creating what Ve perceive aa negative motivation and {a providing a
dlaproportionate share of financifal aupport to the tribes which need f{t

In vur meaorasdun of October 16, 1978 we zade 8 formal recommendatiocs.
But because fev, 1f any, pos{itive steps bave bdeen taken, we are making

1. With respect to contract aupport, the separate budget category
should be elizminated. The present budget level ahould be nerged
vith BIA's bssic progras and focluded as part of the band analysia
on a ir{be-by-tribe beafs. BIA ahould uae future budgetary
incresses to resedy the {mbalascec which have-besn created over

2. Vith respect to contract achools, BIA ahould tske the foft{etive
{o tiylng to vork out a joint funding arrangeaent (fcr sdafn-
istratfve costs) vith DEd. We further recommend thet BIA seek
assistance froo> OMB to uae the Federal Assistance ¥anagerent

By this aenorandun ve are requerting your cozpenta oo the above

gt
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' Enclosure 11
UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT e 1ot 3
T0 : Assistant Secretary for Indtan Affairs paTE: October 16, 1978

FROM : Acting Director of Audit and Investigatiosn
suBjJecT: Contract Support/Indirect Cost Rates

As you knov, this offfce or >tiates {ndirect cost rates for zost Indian
tribes and trabal organizatioas. 1In connection vith this process, ve
2re often questioned about the availability of contract support funds to
finance BIA’s portion of {ndirect costs. We are also exposed to probless
vhich ar{se vhen Federal 2gencies do not p2y their full share of {ndirect
costs. The purpose of this zemorandum {s to make sure thaz you are auvare
s€ these problens.

The first problen relates to the zmanner in vhich contract SUppOrt funds
are distributed.

1. Contract support vas justified on the basis that Indfan orgamiza-
tions vere incurring additional or ancrezental costs as the result of
accepting Public Law 93-638 contracts and that adéational funding (over
and above that identifi{ed to programs) vas needed.

2. Indirect costs are those {ncurred for a com=on or joint purpose
benefiting zore than one progras; {.e., they cannot be readily or con-
veniently 2ssigned to {ndividual progra=s. An indirec cost rate {s the
ratfo of all andirect costs to an allocation base, norzally either total
direct salarzes and vages or total direct costs.

The rationale behind both concepts 15 totally valid. The probles {s that
BIA, {n effect, merged the tvo concepts vhen 4t decifded to finance indirect
costs from contract support funds. Indirect costs bave only a rewcote
relatfonship to inc.ement2l or additional costs {ncurred by Indfan organi-
zations 3s 2 result of Public Lav 93-638 contracts. The preponderance of
ind{rect costs are not {ncrezental. In other words, they vere being
incurred before Indian organizations started to contract; and they would
have been {ncurred anyvay. The net result s that contract SuppoOrt costs
are being used, for the most part, to finance essentially fixed {ndirect
costs of tribal governsent vhich vere previously financed froo tribal funds.

There really {sn’t anything objectionable about paying a portion of fixed

indirect costs because these costs are allocable to all prograzs. Hovever,

contract soupport funds vere Justified on the basis that they sould be used
to finance Increvental costs. (All other Federal 2gencies finance all

{ indirect costs froo progras funds.)

7,
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Enclosure IX
page 2 of 3 2

Use of contract support funds to finance {ndirect costs creates two undesir-
able situations:

1. Contract support funds are additional funds to tbe Indian organization
(over and above its fdentified budget level). Host Indian organizations try
to get a bigger piece of the pie, thus creating a potivation to expand the
indirect cost pool. This can be accozplished {p two vays = either by expand-
ing their administrative organization or by changing the accounting system to
shift more costs to the indfrect category. We consider the basic motivation
created to be undesirable because Federal programs should be constructed to
prooote econoz and efficiency. Contract support funds produce the reverse
tendency.

2. The wor: affluent Indian organizations have historically had the
more elaborate aceinistrative organization because they could afford fr. The
less affluent have made do vith less, sovetimes approaching practically mo
adninistrative organization. As previously stated, vhen BIA decided to use
contract support funds to finance indirect costs our experience shows that
most of the money vent to pay for costs that vere already being incurred.
The big wvinners vere the affluent tribes with the elaborate administrative
organizations. Thus, BIA created a2 situation vhere thucz vho needed the
least got the most and those vho needed the most got the least. BIA should
have sought the opposite resule.

We believe this problem can besremedied by modifying BIA's budget structure
and phasing out contract support funds, and transferring the funds as direct
program dollars to the Indfan organfzations’budget bdase. Thereafter, indirect
costs vould be financed from nrogram funds, vhich {s the procedure used by
other Federal agencies.

The second problem relates to Indfan organizations vhich are 100 percent
federally financed and vhich accept Federal programs vithout gettios full
indirect cost recovery. Organizationally, ve are talk ng 2bout consortiuzs -
of Indfan tribes vhich take on programs for the beneff. of several tribes,
con“ract schools, and a few tribal governzents which have no tribal incooe.
The principal progran is CETA vhich has a statutory linftatfon oo the indirect
costs it can pay. There is a problem vith ESEA Title 7 vhich has a restric-
tive administrative policy. And some {ndividual graot administrators will
atteopt to negotiate lover rates vhen sufficient funds are not avaflable or
vhen they feel that the indirect cost rate {s unreasonable.

The rules for establishing indirect cost rates require the assignment of
indirect costs to all programs, regardless of vhether the program actually
financed {ts fair share. This peans that, if one Federal Program cannot or
will not pay its fair share of indirect costs, the shortfall cannot be shifted
to another Federzl program. The grantee or contractor wust pay the d-fference
hicself. -
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Page 2 of 23

This is pot 2 bag probleo for Indian orgamizations vath adequate resources
2nd ve are nov making sure that they understand the 1oplications of accepting
# contract or grant without full ind.rect cost recovery. Hosever, the 100
percent federally funded organizatioaz do not have the resources tno pay the
difference. The vay the systen vorks, there is no vay they can take on a

. prograz with less than full {ndirect cost recovery 2nd stall cose out vhole.
Their only alternative is to decline the progrens. This cac have “undesirable
consequences for Indian comsunits.s vhich are denfed the prograa. It can
also mean substantially higher co:ts for the recaining progra=s because
indirect costs are spread over a spaller base.

3IA's current policy precludes use of coptract support funds to finance any
indirect cost deficit applicable to a progrim administered by another Federal
agency. We have suggested that, under -agiuly coptrolled circusstances,
exceptions to tbis policy may te warranted. For example, £f soze Indian
or’anizations are forced to drop their CETA prograss, the results cap bes

1. Higher reservarion unezploysent -

2. Higher general assistance payments “y BIA

3. Higher indirect cost charges to recaining Federal prograns
We believe that, in sope situations  tRhe evidence clearly dedonstrates that
the best {nterests of all parties vould be served {f BIA patd the indirect
cost deficiency of other Federal progra=ms out of contract support funds (as
2 special tine item). We have proposed this to your staff but the consensus
“as that BIA does not have the authorfty. We suggest that 31A take prozpt

action to obtain tbe necessary authosity,

Plea2se consider this mesorandus advisory f{n nature. A response is not

N/ =

Williaz L. Rendig
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